

Air Pollution Control Board

San Diego County Air Pollution Control District

AGENDA ITEM

GOVERNING BODY

GREG COX First District

DIANNE JACOB Second District

KRISTIN GASPAR Third District

NATHAN FLETCHER Fourth District

> JIM DESMOND Fifth District

DATE: June 26, 2019 **AP1**

TO: Air Pollution Control Board

SUBJECT

ADOPTION OF PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO RULES 20.1, 20.2, 20.3 AND 20.4 (NEW SOURCE REVIEW); RULE 26.0 (EMISSION REDUCTION CREDITS); AND 1415 (PERMIT PROCESS-PUBLIC NOTIFICATION) (DISTRICTS: ALL)

OVERVIEW

Today's requested action is to update certain rules of the San Diego County Air Pollution Control District (District) to enable their approval by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) as explained below. The rules of the District, including the requirement to have permits to operate, apply to factories and other stationary sources of air pollution in the San Diego region. A permit outlines the actions a facility must take to control and reduce its air pollutant emissions to protect public health. Permits must comply with federal, State and local requirements.

The EPA has requested two specific additions to District Rules 20.1 through 20.4 (New Source Review) to ensure consistency with federal requirements. These District rules specify the emissions controls and related requirements applicable to new or modified stationary sources of air pollutants. The proposed rule amendments are administrative in nature and reflect existing federal requirements for: (1) record keeping by major stationary sources that use a federal alternative method to calculate their emissions increases, and (2) a ban on permit issuance to proposed new or modified sources if the EPA were to find that the region's plans to attain and maintain federal air quality standards are not being adequately implemented.

Additional amendments to the District's permitting rules are also proposed in order to comply with other recent changes in federal requirements and to improve clarity, public outreach, and public health protection. These changes include modernizing and expanding the process for notifying the public of a preliminary District decision to issue a permit or take certain other permit-related actions. Historically, these public notices were required to be published in a local newspaper of general circulation. However, with advancements in information technology and changes in how the public receives information, the EPA recently issued a federal rule allowing public notifications to be conducted via electronic media such as website postings instead of, or in addition to, print media. The District's proposed rule amendments will require both notification methods so that public notices will continue to be published in the newspaper and will be posted on the District's website, thereby increasing opportunities for public participation and input. This

AND 20.4 (NEW SOURCE REVIEW); RULE 26.0 (EMISSION REDUCTION CREDITS); AND 1415 (PERMIT PROCESS-PUBLIC

NOTIFICATION) (DISTRICTS: ALL)

expansion of public noticing is reflected in the proposed amendments to the New Source Review rules and to the other District rules with public notification requirements, specifically Rule 26.0 (Emission Reduction Credits) and Rule 1415 (Permit Process-Public Notification).

RECOMMENDATION(S)

AIR POLLUTION CONTROL OFFICER

- 1. Find that the adoption of proposed amended Rules 20.1 through 20.4, 26.0 and 1415 is categorically exempt from the provisions of the California Environmental Quality Act pursuant to California Code of Regulations, Title 14, Section 15308, as an action taken to assure the protection of the environment, where the regulatory process involves procedures for the protection of the environment, and pursuant to Section 15061(b)(3), since it can be seen with certainty that there is no possibility that the activity in question may have a significant effect on the environment.
- 2. Adopt the Resolution entitled RESOLUTION ADOPTING AMENDED RULE 20.1 NEW SOURCE REVIEW-GENERAL PROVISIONS; RULE 20.2 NEW SOURCE REVIEW-NON-MAJOR STATIONARY SOURCES; RULE 20.3 NEW SOURCE REVIEW-MAJOR STATIONARY SOURCES AND PREVENTION OF SIGNIFICANT DETERIORATION (PSD) STATIONARY SOURCES; RULE 20.4 NEW SOURCE REVIEW-PORTABLE EMISSION UNITS; AND RULE 26.0 BANKING OF EMISSION REDUCTION CREDITS (ERCs)-GENERAL REQUIREMENTS OF REGULATION II; AND RULE 1415 PERMIT PROCESS-PUBLIC NOTIFICATION OF REGULATION XIV OF THE RULES AND REGULATIONS OF THE SAN DIEGO COUNTY AIR POLLUTION CONTROL DISTRICT.

FISCAL IMPACT

There is no fiscal impact associated with these recommendations. There will be no change in net General Fund cost and no additional staff years.

BUSINESS IMPACT STATEMENT

The proposed rule amendments are necessary to ensure consistency with federal requirements. If adopted, the proposed rule amendments will enable the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency's (EPA) approval of the rules and prevent a possibility of federal sanctions – including limitations on business expansion in the region – that may be imposed by the EPA if it were to disapprove the District's rules for not meeting federal requirements and the rules were not updated accordingly.

ADVISORY BOARD STATEMENT

At its meeting on March 13, 2019, with a quorum present, the Air Pollution Control District Advisory Committee voted unanimously in support of staff's recommendations.

BACKGROUND

The Air Pollution Control District (District) is required by federal and State law to adopt and implement New Source Review rules requiring a proposed new or modified facility in the San Diego region to obtain a permit that outlines the actions the facility must take to control and reduce

AND 20.4 (NEW SOURCE REVIEW); RULE 26.0 (EMISSION REDUCTION CREDITS); AND 1415 (PERMIT PROCESS-PUBLIC

NOTIFICATION) (DISTRICTS: ALL)

its air pollutant emissions. The purpose of these rules is to protect air quality and public health as new industrial facilities are built and existing facilities expand.

Additions Requested by EPA

Existing New Source Review Rules 20.1 through 20.4 were adopted by the Air Pollution Control Board (Board) on April 27, 2016 (AP01). These rules were developed in close collaboration with the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) and the California Air Resources Board (CARB) to ensure compliance with applicable federal and State requirements. Subsequent to the Board's approval in 2016, the EPA identified two federal requirements that must be added to the rules. Today's requested actions would amend the District rules accordingly. First, the New Source Review rules would be amended to include a requirement for major stationary sources of air pollution to keep specified records if they use a federal alternative method to calculate their emissions increases from proposed new or modified operations. Second, the New Source Review rules would be amended to include a provision that prohibits the District from issuing permits if the EPA were to find that the air pollution control program in the San Diego region is not being adequately implemented.

Public Noticing Requirements

Certain permitting and related actions require public notification prior to District approval. In conformance with federal and State requirements, public notices must be published in a newspaper of general circulation on the first day of a specified public comment period. However, with advancements in information technology and changes in how the public receives information, the EPA recently issued a federal rule allowing public notifications to be conducted via electronic methods (e-noticing) such as website postings instead of, or in addition to, print media. Subsequently, CARB issued an advisory supporting e-noticing and outlining how it should take place to comply with State requirements.

The proposed amendments to District Rules 20.1 through 20.4 (New Source Review), Rule 26.0 (Emission Reduction Credits), and Rule 1415 (Permit Process-Public Notification) incorporate the e-noticing provisions for permitting and related actions while preserving the requirement for newspaper publication. If approved, any required public notices of permitting and related actions would be published in both the newspaper (as is the current practice) and on the District's website to better inform the public of District permitting actions.

Applicability Thresholds

Under federal law, the emissions thresholds for the applicability of certain New Source Review requirements on new and expanding facilities vary depending on the region's degree or "classification" of ozone nonattainment, i.e., Marginal, Moderate, Serious, Severe or Extreme. The San Diego region is currently a Moderate ozone nonattainment area. Existing New Source Review Rules 20.1 and 20.3 list the emissions applicability thresholds for three of the five possible federal ozone nonattainment classifications – Marginal, Moderate and Serious. The proposed rule amendments would add the remaining two emissions applicability thresholds associated with the other possible ozone nonattainment classifications, Severe and Extreme. If adopted, these rule amendments will provide additional clarity and certainty about which requirements apply to a

AND 20.4 (NEW SOURCE REVIEW); RULE 26.0 (EMISSION REDUCTION CREDITS); AND 1415 (PERMIT PROCESS-PUBLIC

NOTIFICATION) (DISTRICTS: ALL)

proposed project depending on the applicable EPA ozone nonattainment classification of the region.

Inter-pollutant Offset Trading

Pursuant to existing federal law and District rules, certain large facilities that propose large increases in air pollutant emissions must mitigate or offset those increases with emissions reductions achieved on site or elsewhere in the region. This requirement is designed to protect air quality while allowing for economic growth in the region. Furthermore, facilities may offset their increased emissions of one air pollutant by reducing the emissions of another air pollutant, at prescribed ratios, where both pollutants contribute to the same air quality nonattainment problem. For example, volatile organic compounds (VOC) and oxides of nitrogen (NOx) emissions both contribute to the formation of ozone, therefore these two ozone-causing air pollutants can be "traded" during the permitting process to satisfy offset requirements. This is known as "interpollutant offset trading" and provides flexibility for businesses while also protecting overall air quality in the region.

Currently, Rule 20.3 specifies fixed ratios for inter-pollutant trading. VOC emission reductions may offset NOx emission increases at a 2:1 ratio (e.g., 200 pounds of VOC emission reductions are required for every 100 pounds of NOx emission increases), and NOx emission reductions may offset VOC emission increases at a 1:1 ratio (e.g., 100 pounds of NOx emission reductions are required for every 100 pounds of VOC emission increases). However, consistent with a new federal requirement associated with implementation of the federal ozone standard established in 2015, the proposed rule amendments will require a permit applicant to conduct a thorough technical analysis following federal guidelines before inter-pollutant trading will be allowed for a project. The analysis will determine the appropriate ratios for inter-pollutant trading that will provide an equivalent or greater ozone benefit in the region as compared to simple, non-traded emissions offsets.

Inter-pollutant trading has been used to satisfy emissions offset requirements three times in the past ten years and only by new large emitters of air pollutants. Because new large emitters are proposed infrequently, the proposed rule amendment is not anticipated to have a substantive impact. If approved, the rule amendment will satisfy the corresponding new federal requirement of the EPA's 2015 Ozone Standard Implementation Rule issued in December 2018.

Rule Evaluations and Comparisons

Federal and State law prohibit relaxing or weakening New Source Review rules compared to the rules that were in effect on November 15, 1990 (per federal law) and on December 30, 2002 (per State law). District staff evaluated the proposed rule amendments in coordination with the EPA and CARB and determined they do not result in a relaxation of the New Source Review rules in effect on those dates, therefore the amendments are permissible. Staff's evaluation pertaining to the State law (California Health and Safety Code §§42500 et seq., "Senate Bill (SB) 288") is documented in Attachment B, fulfilling CARB's request to include this information in today's proceedings.

AND 20.4 (NEW SOURCE REVIEW); RULE 26.0 (EMISSION REDUCTION CREDITS); AND 1415 (PERMIT PROCESS-PUBLIC

NOTIFICATION) (DISTRICTS: ALL)

Additionally, State law requires the District to identify all federal, State and District requirements that apply to the same equipment or sources as do the proposed amended rules. Accordingly, a comparison to federal, State and local requirements is provided in Attachment C.

Socioeconomic Impact Assessment

State law requires the District to perform an assessment of the socioeconomic impacts when adopting, amending or repealing a rule that will significantly affect air quality or emission limitations. A review conducted by District staff found that proposed amended Rules 20.1 through 20.4 (New Source Review), Rule 26.0 (Emission Reduction Credits), and Rule 1415 (Permit Process-Public Notification) will not significantly affect air quality or emission limitations. The proposed amendments are either administrative in nature, implement existing federal requirements or preserve existing options for compliance under newer federal requirements. Accordingly, a socioeconomic impact assessment is not required.

Customer/Stakeholder Notification

District staff conducted a public workshop to discuss the proposed rule amendments and solicit input from affected parties. A workshop notice was posted on the District's website and sent to approximately 5,000 recipients including each air quality permit holder and chamber of commerce in the region, the EPA and CARB via direct mail, and other interested parties via the County's email subscription service.

Approximately 35 people attended the workshop including representatives of businesses, government and other organizations. The participants requested clarifying information but did not raise any significant concerns. District staff prepared responses to all comments and questions received, which were provided to the workshop participants in a workshop report (Attachment D).

Submittal to EPA

If adopted, the proposed amended rules will be submitted to the EPA through CARB for approval and inclusion, as appropriate, in the San Diego County portion of the State Implementation Plan for attaining and maintaining air quality standards.

ENVIRONMENTAL STATEMENT

The California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) requires environmental review of certain actions. District staff conducted a review as to whether CEQA applies to the adoption of amended Rules 20.1 through 20.4, 26.0 and 1415. The proposed amended rules will not result in greater air pollutant emissions from new and modified stationary sources in San Diego County and will likely result in lower emissions. Additionally, most of the proposed rule amendments are required by federal law and, as such, are already applicable to the subject sources. District staff therefore determined the adoption of amended Rules 20.1 through 20.4, 26.0 and 1415 is categorically exempt from the provisions of CEQA pursuant to California Code of Regulations, Title 14, Section 15308, as an action taken to assure the protection of the environment, and pursuant to Section 15061(b)(3) since it can be seen with certainty that there is no possibility that the activity in question may have a significant effect on the environment. Pursuant to Section 15062, a Notice of Exemption will be prepared and filed upon the Board's adoption of the proposed amended rules.

AND 20.4 (NEW SOURCE REVIEW); RULE 26.0 (EMISSION REDUCTION CREDITS); AND 1415 (PERMIT PROCESS-PUBLIC

NOTIFICATION) (DISTRICTS: ALL)

LINKAGE TO THE COUNTY OF SAN DIEGO STRATEGIC PLAN

Today's proposed actions support the Sustainable Environments/Thriving Initiative in the County of San Diego's 2019-2024 Strategic Plan with an objective of enhancing the quality of the environment by focusing on sustainability, pollution prevention and strategic planning. Proposed amended Rules 20.1 through 20.4, 26.0 and 1415 will protect air quality by ensuring air pollutant emissions from new and modified facilities are effectively controlled.

Respectfully submitted,

Arly +1/2 C

SARAH E. AGHASSI

Sarah Ja

Deputy Chief Administrative Officer

ROBERT J. KARD

Air Pollution Control Officer

ATTACHMENT(S)

Attachment A– Resolution Adopting Amended Rule 20.1 – New Source Review-General Provisions; Rule 20.2 – New Source Review-Non-Major Stationary Sources; Rule 20.3 – New Source Review-Major Stationary Sources and Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD) Stationary Sources; Rule 20.4 – New Source Review-Portable Emission Units; and Rule 26.0 – Banking of Emission Reduction Credits (ERC)-General Requirements of Regulation II; and Rule 1415 – Permit Process-Public Notification of Regulation XIV of the Rules and Regulations of the San Diego County Air Pollution Control District Note: Due to the large size of this attachment, it will only be available online through the Clerk of the Board's website as a supporting document for this agenda item.

Attachment B - Compliance with Senate Bill 288

Attachment C - Comparative Analysis

Attachment D - Workshop Report

Attachment E – Rule 20.1 Change Copy

Attachment F - Rule 20.2 Change Copy

Attachment G – Rule 20.3 Change Copy

Attachment H - Rule 20.4 Change Copy

Attachment I – Rule 26.0 Change Copy

Attachment J – Rule 1415 Change Copy

AND 20.4 (NEW SOURCE REVIEW); RULE 26.0 (EMISSION REDUCTION CREDITS); AND 1415 (PERMIT PROCESS-PUBLIC

NOTIFICATION) (DISTRICTS: ALL)

AGENDA ITEM INFORMATION SHEET

REQU	IRES FOUR V	VOTES:		Yes	No
WRIT	TEN DISCLO	SURE PER C	OUNT	Y CHARTE	R SECTION 1000.1 REQUIRED
	Yes	No			-
April 20		1), approval of 2003 (AP02) a	amendı approva	ments to New al of amendm	Source Review Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3 ents to Title V Rule 1415; October 22, ale 26.0
BOAI N/A	RD POLICIES	S APPLICABI	Æ:		
BOAI N/A	RD POLICY S	TATEMENT	S:		
MAN N/A	DATORY CO	MPLIANCE:			
	CLE AWARD BER(S):	NUMBER(S)	AND (CONTRACT	AND/OR REQUISITION
ORIG	SINATING DE	EPARTMENT	: AIR I	POLLUTION	CONTROL DISTRICT
ОТНІ	ER CONCUR	RENCE(S):	N/A		
CONT	ACT PERSON	N (S):			
ROBEI	RT KARD			JIM S	WANEY
Name				Name	
(858) 5	86-2700			(858)	586-2715
Phone				Phone	
	Kard@sdcount	ty.ca.gov			waney@sdcounty.ca.gov
E-mail				E-mai	1

Resolution No: 19-102

Meeting Date: June 26, 2019 (AP1)

RESOLUTION ADOPTING AMENDED RULE 20.1 – NEW SOURCE REVIEW-GENERAL PROVISIONS; RULE 20.2 – NEW SOURCE REVIEW-NON-MAJOR STATIONARY SOURCES; RULE 20.3 – NEW SOURCE REVIEW-MAJOR STATIONARY SOURCES AND PREVENTION OF SIGNIFICANT DETERIORATION (PSD) STATIONARY SOURCES; RULE 20.4 – NEW SOURCE REVIEW-PORTABLE EMISSION UNITS; AND RULE 26.0 – BANKING OF EMISSION REDUCTION CREDITS (ERCs)-GENERAL REQUIREMENTS OF REGULATION II; AND RULE 1415 – PERMIT PROCESS-PUBLIC NOTIFICATION OF REGULATION XIV OF THE RULES AND REGULATIONS OF THE

On motion of Member Gaspar, seconded by Member Fletcher, the following resolution is adopted:

WHEREAS, the San Diego County Air Pollution Control Board (Board), pursuant to Section 40702 of the California Health and Safety Code, adopted Rules and Regulations of the Air Pollution Control District of San Diego County; and

WHEREAS, said Board now desires to amend said Rules and Regulations; and

WHEREAS, notice has been given and a public hearing has been held relating to the amendment of said Rules and Regulations pursuant to Section 40725 of the California Health and Safety Code and Title 40, Section 51.102 of the Code of Federal Regulations; and

WHEREAS, pursuant to Section 40727 of the California Health and Safety Code, the San Diego County Air Pollution Control Board makes the following findings:

- (1) (Necessity) The adoption of proposed amended Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3, 20.4, 26.0 and 1415 is necessary in order to implement federal and State requirements for evaluation and permitting of new, modified, relocated and replacement stationary air contaminant emission sources to ensure they are built with the best available emission control technologies, or meet the lowest achievable emission rates, and will not interfere with the attainment or maintenance of any ambient air quality standards in the County of San Diego, and to replace an outdated version of these rules in the State Implementation Plan in order to maintain clarity and consistency of requirements for affected permitted sources;
- (2) (Authority) The adoption of proposed amended Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3, 20.4 and 26.0 is authorized by Section 40702 of the California Health and Safety Code, and the adoption of proposed amended Rule 1415 is authorized by Title 40, Section 70.4 of the Code of Federal Regulations;

- (3) (Clarity) Proposed amended Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3, 20.4, 26.0 and 1415 can be understood by persons directly affected by them;
- (4) (Consistency) The adoption of proposed amended Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3, 20.4, 26.0 and 1415 is in harmony with, and not in conflict with or contrary to, existing statutes, court decisions, and State and federal regulations;
- (5) (Non-duplication) The adoption of proposed amended Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3, 20.4, 26.0 and 1415 will not duplicate existing District, State, or federal requirements;
- (Reference) The adoption of proposed amended Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3, 20.4 and 26.0 is necessary to comply with: federal law, Clean Air Act Title I, Part A, Part C and Part D – Subparts 1, 2 and 6, which require implementation of measures to ensure that new and modified stationary sources of criteria air contaminant emissions are permitted only if they apply the appropriate level of emission control technologies, will not interfere with the attainment and maintenance of ambient air quality standards, will provide offsetting emission reductions as specified, and will not impair visibility in Class I areas; and State law, California Health and Safety Code Sections 40918.5 and 40919, which require adoption of a new source review permitting program requiring the use of best available control technology and offsetting emission reductions for specified new or modified stationary sources of ozone precursor emissions, and Section 42500 et seq. relating to revisions to air pollution control district new source review rules; and the adoption of proposed amended Rule 1415 is necessary to comply with: federal law, Clean Air Act Title V, which requires state and local agencies to implement an operating permit program for major and other specified sources;

WHEREAS, the Air Pollution Control Board further finds pursuant to Health and Safety Code Section 40001 that adoption of proposed amended Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3, 20.4, 26.0 and 1415 will facilitate the attainment and maintenance of ambient air quality standards; and

WHEREAS, the Air Pollution Control Board further finds that a written analysis comparing proposed amended Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3, 20.4, 26.0 and 1415 with applicable requirements of federal and local regulations has been prepared pursuant to Health and Safety Code Section 40727.2 and is available to the public upon request; and

WHEREAS, the Air Pollution Control Board further finds that the adoption of amended Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3, 20.4, 26.0 and 1415 is categorically exempt from the provisions of CEQA pursuant to California Code of Regulations, Title 14, Section 15308, as an action taken to assure the protection of the environment, where the regulatory process involves procedures for protection of the environment, and pursuant to Section 15061(b)(3) since it can be seen with certainty that there is no possibility that the activity in question may have a significant effect on the environment; and

WHEREAS, the Air Pollution Control Board further finds that an assessment of the socioeconomic impacts of the proposed amended Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3, 20.4, 26.0 and 1415 is not required pursuant to Section 40728.5 of the California Health and Safety Code as the proposed amended rules will not significantly affect air quality or emissions limitations.

NOW THEREFORE IT IS RESOLVED AND ORDERED by the San Diego County Air Pollution Control Board that the Rules and Regulations of the Air Pollution Control District of San Diego County be, and hereby are amended as follows:

1. Proposed amended Rule 20.1 is to read as follows:

RULE 20.1

NEW SOURCE REVIEW - GENERAL PROVISIONS

(ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE 5/17/94)

(REV. ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE 5/15/96)

(REV. ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE 12/17/97)

(REV. ADOPTED 11/4/98; EFFECTIVE 12/17/98)

(REV. ADOPTED 4/27/16; EFFECTIVE 11/5/18)

(REV. ADOPTED (date of adoption); EFFECTIVE (date of EPA approval into SIP))

Table of Contents

SEC 7	TION TITLE		PAGE No.
(a)	APPLICABILIT	ΓΥ	1
(b)	EXEMPTIONS		1
(c)	DEFINITIONS		2
	Table 20.1-1:	Air Quality Increments (Class I Areas)	4
	Table 20.1-2:	Air Quality Increments (Class II Areas)	5
	Table 20.1-3:	Class I Areas	8
	Table 20.1-4:	BACT Cost Modifier	9
	Table 20.1-5a:	Federal Major Modification	12
	Table 20.1-5b:	Federal Major Stationary Source	14
	Table 20.1-6a:	Major Modification	17
	Table 20.1-6b:	Major Stationary Source	17
	Table 20.1-7:	Reserved	19
	Table 20.1-8:	Non-Criteria Pollutant Emissions Significance Levels	20
	Table 20.1-9:	Precursor Air Contaminants	22
	Table 20.1-10:	PSD Modification	23
	Table 20.1-11:	PSD Stationary Sources and Trigger Levels	24
	Table 20.1-12:	Stationary Sources Impacting Any Class I Area	26
	Table 20.1-13:	Stationary Sources Impacting Any Class II Area	26
(d)	EMISSION CA	LCULATIONS	27
	(1) Potential t	o Emit	27
	(i) Calc	ulation of Pre-Project and Post-Project Potential to Emit	27
	(ii) Calc	ulation of Aggregate Potential to Emit - Stationary Source	29

Table of Contents

<u>SECT</u>	<u>'NOI'</u>	<u> TITLE</u>	<u>P.</u>	<u>age No.</u>
	(2)	Actu	ual Emissions	31
		(i)	Calculation of Actual Emissions for Purposes of Determining Potential to Emit	31
		(ii)	Calculation of Actual Emissions for Purposes of Quantifying Emission Reductions	31
		(iii)	Adjustments for Violations	32
		(iv)	Adjustments for Currently Applicable Federally Enforceable Requirement	ents32
	(3)	Emi	ssion Increase	32
		(i)	New Emission Units	32
		(ii)	Modified Emission Units	32
		(iii)	Relocated Emission Units	32
		(iv)	Replacement Emission Units	33
		(v)	Portable Emission Units	33
		(vi)	Projects	33
		(vii)	Determining Emissions Increases for Federal Major Modifications and Federal Major Stationary Sources	33
	(4)		ssion Reduction - Potential to Emit, Actual Emission Reduction, Emissio uction Credits	
		(i)	Reduction in the Potential to Emit	34
		(ii)	Actual Emission Reduction	35
		(iii)	Adjustments for Determining Actual Emission Reductions	36
		(iv)	Emission Reduction Credits	36
	(5)	Emi	ssion Offsets	37
(e)	OT	HER I	PROVISIONS	38
	(1)	Con	tinuity of Existing Permits	38

RULE 20.1. NEW SOURCE REVIEW - GENERAL PROVISIONS

(Adopted & Effective 5/17/94)

(Rev. Adopted & Effective 5/15/96)

(Rev. Adopted & Effective 12/17/97)

(Rev. Adopted 11/4/98; Effective 12/17/98)

(Rev. Adopted 4/27/16; Effective 11/5/18)

(Rev. Adopted (date of adoption); Effective (date of EPA approval into SIP))

(a) APPLICABILITY

Except as provided in Rule 11, Section (b) of this Rule, or Subsections (d)(1)(ii)(B) or (d)(4)(iii)(C) of this rule, this rule applies to any new or modified emission unit, any replacement emission unit, any relocated emission unit or any portable emission unit for which an Authority to Construct or Permit to Operate is required pursuant to Rule 10, or for which a Determination of Compliance is required pursuant to Rule 20.5. This rule does not apply to identical or like-kind replacement emission units exempt from Authority to Construct and modified Permit to Operate requirements pursuant to these Rules and Regulations. Except as specified herein, the provisions and requirements of this rule shall be applied on an air contaminant-specific basis. Compliance with this rule does not relieve a person from having to comply with other applicable requirements in these Rules and Regulations, or state and federal law. The requirements of this rule in effect on the date the application is determined to be complete by the Air Pollution Control Officer shall apply to such application.

(b) **EXEMPTIONS**

Except as provided below, the provisions of Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3 and 20.4 shall not apply to:

- (1) Any emission unit for which a permit is required solely due to a change in Rule 11, provided the unit was operated in San Diego County at any time within one year prior to the date of adoption of the applicable Rule 11 change and provided a District permit application for the unit is submitted within one year after the date upon which permit requirements became applicable to the unit. An emission unit to which this subsection applies shall be included in the calculation of a stationary source's aggregate potential to emit, as provided in Subsection (d)(1)(ii).
- (2) The following changes, provided such changes are not contrary to any permit condition, and the change does not result in an increase in the potential to emit of any air contaminant not previously emitted:
 - (i) Repair or routine maintenance of an existing emission unit.
 - (ii) A change of ownership.
 - (iii) An increase in the hours of operation.
 - (iv) Use of alternate fuel or raw material.

- (3) Portable and stationary abrasive blasting equipment which comply with the requirements of 17 CCR Section 92000 et. seq. This exemption shall not apply if the abrasive blasting equipment would be, by itself, a major stationary source, nor to any equipment used in conjunction with the abrasive blasting equipment the use of which may cause the issuance of air contaminants.
- (4) Piston engines used at airplane runways at military bases and which engines are used exclusively for purposes of hoisting cable to assist in the capture of errant aircraft during landings. This exemption shall not apply to any new, modified, relocated or replacement piston engine emission unit, or project consisting of one or more such units, that results in an emissions increase which, by itself, constitutes a new federal major stationary source or a federal major modification.
- (5) Air compressors used exclusively to pressurize nuclear reactor containment domes, provided the compressors are not operated more than 50 hours over any two-year period, and that the compressors satisfy the Air Quality Impact Analysis (AQIA) provisions of Subsections (d)(2) of Rules 20.2 and 20.3, as applicable.
- (6) Applications for modified Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate which are for the sole purpose of reducing an emission unit's potential to emit and which will not result in a modified emission unit, a modified stationary source or an actual emission reduction calculated pursuant to Rule 20.1(d)(4)(ii) shall be exempt from the Best Available Control Technology (BACT), Lowest Achievable Emission Rate (LAER), AQIA and Emission Offset provisions of Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3 and 20.4.

(c) **DEFINITIONS**

For purposes of Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3, 20.4 and 20.5, the following definitions shall apply. For terms not defined herein, the definitions in Rule 2 shall apply.

- (1) "Actual Emissions" means the emissions of an emission unit calculated pursuant to Subsection (d)(2) of this rule.
- (2) "Actual Emission Reductions" means emission reductions which are real, surplus, enforceable, quantifiable and permanent. Actual emission reductions shall be calculated pursuant to Subsection (d)(4) of this rule.
- (3) "Aggregate Potential to Emit" means the sum of the potential to emit of all emission units at the stationary source, calculated pursuant to Section (d) of this rule.
- (4) "Air Contaminant Emission Control Project" means any activity or project undertaken at an existing emission unit which, as its primary purpose, reduces emissions of air contaminants from such unit in order to comply with a District, California Air Resources Board (ARB) or federal Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) emission control requirement.
 - (i) Such activities or projects do not include:

- (A) the replacement of an existing emission unit with a newer or different unit;
- (B) a modification or replacement of an existing emission unit to the extent that such replacement or modification results in an increase in capacity of the emissions unit;
- (C) any air contaminant emission control project for a new or modified emission unit which project is proposed to meet these New Source Review Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3 or 20.4; or,
- (D) any air contaminant emission control project for an existing emission unit proposed to create an actual emission reduction or emission reduction credit in order to meet a requirement of these New Source Review Rules 20.1-20.4.
- (ii) Air contaminant emission control projects include, but are not limited to, any of the following:
 - (A) The installation of conventional or advanced flue gas desulfurization, or sorbent injection for emissions of oxides of sulfur;
 - (B) Electrostatic precipitators, baghouses, high efficiency multiclones, or scrubbers for emissions of particulate matter or other pollutants;
 - (C) Flue gas recirculation, low-NOx burners, selective non-catalytic reduction or selective catalytic reduction for emissions of oxides of nitrogen;
 - (D) Regenerative thermal oxidizers, catalytic oxidizers, condensers, thermal incinerators, flares, absorption equipment or carbon adsorbers for volatile organic compounds or hazardous air pollutants;
 - (E) Activities or projects undertaken to accommodate switching to an inherently less polluting fuel, including but not limited to, natural gas firing, or the cofiring of natural gas and other inherently less polluting fuels, for the purpose of controlling emissions. The air contaminant emission control project shall include any activity that is necessary to accommodate switching to an inherently less polluting fuel; and
 - (F) Activities or projects undertaken to replace or reduce the use and emissions of stratospheric ozone depleting compounds subject to regulation by the federal EPA.
- (5) "Air Quality Impact Analysis (AQIA)" means an analysis of the air quality impacts of the air contaminant emissions from an emission unit, a project, or a stationary source, as applicable, conducted by means of modeling as defined herein and as approved by the Air Pollution Control Officer. Methods other than modeling may be used, as the Air Pollution Control Officer and the federal EPA may approve. An AQIA shall be based

on the emission exhaust system design and discharge characteristics but not on an exhaust stack height greater than good engineering practice stack height. This provision shall not be applied to limit actual stack height.

(6) "Air Quality Increment" means any of the following maximum allowable cumulative increases in air contaminant concentration over the minor source baseline concentration from all increment consuming and increment expanding sources (see Tables 20.1-1 and 20.1-2).

TABLE 20.1 - 1
Air Quality Increments
(Class I Areas)

Air Contaminant	<u>Increment</u>
Nitrogen Dioxide (NO ₂)	
Annual arithmetic mean	2.5 μg/m ³
Sulfur Dioxide (SO ₂)	
Annual arithmetic mean	2.0 μg/m ³
24-hr. maximum	$5.0 \mu g/m^3$
3-hr. maximum	$25.0 \mu g/m^3$
Particulate Matter	
PM ₁₀ Annual arithmetic mean	$4.0 \ \mu g/m^3$
PM ₁₀ 24-hr. maximum	$8.0 \mu \text{g/m}^3$
PM _{2.5} Annual arithmetic mean	$1.0 \mu\mathrm{g/m^3}$
PM _{2.5} 24-hr. maximum	$2.0 \ \mu g/m^3$

TABLE 20.1 - 2 Air Quality Increments (Class II Areas)

Air Contaminant	<u>Increment</u>
Nitrogen Dioxide (NO ₂) Annual arithmetic mean	25.0 μg/m³
Sulfur Dioxide (SO ₂) Annual arithmetic mean 24-hr. maximum 3-hr. maximum	20.0 μg/m ³ 91.0 μg/m ³ 512.0 μg/m ³
Particulate Matter	
PM ₁₀ Annual arithmetic mean	17.0 μg/m ³
PM ₁₀ 24-hr. maximum	$30.0 \mu g/m^3$
PM 2.5 Annual arithmetic mean	$4.0 \mu g/m^3$
PM _{2.5} 24-hr. maximum	$9.0 \mu g/m^3$

- (7) "Area Fugitive Emissions of PM₁₀" means fugitive emissions of PM₁₀ which occur as a result of earth moving operations such as drilling, blasting, quarrying, stockpiling, and front end loader operations, and on-site vehicular travel on haul roads used to move materials to, from or within a stationary source.
- (8) "Attainment" means designated as attainment of the National Ambient Air Quality Standards (NAAQS) pursuant to Section 107(d) of the federal Clean Air Act or of the State Ambient Air Quality Standards (SAAQS) pursuant to Section 39608 of the California Health and Safety Code, as applicable. For the purposes of these Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3 and 20.4, attainment of a NAAQS means also designated as attainment or unclassifiable by EPA in 40 CFR Section 81.305.
- (9) "Baseline Concentration" means the ambient concentration of an air contaminant for which there is an air quality increment, which existed in an impact area on the major and minor source baseline dates. The baseline concentration includes the impact of actual emissions from any stationary source in existence on the baseline date and the impacts from the potential to emit of Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD) stationary sources which commenced construction but were not in operation by the baseline date. The baseline concentration excludes impacts of actual emission increases and decreases at any stationary source occurring after the baseline date and actual emissions from any PSD stationary source which commenced construction after January 6, 1975. There are two baseline concentrations for any given impact area, a baseline concentration as of the major source baseline date and a baseline concentration as of the minor source baseline date.
- (10) "Baseline Date" means either the major source baseline date or source baseline date, as applicable.
- (11) "Begin Actual Construction" means initiation of physical on-site construction activities on an emission unit which are of a permanent nature. Such activities include, but are not limited to, installation of building supports and foundations, laying of underground pipework, and construction of permanent storage structures. With respect to a modified emission unit resulting from an operational change, begin actual construction means those on-site activities, other than preparatory activities, which mark the initiation of the change.
- (12) "Best Available Control Technology (BACT)" means and is applied as follows:
 - (i) The lowest emitting of any of the following:
 - (A) the most stringent emission limitation, or the most effective emission control device or control technique, or combination thereof, which has been proven in field application and which is cost-effective for such class or category of emission unit unless the applicant demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer that such limitation, device, control technique or combination thereof is not technologically feasible; or

- (B) any emission control device, emission limitation or control technique, or combination thereof, which has been demonstrated but not necessarily proven in field application and which is cost-effective for such class or category of emission unit as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer, unless the applicant demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer that such limitation, device, control technique or combination thereof is not technologically feasible; or
- (C) any emission control device, emission limitation or control technique, process modifications, changes in raw material including alternate fuels, and substitution of equipment or processes with any equipment or processes, or any combination of these, determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer on a case-by-case basis to be technologically feasible and cost-effective, including transfers of technology from another category of source; or
- (D) the most stringent emission limitation, or the most effective emission control device or control technique, or combination thereof, contained in any State Implementation Plan (SIP) approved by the federal EPA for such class or category of emission unit unless the applicant demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer that such limitation or technique has not been proven in field application, that it is not technologically feasible or that it is not cost-effective for such class or category of emission unit.
- (ii) In determining BACT, the Air Pollution Control Officer may also consider lower-emitting alternatives to a proposed new emission unit or process.
- (iii) For modified emission units, not including any relocated or replacement emission units, the entire emission unit's post-project potential to emit shall be subject to BACT, except that BACT shall apply to the emissions increase associated with the modification and not the emission unit's entire potential to emit if:
 - (A) control technology, an emission limit or other emission controls meeting BACT was previously applied to the unit; and
 - (B) the emissions increase associated with the modification is less than 25 percent of the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit; and
 - (C) the project's emission increase is less than the major modification thresholds of Table 20.1-6a.
- (iv) In no event shall application of BACT result in the emission of any air contaminant which would exceed the emissions allowed by any District rule or regulation, or by any applicable standard under 40 CFR Part 60 (New Source Performance Standards) or 40 CFR Part 61 or Part 63 (National Emission Standards for Hazardous Pollutants).

- (v) Whenever feasible, the Air Pollution Control Officer may stipulate an emission limit as BACT instead of specifying control equipment.
- (vi) In making a BACT determination, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall take into account those environmental and energy impacts identified by the applicant.
- (vii) In the case of a project consisting of multiple new, modified, relocated or replacement emission units subject to BACT under these Rules 20.1-20.4, BACT shall be determined for each such emission unit. The Air Pollution Control Officer may also require BACT be evaluated for combinations of such emission units. The Air Pollution Control Officer may determine that BACT for the project is the lowest emitting, technologically feasible combination of emission limitations, control devices, control techniques, or process modifications applied to individual emission units and/or combinations of such emission units. BACT applied to a combination of emission units shall not result in less stringent BACT for any emission unit in the combination than BACT determined for that emission unit individually.
- (13) "Class I Area" means any area designated as Class I under Title I, Part C of the federal Clean Air Act. As of April 27, 2016, the Agua Tibia National Wilderness Area was the only area so designated within San Diego County. As of April 27, 2016, the following were the only designated Class I areas within 100 km of San Diego County (see Table 20.1-3):

TABLE 20.1 - 3 Class I Areas

Class I Area	Approximate Location
Agua Tibia Wilderness Area	San Diego County
Cucamonga Wilderness Area	San Bernardino County
Joshua Tree Wilderness Area	Riverside County
San Gabriel Wilderness Area	Los Angeles County
San Gorgonio Wilderness Area	San Bernardino County
San Jacinto Wilderness Area	Riverside County

- (14) "Class II Area" means any area not designated as a Class I area.
- (15) "Commenced Construction" means that the owner or operator of a stationary source has an Authority to Construct or a Determination of Compliance issued pursuant to these rules and regulations and either has:
 - (i) Begun, or caused to begin, a continuous program of actual on-site construction of the source to be completed within a reasonable time, or
 - (ii) Entered into binding agreements or contractual obligations, which cannot be canceled or modified without substantial loss to the owner or operator, to undertake a program of actual construction of the source to be completed within a reasonable time.

- (16) "Construction" means any physical change or change in the method of operation, including fabrication, erection, installation, demolition or modification of an emission unit, which would result in a change in emissions.
- (17) "Contemporaneous Net Emissions Increase" means the sum of emission increases from new, modified, relocated or replacement emission units occurring at a stationary source within a five-year contemporaneous period consisting of the calendar year in which the subject emission unit(s) is expected to commence operation and the-four calendar years preceding that calendar year, including all other emission units with complete applications under District review and which are expected to commence operation within such calendar years. The sum of emission increases may be reduced by the following:
 - (i) Actual emission reductions occurring at the stationary source within the five-year contemporaneous period and which have not been used to create an emission reduction credit or to offset an emission increase under these rules, and
 - (ii) Enforceable reductions in the potential to emit of a new, modified, relocated or replacement unit, which unit resulted in a contemporaneous net emissions increase within the five-year contemporaneous period at the stationary source. In no case shall the reduction in the potential to emit exceed the emission increases from such unit that occurred within the five-year contemporaneous period.

When an emissions increase from a new, modified, relocated or replacement emission unit or project has been determined to be subject to, and approved as in compliance with, the emission offset requirements of Rules 20.1 and 20.3 or Rule 20.4, the contemporaneous net emissions increase for the subject air contaminant or precursor shall thereafter not include the emission increase from such emission unit or project.

(18) "Cost-Effective" means that the annualized cost in dollars per pound of emissions of an air contaminant reduced does not exceed \$6.00 per pound for NOx, \$6.00 per pound for VOC, \$3.33 per pound for PM₁₀, and \$6.00 per pound for SOx, multiplied by the applicable BACT Cost Multiplier specified in Table 20.1 – 4 below. For all other air contaminants subject to BACT requirements by Rules 20.1-20.4, cost-effective means that the annualized cost in dollars per pound of emissions of an air contaminant reduced does not exceed the highest cost per pound of emissions reduced by other control measures required to meet stationary source emission standards contained in these rules and regulations, for the specific air contaminant(s) under consideration, multiplied by the BACT Cost Multiplier specified in Table 20.1 – 4. When determining the highest cost per pound of emissions reduced by other control measures, the cost of measures used to comply with the requirements of New Source Review shall be excluded.

TABLE 20.1 - 4 BACT Cost Multiplier

Stationary Source's	
Post-Project Aggregate	BACT
Potential to Emit	Cost Multiplier
Potential < 15 tons/year	1.1
Potential ≥ 15 tons/year	1.5

- (19) "Emergency Equipment" means an emission unit used exclusively to drive an electrical generator, an air compressor or a pump in emergency situations, except for operations up to 52 hours per calendar year for non-emergency purposes. Emission units used for supplying power for distribution to an electrical grid shall not be considered emergency equipment.
- (20) "Emergency Situation" means an unforeseen electrical power failure from the serving utility or of on-site electrical transmission equipment such as a transformer, an unforeseen flood or fire, or a life-threatening situation. In addition, operation of emergency generators at Federal Aviation Administration licensed airports for the purpose of providing power in anticipation of a power failure due to severe storm activity shall be considered an emergency situation. Emergency situations do not include operation for purposes of supplying power for distribution to an electrical grid, operation for training purposes, or other foreseeable event.
- (21) "Emission Increase" means an increase in the potential to emit, calculated pursuant to Subsection (d)(3).
- (22) "Emission Offsets" means actual emission reductions used to mitigate emission increases and which meet the applicable requirements of Rules 20.1, 20.3 and 20.4 of these Rules and Regulations.
- (23) "Emission Reduction Credit (ERC)" means a credit for an actual emission reduction which has been approved by the Air Pollution Control Officer upon determining that such credit and emission reduction meet the applicable requirements of these Rules and Regulations in effect at the time that such credit is approved.
- (24) "Emission Unit" means any article, machine, equipment, contrivance, process or process line, which emit(s) or reduce(s) or may emit or reduce the emission of any air contaminant.
- (25) "Enforceable" means capable of being enforced by the District, including but not limited to, through either the SIP or legally and practicably enforceable limits, including limits contained in conditions of an Authority to Construct, Permit to Operate, Determination of Compliance or Emission Reduction Credit (ERC) Certificate.
- (26) "Existing" means the configuration of an emission unit, aggregation of emission units or a stationary source prior to, and without consideration of, the project under review.

- (27) "Federal Land Manager" means the National Park Service's Western Regional Director, the U.S. Forest Service's Pacific Southwest Regional Air Program Manager and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.
- (28) "Federally Enforceable Requirement" means all of the following as they apply to emission units at a stationary source, including requirements that have been promulgated or approved by the federal EPA through rulemaking but which have future effective compliance dates:
 - (i) Any standard, emission reduction measure or other requirement provided for in the State Implementation Plan (SIP).
 - (ii) Any term or condition of an Authority to Construct issued pursuant to these rules and regulations which term or condition is imposed pursuant to any federally-mandated new source review (NSR) or prevention of significant deterioration (PSD) rule or regulation which has been approved or promulgated by the federal EPA into the SIP.
 - (iii) Any standard or other requirement under Sections 111 or 112 of the federal Clean Air Act.
 - (iv) Any standard or other requirement of the Acid Rain Program under Title IV of the federal Clean Air Act or the regulations promulgated thereunder.
 - (v) Any requirements established pursuant to Section 504(b) or Section 114(a)(3) of the federal Clean Air Act (enhanced monitoring and compliance certifications).
 - (vi) Any standard or other requirement governing solid waste combustion under Section 129 of the federal Clean Air Act.
 - (vii) Any standard or other requirement for consumer and commercial products under Section 183(e) of the federal Clean Air Act.
 - (viii) Any standard or other requirement for tank vessels under Section 183(f) of the federal Clean Air Act.
 - (ix) Any standard or other requirement of the program to control air pollution from outer continental shelf sources, under Section 328 of the federal Clean Air Act.
 - (x) Any standard or other requirement of the regulations promulgated to protect stratospheric ozone under Title VI of the federal Clean Air Act unless the Administrator of the federal EPA has determined that such requirements need not be contained in a permit to operate.

- (xi) Any national ambient air quality standard or air quality increment or visibility requirement under Part C of Title I of the federal Clean Air Act, but only as it would apply to temporary sources permitted pursuant to Section 504(e) of the federal Clean Air Act.
- (xii) Requirements capable of being enforced by the federal EPA including through either the SIP, terms and conditions of a Permit to Operate, an Authority to Construct, a Determination of Compliance, or an ERC that are for purposes of creating, approving and/or using creditable actual emission reductions to meet federal emission offset requirements and that are necessary to ensure the validity of the emission reductions and compliance with those portions of these Rules and Regulations approved into the SIP.

This subsection shall not preclude enforcement of federally-enforceable requirements by the Air Pollution Control Officer.

- (29) "Federal Major Modification" means a physical or operational change at an existing federal major stationary source which results, or may result, for an air contaminant for which the stationary source is a federal major stationary source, in either:
 - (i) an emissions increase, including fugitive emission increases, equal to or greater than any of the significant emissions increase rates listed below in Table 20.1 5a; and a contemporaneous net emissions increase, including fugitive emission increases, equal to or greater than any of the significant emissions increase rates listed below in Table 20.1 5a; or
 - (ii) an emissions increase, including fugitive emission increases, equal to or greater than any of the significant emissions increase rates listed below in Table 20.1 5a for Oxides of Nitrogen or Volatile Organic Compounds, if the District is designated to be in extreme ozone nonattainment by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency pursuant to 40 CFR 81.305.

TABLE 20.1 – 5a Federal Major Modification

-	
	Significant Emissions Increase
Air Contaminant	(Ton/yr)
Fine Particulate Matter (PM _{2.5})	10
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)	15
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)*	
marginal or moderate	40
serious or severe	25
extreme	0
Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC)*	•
marginal or moderate	40
serious or severe	25
extreme	0
Oxides of Sulfur (SOx)	40
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	100

Lead (Pb)	0.6

- (30) "Federal Major Stationary Source" means any emission unit, project or stationary source which has, or will have after issuance of an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate, an aggregate potential to emit one or more air contaminants in amounts equal to or greater than any of the emission rates listed below in Table 20.1 5b. Fugitive emissions shall not be included in determining the aggregate potential to emit for purposes of applying this definition unless the emission unit, project or stationary source, as applicable, belongs to one of the following source categories:
 - (i) Coal cleaning plants (with thermal dryers);
 - (ii) Kraft pulp mills;
 - (iii) Portland cement plants;
 - (iv) Primary zinc smelters;
 - (v) Iron and steel mills;
 - (vi) Primary aluminum ore reduction plants;
 - (vii) Primary copper smelters;
 - (viii) Municipal incinerators capable of charging more than 250 tons of refuse per day;
 - (ix) Hydrofluoric, sulfuric or nitric acid plants;
 - (x) Petroleum refineries;
 - (xi) Lime plants;
 - (xii) Phosphate rock processing plants;
 - (xiii) Coke oven batteries;
 - (xiv) Sulfur recovery plants;
 - (xv) Carbon black plants (furnace process);
 - (xvi) Primary lead smelters;
 - (xvii) Fuel conversion plants;
 - (xviii) Sintering plants;

^{*} based on EPA's ozone nonattainment designation for the San Diego Air Basin in 40 CFR 81.305

- (xix) Secondary metal production plants;
- (xx) Chemical process plants, but not including ethanol production facilities that produce ethanol by natural fermentation included in included in NAICS codes 325193 or 312140;
- (xxi) Fossil-fuel boilers, or combination thereof, totaling more than 250 million British thermal units per hour heat input;
- (xxii) Petroleum storage and transfer units with a total storage capacity exceeding 300,000 barrels;
 - (xxiii) Taconite ore processing plants;
 - (xxiv) Glass fiber processing plants;
 - (xxv) Charcoal production plants;
- (xxvi) Fossil fuel-fired steam electric plants of more than 250 million British thermal units per hour heat input;
- (xxvii) Any other stationary source category which, as of August 7, 1980, is being regulated under Sections 111 or 112 of the federal Clean Air Act.

TABLE 20.1 – 5b Federal Major Stationary Source

,	/
	Emission Rate
Air Contaminant	<u>(Ton/yr)</u>
Fine Particulate Matter (PM _{2.5})	100
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)	100
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)*	
marginal or moderate	100
serious	50
severe	25
extreme	10
Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC)*	
marginal or moderate	100
serious	50
severe	25
extreme	10
Oxides of Sulfur (SOx)	100
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	100
Lead (Pb)	100

^{*} based on EPA's ozone nonattainment designation for the San Diego Air Basin in 40 CFR 81.305

- (31) "Federally-mandated New Source Review (NSR)" means those portions of these Rules and Regulations applicable to the permitting of new and modified stationary sources and which are contained in the San Diego Air Basin portion of the approved State Implementation Plan.
- (32) **"Fugitive Emissions"** means those quantifiable emissions which could not reasonably pass through a stack, chimney, flue, vent or other functionally equivalent opening.
- (33) "Good Engineering Practice Stack Height" means the same term as defined in 40 CFR §51.100.
- (34) "Impact Area" means the circular area with the emission unit as the center and having a radius extending to the furthest point where a significant impact is expected to occur, not to exceed 50 kilometers.
- (35) "Increment Consuming" means emission increases which consume an air quality increment. Emission increases which consume increment are those not accounted for in the baseline concentration, including:
 - (i) Actual emission increases occurring at any major stationary source after the major source baseline date, and
 - (ii) Actual emission increases from any non-major stationary source, area source, or mobile source occurring after the minor source baseline date.
- (36) "Increment Expanding" means actual emission reductions which increase an available air quality increment. Actual emission reductions which increase available increment include:
 - (i) Actual emission reductions occurring at any major stationary source after the major source baseline date, and
 - (ii) Actual emission reductions from any non-major stationary source, area source, or mobile source occurring after the minor source baseline date.
- (37) "Legally and Practicably Enforceable Limits" means the provisions of these Rules and Regulations, and terms or conditions contained in any valid Authority to Construct, Temporary Permit to Operate, or Permit to Operate issued pursuant to these Rules and Regulations, that limit the actual emissions of an emission unit or group of emission units and that are permanent, technically accurate, quantifiable; have associated recordkeeping, reporting, and monitoring requirements sufficient to determine ongoing compliance with the emission limitation; are not in violation of any of these Rules or Regulations, State Law or the State Implementation Plan; and there is a legal obligation to adhere to the terms and conditions of the emission limitation and associated requirements.

- (38) "Lowest Achievable Emission Rate (LAER)" means and is applied as follows:
 - (i) The lowest emitting of any of the following:
 - (A) the most stringent emission limitation, or most effective emission control device or control technique, or combination thereof, contained in any SIP approved by the federal EPA for such class or category of emission unit, unless the applicant demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer that such emission limitation, device or technique is not achievable, or
 - (B) the most stringent emission limitation which is achieved in practice by such class or category of emission unit, or
 - (C) Best Available Control Technology (BACT).
 - (ii) For modified emission units subject to the LAER requirements of these rules, the entire emission unit's post-project potential to emit shall be subject to LAER.
 - (iii) In no event shall application of LAER result in the emission of any air contaminant which would exceed the emissions allowed by any District Rule or Regulation, or by any applicable standard under 40 CFR Part 60 (New Source Performance Standards) or 40 CFR Parts 61 and 63 (National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants).
- (39) "Major Modification" means a physical or operational change which results, or may result, in a contemporaneous net emissions increase at an existing major stationary source which source is major for the air contaminant for which there is a contemporaneous net emissions increase, equal to or greater than any of the emission rates listed in Table 20.1 -6a.

TABLE 20.1 – 6a Major Modification

	Emission Rate
Air Contaminant:	(Ton/yr)
Fine Particulate Matter (PM 2.5)	10
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)	15
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)	25
Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC)	25
Oxides of Sulfur (SOx)	40
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	100
Lead (Pb)	0.6

(40) "Major Source Baseline Date" means, for all of San Diego County, January 6, 1975 for sulfur dioxide (SO₂) and particulate matter (PM₁₀), February 8, 1988 for nitrogen dioxide (NO₂), and October 20, 2010 for PM_{2.5}.

(41) "Major Stationary Source" means any emission unit, project or stationary source which has, or will have after issuance of an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate an aggregate potential to emit one or more air contaminants, including fugitive emissions, in amounts equal to or greater than any of the emission rates listed in Table 20.1 - 6b.

TABLE 20.1 – 6b Major Stationary Source

	Emission Rate
Air Contaminant:	(Ton/yr)
Fine Particulate Matter (PM _{2.5})	100
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)	100
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)	50
Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC)	50
Oxides of Sulfur (SOx)	100
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	100
Lead (Pb)	100

- (42) "Minor Source Baseline Date" means for all of San Diego County, December 8, 1983 for sulfur dioxide (SO₂), October 1, 1999 for particulate matter (PM₁₀) and nitrogen dioxide (NO₂), and June 14, 2012 for fine particulates (PM_{2.5}).
- (43) "Modeling" means the use of an applicable federal EPA-approved air quality model to estimate ambient concentrations of air contaminants or to evaluate other air quality related data. Applicable federal guidelines, including those contained in 40 CFR Part 51, Appendix W Guideline on Air Quality Models, shall be followed when performing modeling to determine air quality impacts relative to the national ambient air quality standards, a significant impact, or an air quality increment. Where an air quality model specified in Appendix W is inappropriate, the model may be modified or another model substituted. Such a modification or substitution of a model may be made on a case-by-case basis or, where appropriate, on a generic basis for purposes of these Rules and Regulations. Written approval of the federal EPA Region 9 Administrator shall be obtained for any such modification or substitution. The use of a modified or substitute model shall be identified in the applicable public notice and opportunity for public comment required in Subsections (d)(4) of Rules 20.2-20.4, unless use on a generic basis has been previously subject to an equivalent public and government agency notice and comment period.
- (44) "Modified Emission Unit" means any physical or operational change, including but not limited to a permit condition change, which results or may result in an increase in an existing emission unit's potential to emit, including those air contaminants not previously emitted. The following shall not be considered a modified emission unit, provided such a change is not contrary to any permit condition, and the change does not result in an increase in the potential to emit of any air contaminant:
 - (i) The movement of a portable emission unit from one stationary source to another.

- (ii) Repair or routine maintenance of an existing emission unit.
- (iii) An increase in the hours of operation or in the production rate.
- (iv) Use of alternate fuel or raw material.
- (45) "Modified Stationary Source" means an existing stationary source where a new, modified, relocated or replacement emission unit is, or will be, located or where a change in the aggregation of emission units occurs, including, but not limited to, the movement of a relocated emission unit to or from a stationary source or where a modification of an existing unit occurs. The following shall not be considered a modification of a stationary source:
 - (i) The replacement of an emission unit, provided there is no increase in the unit's potential to emit or in the potential to emit of any other unit at the stationary source.
 - (ii) The movement to or from the stationary source of any portable emission unit, provided there is no increase in the potential to emit of any other unit at the stationary source.
- (46) "National Ambient Air Quality Standards (NAAQS)" means maximum allowable ambient air concentrations for specified air contaminants and monitoring periods as established by the federal EPA.

TABLE 20.1 - 7 (RESERVED)

- (47) "New Emission Unit" means any of the following:
- (i) Any emission unit not constructed or installed in San Diego County as of-April 27, 2016.
- (ii) Except as provided in Subsection (b)(1) of this rule, any emission unit which was constructed, installed or operated at its current location without a valid Authority to Construct or Permit to Operate from the District.
- (iii) Any emission unit which was inactive for a one-year period or more and which did not hold a valid Permit to Operate during that period.
- (iv) A new emission unit shall no longer be considered a new emission unit, and shall be considered an existing emission unit, on and after the earlier of: (a) two years after the date that such unit first operated; or (b) the date when the Air Pollution Control Officer has
 - (A) determined that construction is complete;

- (B) determined that any required initial emissions and performance testing has been completed and the results reported and approved;
- (C) determined that the operation of the unit is in compliance with all conditions of the Authority to Construct relevant to the construction and operation of the unit; and,
 - (D) issued a temporary or final Permit to Operate.
- (48) "New Federal Major Stationary Source" means a new emission unit, new project or new stationary source which will be a federal major stationary source, or a modification of an existing stationary source which modification itself constitutes a federal major stationary source. On and after November 5, 2018, if an existing previously permitted stationary source will become a federal major stationary source solely due to a relaxation of a permit limitation on the capacity of the stationary source to emit an air contaminant, such as a limit on emissions, hours of operation, process rates or fuel use, the stationary source shall be considered a new federal major stationary source and the requirements of these Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3 and 20.4 shall apply as if construction of the stationary source had not yet commenced.
- (49) "New Major Stationary Source" means a new emission unit, new project or new stationary source which will be a major stationary source, or a modification of an existing stationary source which modification itself constitutes a major stationary source.
- (50) "New Stationary Source" means a stationary source which, prior to the project under review, did not contain any permitted equipment, excluding portable emission units.
- (51) "Nonattainment" means designated as not in attainment of a National Ambient Air Quality Standard (NAAQS) pursuant to Section 107(d) of the federal Clean Air Act or of a State Ambient Air Quality Standard (SAAQS) pursuant to Section 39608 of the California Health and Safety Code, as applicable. For the purposes of these Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3 and 20.4, nonattainment of a NAAQS means also designated as nonattainment by EPA in 40 CFR Section 81.305.
- (52) "Non-Criteria Pollutant Emissions Significance Level" means a contemporaneous net emissions increase occurring at any new or modified PSD stationary source, equal to or greater than the amounts listed in Table 20.1 8.

TABLE 20.1 - 8
Non-Criteria Pollutant Emissions Significance Levels

Emission Rate
(Ton/yr)
3
10
0.1
10
7

- (53) "Non-Major Stationary Source" means any emission unit, project or stationary source which has, or will have after issuance of an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate, an aggregate potential to emit, including fugitive emissions, of each air contaminant listed in Table 20.1-6b less than the applicable emission rates specified in Table 20.1-6b.
- (54) "Offset Ratio" means the required proportion of emission offsets to emission increases, as specified in Rules 20.3 or 20.4.
- (55) "Permanent" means enforceable and which will exist for an unlimited period of time.
- (56) "Permit Limitation on Potential to Emit" means an enforceable permit condition that restricts, or will restrict, the maximum potential emissions from an emission unit or aggregation of emission units and that does not violate any District, state or federal law, rule, regulation, order, or permit condition.
- (57) "Portable Emission Unit" means an emission unit that is subject to the permit requirements of Rule 10 of these Rules and Regulations, and is designed to be and capable of being carried or moved from one location to another. Indicia of portability include, but are not limited to, wheels, skids, carrying handles, dolly, trailer or platform. For the purposes of this regulation, dredge engines on a boat or barge are considered portable. An emission unit is not portable if any of the following apply:
 - (i) The unit, or its replacement, is attached to a foundation or, if not so attached, will reside at the same location for more than 12 consecutive months. Any portable emission unit such as a backup or standby unit that replaces a portable emission unit at a location and is intended to perform the same function as the unit being replaced will be included in calculating the consecutive time period. In that case, the cumulative time of all units, including the time between the removal of the original unit(s) and installation of the replacement unit(s), will be counted toward the consecutive time period; or
 - (ii) The emission unit remains or will reside at a location for less than 12 consecutive months if the unit is located at a seasonal source and operates during the full annual operating period of the seasonal source. A seasonal source is a stationary

source that remains in a single location on a permanent basis (i.e., at least two years) and operates at that single location at least three months each year; or

(iii) The emission unit is moved from one location to another in an attempt to circumvent the portable emission unit residence time requirements.

Days when portable emission units are stored in a designated holding or storage area shall not be counted towards the above time limits, provided the emission unit was not operated on that calendar day except for maintenance and was in the designated holding or storage area the entire calendar day.

The Air Pollution Control Officer may determine, on a case-by-case basis, that emission units which exceed the above time limits will be considered as relocated equipment and will be subject to the applicable requirements for relocated emission units contained in Rules 20.1, 20.2 and 20.3.

- (58) "Post-Project Potential to Emit" means an emission unit's potential to emit after issuance of an Authority to Construct for the proposed project, calculated pursuant to Section (d).
- (59) "Potential to Emit" means the maximum quantity of air contaminant emissions, including fugitive emissions, that an emission unit is capable of emitting or permitted to emit, calculated pursuant to Section (d).
- (60) "Precursor Air Contaminants" means any air contaminant which forms or contributes to the formation of a secondary air contaminant for which an ambient air quality standard exists. For purposes of this rule, the precursor relationships are listed in Table 20.1 9.

TABLE 20.1 - 9
Precursor Air Contaminants

Dunganan Air Containin	O11
Precursor Air Contaminant	Secondary Air Contaminant
	NO ₂
NOx	PM_{10}
	PM _{2.5}
	Ozone
VOC	PM ₁₀
	Ozone
	SO_2
SOx	PM ₁₀
	PM _{2.5}

(61) "Pre-Project Actual Emissions" means an emission unit's actual emissions prior to issuance of an Authority to Construct for the proposed project, calculated pursuant to Section (d).

- (62) "Pre-Project Potential to Emit" means an emission unit's potential to emit prior to issuance of an Authority to Construct for a proposed project, calculated pursuant to Section (d).
- (63) "Project" means an emission unit or aggregation of emission units for which an application or combination of applications for one or more Authorities to Construct or modified Permits to Operate is under District review.
- (64) "Proven in Field Application" means demonstrated in field application to be reliable, in continuous compliance and maintaining a stated emission level for a period of at least one year, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer.
- (65) "PSD Modification" means a contemporaneous net emissions increase occurring at a modified PSD stationary source equal to or greater than the amounts listed in Table 20.1 10 or any non-criteria pollutant emissions significance level listed in Table 20.1-8.

TABLE 20.1 - 10 PSD Modification

Air contaminant:	Emission Rate (Ton/yr)
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)	15
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)	40
Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC)	40
Oxides of Sulfur (SOx)	40
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	100
Lead and Lead Compounds (Pb)	0.6

(66) "PSD Stationary Source or Prevention of Significant Deterioration Stationary Source" means any stationary source, as specified in Table 20.1 - 11, which has, or will have after issuance of a permit, an aggregate potential to emit one or more air contaminants in amounts equal to or greater than any of the emission rates listed in Table 20.1 - 11.

TABLE 20.1 - 11 PSD Stationary Sources and Trigger Levels

For stationary sources consisting of:

- 1. Fossil fuel fired steam electrical plants of more than 250 MM Btu/hr heat input
- 2. Fossil fuel boilers or combinations thereof totaling more than 250 MM Btu/hr of heat input
- 3. Municipal incinerators capable of charging more than 250 tons of refuse per day
- 4. Petroleum storage and transfer units with a total storage capacity exceeding 300,000 barrels
- 5. Charcoal production plants
- 6. Chemical process plants
- 7. Coal cleaning plants with thermal dryers
- 8. Coke oven batteries
- 9. Fuel conversion plants
- 10. Furnace process carbon black plants
- 11. Glass fiber processing plants
- 12. Hydrofluoric acid plants
- 13. Iron and steel mill plants
- 14. Kraft pulp mills
- 15. Lime plants
- 16. Nitric acid plants

- 17. Phosphate rock processing plants
- 18. Petroleum refineries
- 19. Primary aluminum ore reduction plants
- 20. Primary copper smelters
- 21. Primary lead smelters
- 22. Primary zinc smelters
- 23. Portland cement plants
- 24. Secondary metal production plants
- 25. Sintering plants
- 26. Sulfuric acid plants
- 27. Sulfur recovery plants
- 28. Taconite ore processing plants

The following emission rates:

Air Contaminant	<u>(Ton/yr)</u>
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)	100
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)	100
Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC)	100
Oxides of Sulfur (SOx)	100
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	100

For all other stationary sources:

Air Contaminant	(Ton/yr)
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)	250
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)	250
Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC)	250
Oxides of Sulfur (SOx)	250
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	250

- (67) "Quantifiable" means that a reliable basis to estimate emission reductions in terms of both their amount and characteristics can be established, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer. Quantification may be based upon emission factors, stack tests, monitored values, operating rates and averaging times, process or production inputs, mass balances or other reasonable measurement or estimating practices.
- (68) "Real" means actually occurring and which will not be replaced, displaced or transferred to another emission unit at the same or other stationary source within San Diego County, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer.

- (69) "Reasonably Available Control Technology" or "RACT" means the lowest emission limit that a particular source is capable of meeting by the application of control technology that is reasonably available, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer pursuant to the federal Clean Air Act, considering technological and economic feasibility.
- (70) "Relocated Emission Unit" means a currently permitted emission unit or grouping of such units which is to be moved within San Diego County from one stationary source to another stationary source. The moving of a portable emission unit shall not be considered a relocated emission unit.
- (71) "Replacement Emission Unit" means an emission unit which supplants another emission unit where the replacement emission unit serves the same function and purpose as the emission unit being replaced, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer.
- (72) "Secondary Emissions" means emissions which would occur as a result of the construction, operation or modification of a PSD stationary source, but which are not directly emitted from any emission unit at the stationary source. Except as provided below, secondary emissions exclude emissions which come directly from mobile sources, such as emissions from the tailpipe of a motor vehicle. Secondary emissions include, but are not limited to:
 - (i) Emissions from ships or trains coming to or from the stationary source, unless such emissions are regulated by Title II of the federal Clean Air Act, and
 - (ii) Emission increases from any emission unit at a support facility not located at the stationary source, but which would not otherwise be constructed or increase emissions, and
 - (iii) Emissions from any emission unit mounted on a ship, boat, barge, train, truck or trailer, where the operation of the emission unit is dependent upon, or affects the process or operation (including duration of operation) of any emission unit located on the stationary source.
- (73) "Significant Impact" means an increase in ambient air concentration, resulting from emission increases at a new or modified stationary source, equal to or greater than any of the levels listed in Tables 20.1 12 and 20.1 13.

TABLE 20.1 - 12
Stationary Sources Impacting Any Class I Area

Stationary Sources Impacting Any Class I Area		
	Significant Impact	
Air Contaminant	(24-hour Maximum)	
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)	1.0 μg/m ³	
Nitrogen Dioxide (NO2)	1.0 μg/m ³	
Sulfur Dioxide (SO2)	1.0 μg/m ³	
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	$1.0 \mu \text{g/m}^3$	

TABLE 20.1 - 13
Stationary Sources Impacting Any Class II Area

Stationary Sources Impacting Arry Class II Area	
Air Contaminant	Significant Impact
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)	
Annual arithmetic mean	$1.0~\mu g/m^3$
24-hr. maximum	5.0 μg/m ³
Nitrogen Dioxide (NO2)	
Annual arithmetic mean	$1.0~\mu g/m^3$
Sulfur Dioxide (SO2)	
Annual arithmetic mean	$1.0~\mu g/m^3$
24-hr. maximum	5.0 μg/m ³
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	
8-hr. maximum	$500.0~\mu g/m^3$
1-hr. maximum	$2000.0 \mu g/m^3$

- (74) "State Ambient Air Quality Standards (SAAQS)" means the maximum allowable ambient air concentrations for specified air contaminants and monitoring periods as established by the California Air Resources Board (ARB).
- (75) "Surplus" means any emission reduction which is surplus of federal requirements, as defined herein, and is also in excess of:
 - (i) Any stationary source emission reduction measure contained in the San Diego Regional Air Quality Strategy, California Clean Air Act requirements, or state law, and any District rule, regulation, or order, including those which carry out such emission reduction measures. A variance issued by the Air Pollution Control District Hearing Board is not an order within the meaning of this subsection.
- (76) "Surplus of Federal Requirements" means any emission reduction which is in excess of:
 - (i) Any standard, emission reduction measure or other requirement contained in the San Diego portion of the California SIP;
 - (ii) The most recent version of any standard, emission reduction measure or other requirement adopted by the Air Pollution Control Board and submitted for EPA approval into the SIP;
 - (iii) Any standard or other requirement under Sections 111 or 112 of the federal Clean Air Act;
 - (iv) Any standard or other requirement of the Acid Rain Program under Title IV of the federal Clean Air Act or the regulations promulgated thereunder;

- (v) Any stationary source emission reduction measure contained in the federal Clean Air Act or federal law, and any District or state law, rule, regulation, or order which carry out such emission reduction measures. A variance issued by the Air Pollution Control District Hearing Board is not an order within the meaning of this subsection;
- (vi) Any term or condition of an Authority to Construct issued pursuant to these rules and regulations which term or condition is imposed pursuant to 40 CFR Parts 60 or 61, 40 CFR Part 63, 40 CFR Part 52.21 or 40 CFR Part 51, Subpart I; and
- (vii) Emission reductions which have already been approved as ERCs or otherwise committed for air quality purposes, including but not limited to as emission offsets.
- (77) "**Temporary**" means enforceable, existing and valid for a specified, limited period of time.
 - (78) "Yearly" means twelve consecutive months.

(d) EMISSION CALCULATIONS

The emission calculation provisions and requirements of this Section (d) shall be applied on an air contaminant-specific basis.

(1) POTENTIAL TO EMIT

The potential to emit of each air contaminant shall be calculated on an hourly, daily and yearly basis.

(i) <u>Calculation of Pre-Project and Post-Project Potential to Emit</u>

Except as provided in Subsections (d)(1)(i)(A) through (F), the pre-project and post-project potential to emit of each emission unit shall be calculated based on the maximum design capacity or other operating conditions which reflect the maximum potential emissions, including fugitive emissions.

(A) <u>Permit Limitations on Pre-Project and Post-Project Potential</u> to Emit Shall be Used

Except as provided in Subsections (d)(1)(i)(C) and (D), if specific enforceable permit limitations on potential to emit restrict or will restrict maximum potential emissions of an emission unit on an hourly, daily or annual basis to a lower level, these limitations shall be used to calculate the pre-project or post-project potential to emit, as applicable, on an hourly, daily and annual basis.

(B) <u>Calculation of Pre-Project Potential to Emit for Modified</u> Emission Units Where No Permit Limitations Exist

If there are no specific enforceable conditions limiting an emission unit's pre-project potential to emit, the pre-project potential to emit shall be limited to the emission unit's highest actual emissions calculated pursuant to Subsection (d)(2), unless limited to a lower level of emissions, as the applicant and the Air Pollution Control Officer may agree, by a permit_limitation on potential to emit for the emission unit.

(C) <u>Calculation of Pre-Project Potential to Emit for Modified</u> <u>Emission Units Located at Major Stationary Sources</u>

If a modified emission unit is or will be located at an existing_major stationary source, or if a modified emission unit will itself be a major stationary source, the pre-project potential to emit of the emission unit shall be calculated as follows:

- (1) If the modified emission unit's pre-project actual emissions are less than 80 percent of the emission unit's potential to emit calculated pursuant to Subsections (d)(1)(i)(A) and (B), then the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit shall be the same as the unit's actual emissions.
- (2) If the modified emission unit's pre-project actual emissions are equal to or greater than 80 percent of the emission unit's potential to emit calculated pursuant to Subsection (d)(1)(i)(A) and (B), then the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit shall be as calculated pursuant to Subsection (d)(1)(i)(A) and (B).
- (3) Notwithstanding paragraphs (1) and (2) above, if an Authority to Construct has previously been issued for an emission unit pursuant to New Source Review rules for the District, and the previous emission increases that resulted from that emission unit were offset in accordance with the New Source Review rules in effect at that time, the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit shall be as calculated pursuant to Subsection (d)(1)(i)(A) and (B).

(D) <u>Calculation of Pre-Project Potential to Emit for Modified</u> <u>Emission Units Located at Federal Major Stationary Sources</u>

If a modified emission unit is or will be located at an existing federal major stationary source, or if a modified emission unit is part of a project that will constitute a federal major stationary source, the preproject potential to emit of the emission unit shall be calculated as follows:

- (1) For the sole purpose of calculating the emissions increase to determine if the project under review constitutes a federal major modification or a new federal major stationary source, the modified emission unit's pre-project potential to emit shall equal the unit's actual emissions.
- (2) For the sole purpose of calculating the emissions increase that must be offset pursuant to Rule 20.3, Subsection (d)(5), the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit shall be calculated as follows:
 - (i) If the modified emission unit's pre-project actual emissions are less than 80 percent of the emission unit's potential to emit calculated pursuant to Subsections (d)(1)(i)(A) and (B), then the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit shall be the same as the unit's actual emissions.
 - (ii) If the modified emission unit's pre-project actual emissions are equal to or greater than 80 percent of the emission unit's potential to emit calculated pursuant to Subsection (d)(1)(i)(A) and (B), then the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit shall be as calculated pursuant to Subsection (d)(1)(i)(A) and (B).

(E) <u>Calculation of Pre-Project Potential to Emit for New Emission</u> <u>Units</u>

Notwithstanding any other provision of this rule, the pre-project potential to emit for a new emission unit shall be zero.

(F) <u>Calculation of Post-Project and Pre-Project Potential to Emit for</u> Projects

The post-project and pre-project potential to emit for a project shall be calculated as the sum of all the post-project or pre-project potentials to emit, as applicable, for the emission units aggregated in the project unless limited to a lower level of emissions, as the applicant and the Air Pollution Control Officer may agree, by a permit limitation on potential to emit for the project. The aggregate pre-project and post-project potentials to emit for a project shall not affect the applicability of BACT requirements in Rules 20.2, 20.3 and 20.4 to individual emission units that are a part of the project.

(ii) Calculation of Aggregate Potential to Emit - Stationary Source

Except as provided for below in Subsections (d)(1)(ii)(A) through (E), the aggregate potential to emit of a stationary source shall be calculated as the sum of the post-project potential to emit of all emission units permitted for the stationary source, including emission units under District review for permit and those to which Subsection (b)(1) applies.

(A) <u>Permit Limitations on Post-Project Potential to Emit Shall be</u> Used

If specific, enforceable limiting conditions restrict, or will restrict, emissions of a stationary source, or an aggregation of emission units at a stationary source, to a lower level on an hourly, daily or annual basis, these limitations on post-project potential to emit shall be used in calculating the aggregate potential to emit of the stationary source.

(B) Permit-Exempt Equipment

The potential to emit of emission units exempt from permit requirements under these Rules and Regulations or state law shall not be included in the aggregate potential to emit of a stationary source except that emissions of any air contaminant from such emission units shall be included if the actual emissions of such air contaminant would be determining as to whether the stationary source is a federal major stationary source.

The applicant and the Air Pollution Control Officer may agree to place all permit-exempt emission units which would be classified under the same class or category of source under permit for purposes of creating emission reduction credits (ERCs). In such case, the potential to emit of such emission units shall be included in the stationary source's aggregate potential to emit.

(C) Emergency Equipment

The potential to emit from the operation of emergency equipment during emergency situations shall not be included in the calculation of a stationary source's aggregate potential to emit. The potential to emit from operation of emergency equipment during non-emergency situations shall be included in the calculation of a stationary source's aggregate potential to emit.

(D) Portable Emission Units

The potential to emit of portable emission units which are considered under the same major industrial grouping, as identified by the first two digits of the applicable code in *The Standard Industrial Classification Manual*, as the stationary source where such units are or will be operated, or which are used as part of or to supplement a primary process at the stationary source where the operation of one is dependent upon or affects the operation of the other, shall be included in such stationary source's aggregate potential to emit. All other portable emission units shall be excluded from the calculation of a stationary source's aggregate potential to emit.

(E) Military Tactical Support Equipment Engines

Emissions from portable engines, including gas turbines, used exclusively in conjunction with portable military tactical support equipment shall be excluded from the calculation of a stationary source's aggregate potential to emit.

(2) ACTUAL EMISSIONS

Actual emissions are used: to determine pre-project potential to emit where specified in Subsection (d)(1) of this rule; and, in procedures to quantify emission reductions as specified in Subsection (d)(4)(ii) of this rule. Actual emissions are calculated based on the actual operating history of the emission unit and shall be calculated in accordance with Subsections (d)(2)(i), (ii), (iii) and (iv) below, as applicable.

(i) <u>Calculation of Actual Emissions for Purposes of Determining Pre-</u> Project Potential to Emit

Actual emissions of an existing emission unit shall be calculated in accordance with Subsections (d)(2)(i)(A) or (B) below on an operating hour, day and year basis for purposes of determining an emission unit's pre-project potential to emit.

- (A) The emission unit's pre-project actual hourly, daily and yearly emissions shall be based on the highest level of hourly, daily and yearly emissions, respectively, occurring during a twenty-four consecutive month period representative of normal operations within the five-year period preceding the receipt date of the application.
- (B) The pre-project actual emissions for emission units operated for a period less than twenty-four consecutive months shall be based on the longest operating time period determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer to be most representative of actual operations.

(ii) <u>Calculation of Actual Emissions for Purposes of Quantifying</u> Emission Reductions

- (A) Actual emissions of an existing emission unit shall be calculated on an operating hour, day and year basis averaged over the most representative twenty-four consecutive months within the five years preceding the receipt date of an application, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer.
- (B) For emission units which have not been operated for a twenty-four consecutive month period which is representative of actual operations within the five years preceding the receipt date of the application, the calculation of actual emissions shall be based on the average of any two twelve consecutive month operating periods determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer to be representative within that five-year period. If two representative twelve consecutive month operating time periods do not exist, the calculation of actual emissions shall be based on the average of the total operational time period within that five-year period.

(iii) Adjustments for Violations

If an emission unit was operated in violation of any District, state or federal law, rule, regulation, order or permit condition during the period used to determine actual emissions, the actual emissions calculated pursuant to this Subsection (d)(2) shall be adjusted to reflect the level of emissions which would have occurred if the emission unit had not been in violation.

(iv) Adjustments for Currently Applicable Federally Enforceable Requirements

For an emission unit being modified, replaced or relocated, and which will be located at a federal major stationary source, the actual emissions calculated on an operating year (yearly) basis pursuant to this Subsection (d)(2) shall be further adjusted; to reflect the level of emissions which would have occurred had the emission unit been required to comply with all federally enforceable requirements applicable to the emission unit at the time that a complete application to modify, replace or relocate the emission unit is submitted. This subsection (d)(2)(iv) shall only apply to air contaminants, and their precursors, for which the San Diego Air Basin is designated as nonattainment of a national ambient air quality standard. This subsection (d)(2)(iv) shall not apply to any existing electric utility steam generating unit which is intended to supply more than one-third of its potential electric output capacity and more than 25 megawatts electrical output to any utility power distribution system for sale. Any steam supplied to a steam distribution system for the purpose of providing steam to a steam-electric generator that would produce electrical energy for sale shall be included in determining the electrical energy output of the unit.

(3) Emission Increase

A project's or emission unit's emission increase shall be calculated as follows:

(i) New Emission Units

Emission increases from a new emission unit shall be equal to the post-project potential to emit for the emission unit.

(ii) Modified Emission Units

Emission increases from a modified emission unit shall be calculated as the emission unit's post-project potential to emit minus the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit.

(iii) Relocated Emission Units

Emission increases from a relocated emission unit at its new location shall be equal to the emission unit's post-project potential to emit.

(iv) Replacement Emission Units

Emission increases from a replacement emission unit shall be calculated as the replacement emission unit's post-project potential to emit minus the existing emission unit's pre-project potential to emit.

(v) Portable Emission Units

Emission increases from a portable emission unit shall be calculated as the emission unit's post-project potential to emit minus the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit.

(vi) Projects

Emission increases from a project shall be calculated as the project's postproject potential to emit minus the project's pre-project potential to emit.

(vii) <u>Determining Emissions Increases for Federal Major Modifications</u> and Federal Major Stationary Sources

When calculating emissions increases for the sole purpose of determining whether a project at an existing federal major stationary source constitutes a federal major modification, or whether a modification at an existing stationary source constitutes a new federal major stationary source, and thereafter applying the provisions of this Rule 20.1 and Rules 20.2, 20.3, and 20.4 of these Rules and Regulations specific to federal major modifications and federal major stationary sources, an applicant for such project or modification may choose to use the methods contained in 40 CFR 51.165 (a)(2)(ii)(B) through (F), and references therein, as they existed on April 27, 2016. Applicants choosing to use the methods contained in 40 CFR 51.165 (a)(2)(ii)(B) through (F) shall comply with the recordkeeping and reporting requirements contained in 40 CFR 51.165 (a)(6) and (a)(7) when there is a

reasonable possibility, as defined in 40 CFR 51.165 (a)(6)(vi), that a project that is not a major modification may result in a significant emissions increase of a regulated NSR pollutant. References in 40 CFR 51.165 (a)(2)(ii)(B) through (F) to major modification and to major stationary source shall be read as referring to federal major modification and federal major stationary source as defined in Section (c) of this rule. The provisions of this Section (d) for determining emissions increases, excluding this Subsection (d)(3)(vii), shall apply for all other purposes of this Rule 20.1 and Rules 20.2, 20.3 and 20.4.

(4) EMISSION REDUCTION - POTENTIAL TO EMIT, ACTUAL EMISSION REDUCTION, EMISSION REDUCTION CREDITS

A project's or emission unit's emission reduction shall be calculated as follows:

(i) Reduction in the Potential to Emit

(A) Modified Emission Units

Reduction in the potential to emit for a modified emission unit shall be calculated as the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit minus the emission unit's post-project potential to emit.

(B) Relocated Emission Units

Reduction in the potential to emit for a relocated emission unit shall be calculated as the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit minus the emission unit's post-project potential to emit. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the post-project potential to emit of a relocated emission unit shall be used in determining the aggregate potential to emit of, and any contemporaneous net emissions increase at, the stationary source to which it is relocated, and the emission increase of any project which the relocated emission unit is a part.

(C) Replacement Emission Units

Reduction in the potential to emit for a replacement emission unit shall be calculated as the existing emission unit's pre-project potential to emit minus the replacement emission unit's post-project potential to emit.

(D) Portable Emission Units

Reduction in the potential to emit for a portable emission unit shall be calculated as the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit minus the emission unit's post-project potential to emit.

(E) Projects

Reduction in the potential to emit for a project shall be calculated as the project's pre-project potential to emit minus the project's post-project potential to emit.

(ii) Actual Emission Reduction

Notwithstanding any other provision of this rule, actual emissions calculated pursuant to Subsection (d)(2)(ii), (iii) and (iv) shall be used for purposes of determining an actual emission reduction in accordance with this Subsection (d)(4)(ii)_and Subsection (d)(4)(iii). An actual emission reduction must be real, surplus, enforceable, quantifiable and permanent. Actual emission reductions shall be calculated as follows:

(A) Shutdowns

Unless an emission unit is replaced, actual emission reductions from the shutdown of an emission unit shall be calculated based on the emission unit's pre-project actual emissions. Actual emission reductions from the shutdown and replacement of an emission unit shall be calculated pursuant to Subsection (d)(4)(ii)(D).

(B) Modified Emission Units

Actual emission reductions from a modified emission unit shall be calculated as the emission unit's pre-project actual emissions minus the emission unit's post-project potential to emit.

(C) Relocated Emission Units

Actual emission reductions from a relocated emission unit shall be calculated as the emission unit's pre-project actual emissions minus the emission unit's post-project potential to emit.

(D) Replacement Emission Units

Actual emission reductions from a replacement emission unit shall be calculated as the existing emission unit's pre-project actual emissions minus the replacement emission unit's post-project potential to emit.

(E) Portable Emission Units

Actual emission reductions from a portable emission unit shall be calculated as the emission unit's pre-project actual emissions minus the emission unit's post-project potential to emit.

(F) Projects

Actual emission reductions from a project shall be calculated as the sum of all the pre-project actual emissions from the emission units aggregated in the project minus the project's post-project potential to emit.

(iii) Adjustments For Determining Actual Emission Reductions

The following adjustments shall be made in determining actual emission reductions:

(A) Units Permitted and Operated Less Than Two Years

If an emission unit has been permitted and operated for a period less than two years, the emission unit's actual emissions (in tons per year) shall be calculated as the unit's actual emissions (in tons) that occurred during the actual operating time period multiplied by the actual operating time period in days divided by 1,460 days.

(B) Adjustments for Permitted Emission Units

Actual emission reductions from permitted emission units shall exclude emission reductions which are not surplus at the time the actual emission reduction is determined.

(C) Adjustments for Emission Units Exempt from Permit Requirements

This provision shall apply to actual emission reductions from an emission unit which is exempt from permit requirements pursuant to Rule 11. Such actual emission reductions shall be determined in accordance with Subsections (d)(2)(ii), (d)(2)(iii) and (d)(4)(ii) of this rule, but shall not be further reduced in accordance with this rule at the time the actual emission reduction is determined. However, at the time the emission reduction credits (ERCs) or actual emission reductions created from such an exempt emission unit are used to meet an emission offset requirement of these Rules 20.1 and 20.3 or 20.4, the ERCs or the actual emission reduction, as applicable, shall be further adjusted to exclude emission reductions which are not surplus at the time the ERC or actual emission reduction is so used. A condition shall be included in any ERC for such an exempt emission unit requiring such adjustment to occur at the time of use of the ERC.

(iv) Emission Reduction Credits (ERCs)

The following procedures shall be followed in evaluating and acting on an application for emission reduction credits:

- (A) An emission reduction credit may be approved by the Air Pollution Control Officer upon determining that the actual emission reduction that is the basis of such credit meets the applicable requirements of this Rule 20.1, and of these Rules and Regulations, in effect at the time that such credit is approved.
- (B) The Air Pollution Control Officer's approval of an emission reduction credit shall be in writing and shall contain conditions necessary to ensure the validity of the credit.
- (C) Such approval shall be first subject to public notice in a newspaper of general circulation and on the public notice section of the Air Pollution Control District's web site, for the duration of the public comment period, and a 30-calendar day period for public, agency and applicant review and comment. A copy of the public notice shall be provided to the federal EPA, through its Region 9 office, and to the California ARB.
- (D) An applicant for an emission reduction credit may appeal the denial or conditional approval of a credit to the Air Pollution Control District Hearing Board within 30 days of receipt of such denial or conditional approval.
- (E) The use of an emission reduction credit to meet an emission offset requirement of these Rules 20.1, 20.3 or 20.4 shall be subject to the applicable requirements of those rules.

(5) Emission Offsets

Emission offsets are actual emission reductions which are provided to mitigate emission increases where required by these Rules and Regulations. In order to be considered an emission offset, actual emission reductions or ERCs must be valid for the life of the emission increase which they are offsetting. Emission offsets must meet the applicable criteria specified in this Rule 20.1 and Rules 20.3 and 20.4.

- (i) Emission offsets shall consist of:
- (A) actual emission reductions calculated in accordance with Subsections (d)(4)(ii) and (d)(4)(iii) of this rule; or,
- (B) ERCs meeting the applicable requirements of Rules 20.1 through 20.4 in effect at the time such ERCs were approved; or,
 - (C) mobile source ERCs issued pursuant to Rule 27.1; or,
- (D) emission reduction credits issued pursuant to a District rule which has been approved by the federal EPA into the District portion of the State Implementation Plan and which contains standards for the creation and approval of such credits.

- (ii) In order to qualify as an emission offset, actual emission reductions shall have been evaluated and approved as an emission reduction credit by the Air Pollution Control Officer pursuant to the applicable requirements of Rules 20.1, 20.3 and 20.4 or Rule 27.1, or an applicable District emission reduction credit creation and approval rule approved by the federal EPA into the State Implementation Plan, unless the actual emission reductions are being proposed to offset emission increases occurring concurrently at the stationary source. In such a case, the Air Pollution Control Officer may choose to administratively forego the issuance of ERCs.
- (iii) Emission offsets shall be in effect and enforceable at the time of startup of the emission unit, project or stationary source requiring the offsets.
- (iv) Emission offsets must be federally enforceable at the time of issuance of an Authority to Construct if the source is a new federal major stationary source or a federal major modification for the pollutant for which offsets are being provided.
- (v) Actual emission reductions and ERCs used to meet the emission offset requirements of Rules 20.3 applicable to a new federal major stationary source or a federal major modification shall be surplus of federal requirements at the time such emission reductions and ERCs are to be used as offsets. If the actual emission reductions, which were the basis of any such offsetting emission reductions or ERCs, resulted from the shutdown or curtailment in production and/or operating hours of an existing emission unit or existing stationary source, where such shutdown or curtailment occurred on or before the last day of the baseline year used in the Air Pollution Control District's most recent NAAQS attainment plan, such emissions must have been included in the projected emissions inventory used to develop the attainment demonstration associated with that plan.
 - (vi) Emission offsets shall be provided on a ton per year basis.
- (vii) Emission offsets shall be located in San Diego County, except as provided pursuant to a District rule, approved by the California ARB and the federal EPA into the District portion of the State Implementation Plan, containing standards for the creation and approval of emission reduction credits in coastal waters adjacent to San Diego County.

(e) **OTHER PROVISIONS**

(1) CONTINUITY OF EXISTING PERMITS

All of the conditions contained in any Authority to Construct or Permit to Operate issued prior to November 5, 2018, shall remain valid and enforceable for the life of the Authority to Construct or Permit to Operate, unless specifically modified by the District.

2. Proposed amended Rule 20.2 is to read as follows:

Rule 20.2 New Source Review Non - Major Stationary Sources

(ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE 5/17/94)

(REV. ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE 12/17/97)

(Rev. Adopted 11/4/98; Effective 12/17/98)

(REV. ADOPTED 4/27/16; EFFECTIVE 11/5/18)

(REV. ADOPTED (date of adoption); EFFECTIVE (date of EPA approval into SIP))

Table of Contents

SEC	TION TITLE	PAGE No.
(a)	APPLICAE	3ILITY 1
(b)	EXEMPTION	ONS
(c)	DEFINITIO	ONS
(d)	STANDAR	RDS
` ,	(1) Best	Available Control Technology (BACT)2
	(i)	New or Modified Emission Units2
	(ii)	Relocated Emission Units
	(iii)	Replacement Emission Units
	(iv)	Emergency Equipment Emission Units
	(v)	Projects with Multiple Emission Units
	(2) Air (Quality Impact Analysis (AQIA)3
	(i)	AQIA for New, Modified, Replacement or Relocated Emission Units
		and Projects3
		Table 20.2 - 1: AQIA Trigger Levels
	(ii)	AQIA for PM _{2.5} and PM ₁₀ Emission Increases
	(iii)	AQIA for Projects4
	(iv)	AQIA Not Required for NOx or VOC Impacts on Ozone5
	(v)	AQIA Requirements for PM ₁₀ Impacts May be Waived5
	(vi)	AQIA May be Required6
	(3) Sign	ificant Impact in Class I Areas
	(i)	Federal Land Manager and Federal EPA Notification7
	(ii)	ARB, SCAQMD and Imperial County APCD Notification7
	(4) Publ	lic Notice and Comment
	(i)	Public Comment Period

Table of Contents

<u>Sı</u>	ECTION TITLE	Page No.
(ii	i) Applicant Response	8
(iii	i) Publication of Notice	8
(iv	(r) Information to be Made Available for Public Inspection	9
(5) F	RESERVED	9
(6) I	Reserved	9

NOTE: The following-listed sections and subsections will not be submitted to the federal Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) for inclusion in the San Diego State Implementation Plan (SIP). As such, the following listed sections and subsections are not enforceable by EPA, but remain enforceable by the San Diego County Air Pollution Control District.

Subsections (d)(2)(i)(B), (d)(2)(v) and (d)(2)(vi)(B); and Subsection (d)(3).

RULE 20.2. NEW SOURCE REVIEW - NON-MAJOR STATIONARY SOURCES

(Adopted & Effective 5/17/94)

(Rev. Adopted & Effective 12/17/97)

(Rev. Adopted 11/4/98 & Effective 12/17/98)

(Rev. Adopted 4/27/16; Effective 11/5/18)

(Rev. Adopted (date of adoption) & Effective (date of EPA approval into SIP))

(a) APPLICABILITY

This rule applies to any new or modified stationary source, to any new or modified emission unit, to any replacement emission unit, and to any relocated emission unit being moved to a stationary source provided that, after completion of the project, the stationary source is not a major stationary source or a federal major stationary source. This rule does not apply to identical or like-kind replacement emission units exempt from Authority to Construct and modified Permit to Operate requirements pursuant to these Rules and Regulations. This rule does not apply to any portable emission unit. Compliance with this rule does not relieve a person from having to comply with other applicable requirements in these rules and regulations, or state and federal law.

(b) **EXEMPTIONS**

The exemptions contained in Rule 20.1, Section (b) apply to this rule. In addition, for purposes of this rule, the following exemptions shall apply.

- (1) An existing permitted emission unit which is to be relocated from one stationary source within San Diego County to another shall be exempt from the BACT requirements of Subsection (d)(1)(ii), provided that:
 - (i) The emission unit is not being modified,
 - (ii) There is no increase in the emission unit's potential to emit,
 - (iii) The unit is not located for more than 180 days at the stationary source where it is moved to, and
 - (iv) The emission unit is not located at more than two stationary sources over any 365-day period.
- (2) An existing permitted emission unit which is to be permanently relocated from one stationary source within San Diego County to another stationary source shall be exempt from the BACT requirements of Subsection (d)(1)(ii), provided that:
 - (i) There is no increase in the emission unit's potential to emit,
 - (ii) The relocation occurs within 10 miles of the previous stationary source,

(iii) The relocated emission unit commences operating at the stationary source it was relocated to within one year of the emission unit ceasing operations at its previous stationary source.

(c) **DEFINITIONS**

The definitions contained in Rule 20.1, Section (c) apply to this rule.

(d) STANDARDS

(1) BEST AVAILABLE CONTROL TECHNOLOGY (BACT)

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any emission unit and project_subject to this rule unless the applicant demonstrates that the following requirements will be satisfied:

(i) New or Modified Emission Units

Any new or modified emission unit which has any increase in its potential to emit particulate matter (PM_{10}), oxides of nitrogen (NOx), volatile organic compounds (VOC) or oxides of sulfur (SOx) and which unit has a post-project potential to emit of 10 pounds per day or more of PM_{10} , NOx, VOC, or SOx shall be equipped with Best Available Control Technology (BACT) for each such air contaminant.

(ii) Relocated Emission Units

Except as provided for in Subsections (b)(1) and (b)(2), any relocated emission unit with a post-project potential to emit of 10 pounds per day or more of PM_{10} , NOx, VOC or SOx shall be equipped with BACT for each such air contaminant.

(iii) Replacement Emission Units

Any replacement emission unit with a post-project potential to emit of 10 pounds per day or more of PM₁₀, NOx, VOC or SOx shall be equipped with BACT for each such air contaminant.

(iv) Emergency Equipment Emission Units

For any emergency equipment emission unit subject to the BACT requirements of Subsections (d)(1)(i), (ii) or (iii) of this rule, BACT shall apply based on the unit's non-emergency operation emissions and excluding the unit's emissions while operating during emergency situations.

(v) Projects with Multiple Emission Units

Where a project at a stationary source consists of multiple new, modified, relocated or replacement emission units required by this Subsection (d)(1) to be equipped with BACT, BACT shall be evaluated for each such emission unit pursuant to (d)(1)(i) through (iv). The Air Pollution Control Officer may require that BACT be also evaluated for combinations of such emission units. Where technologically feasible, lowest emitting and cost-effective, the Air Pollution Control Officer may require that BACT be applied to a combination of such emission units. In such case, BACT applied to such combinations shall not result in greater emissions for the project nor for each emission unit that is part of the project than were BACT applied to each emission unit.

(2) AIR QUALITY IMPACT ANALYSIS (AQIA)

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any emission unit and project subject to this rule unless the following requirements are satisfied.

The demonstrations required by this Subsection (d)(2) shall be based on the emission unit or project emission exhaust system design and discharge characteristics but not to an extent greater than good engineering practice stack height. This provision shall not be applied to limit actual stack height.

(i) AQIA for New, Modified, Replacement or Relocated Emission Units and Projects

- (A) For each new, modified, replacement or relocated emission unit and project which results in an emissions increase equal to or greater than any of the amounts listed in Table 20.2 1 below, the applicant shall demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer through an AQIA, as defined in Rule 20.1, that such emissions increase will not:
 - (1) cause a violation of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, nor
 - (2) cause additional violations of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, nor
 - (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of any national ambient air quality standard.
- (B) For each new, modified, replacement or relocated emission unit and project which results in an emissions increase equal to or greater than any of the amounts listed in Table 20.2 1 below, the applicant shall demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer through an AQIA that such emissions increase will not:

- (1) cause a violation of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, nor
- (2) cause additional violations of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, except as provided for in Subsection (d)(2)(v), nor
- (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of a state ambient air quality standard.

TABLE 20.2 - 1
AQIA Trigger Levels

	Emission Rate		
Air Contaminant	<u>(lb/hr)</u>	(lb/day)	(tons/yr)
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)		100	15
Fine Particulate Matter (PM _{2.5})		67	10
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)	25	250	40
Oxides of Sulfur (SOx)	25	250	40
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	100	550	100
Lead and Lead Compounds		3.2	0.6

(ii) AQIA for PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀ Emission Increases

In determining if a PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀ AQIA is required under this Subsection (d)(2), the emissions increases shall include both directly emitted PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀, and PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀ which would condense after discharge to the atmosphere. If a PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀ AQIA is required, the AQIA shall include both directly emitted PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀, and PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀ which would condense after discharge to the atmosphere. Any permit terms or conditions limiting emissions of PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀ as a result of the requirements of this Subsection (d)(2) shall apply to the combination of both directly emitted and condensable PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀. The provisions of this Subsection (d)(2)(ii) shall apply separately to PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀.

(iii) AQIA for Projects

Where a project consists of multiple new, modified, replacement or relocated emission units, the determination of whether an air quality impact analysis is required under this Subsection (d)(2) shall be based on the aggregate total of emission increases occurring from those project emission units for which emissions are increasing, excluding any concurrent actual emission reductions occurring from other emission units at the same stationary source. If an air quality impact analysis is required, the air quality impacts of the project shall be based on the aggregate of the air quality impacts of each unit's emission increases at each off-site location analyzed. The simultaneous air quality impact reduction at each off-site location analyzed that results from any concurrent, enforceable actual emission reductions occurring from other emission units at the same stationary source may be included to determine the net air quality impacts of a project at each off-site location.

(iv) AQIA Not Required for NOx or VOC Impacts on Ozone

Notwithstanding the requirements of this Subsection (d)(2), a demonstration shall not be required for determining the impacts from an emission unit's or project's NOx or VOC emissions on an ambient air quality standard for ozone unless the Air Pollution Control Officer determines that adequate procedures exist for determining the impacts of NOx or VOC emissions from such emission unit or project on ozone ambient air quality standards and that such procedures are acceptable to the California Air Resources Board (ARB) with regard to state ambient air quality standards and the federal Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) with regard to national ambient air quality standards.

(v) AQIA Requirements for PM₁₀ Impacts May be Waived

Notwithstanding the requirements of Subsection (d)(2)(i), the Air Pollution Control Officer may waive the AQIA requirements for PM_{10} impacts on the state ambient air quality standards, as follows:

- (A) If the project will result in a maximum PM_{10} air quality impact of less than 5 μ g/m³ (24-hour average basis) and 3 μ g/m³ (annual geometric mean basis), all of the project's PM_{10} emission increases, including area fugitive emissions of PM_{10} , must be offset at a ratio of 1.5 to 1.
- (B) If the project will result in a maximum PM_{10} air quality impact equal to or greater than 5 $\mu g/m^3$ but less than 10 $\mu g/m^3$ (24-hour average basis) or equal to or greater than 3 $\mu g/m^3$ but less than 6 $\mu g/m^3$ (annual geometric mean basis):
 - (1) the project must be equipped with BACT for PM_{10} emissions without consideration for cost-effectiveness,
 - (2) all of the project's PM_{10} emission increases, including area fugitive emissions of PM_{10} , must be offset at an overall ratio of 1.5 to 1,
 - (3) sufficient emission offsets must be provided within the project's impact area to offset all of the project's PM_{10} emission increases, including area fugitive emissions of PM_{10} , at a ratio of at least 1 to 1,
 - (4) emission offsets in an amount and location which are demonstrated to have a modeled off-stationary source air quality impact at least equal to the project's PM_{10} ambient air quality impact minus 5 $\mu g/m^3$ (24-hour average basis) and 3 $\mu g/m^3$ (annual geometric mean basis) must be provided, and
 - (5) all reasonable efforts to reduce the air quality impacts of the project are made.

(C) In no case shall the project result in a maximum PM_{10} air quality impact equal to or greater than $10 \mu g/m^3$ (24-hour average basis) or equal to or greater than $6 \mu g/m^3$ (annual geometric mean basis).

(vi) AQIA May be Required

- (A) Notwithstanding any other provision of this rule, the Air Pollution Control Officer may require an AQIA for any new or modified stationary source, any new or modified emission unit or any project if the stationary source, emission unit or project may be expected to:
 - (1) cause a violation of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, or
 - (2) cause additional violations of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, or
 - (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of any national ambient air quality standard.

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any stationary source, emission unit or project for which an AQIA is required pursuant to this Subsection (d)(2)(vi)(A) unless the applicant demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer that the emission increases from such source, unit or project will not result in any of the impacts to the national ambient air quality standards specified above in (1), (2) and (3) of this Subsection (d)(2)(vi)(A).

- (B) Notwithstanding any other provision of this rule, the Air Pollution Control Officer may require an AQIA for any new or modified stationary source, any new or modified emission unit or any project if the stationary source, emission unit or project may be expected to:
 - (1) cause a violation of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, or
 - (2) cause additional violations of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, except as provided for in Subsection (d)(2)(v), or
 - (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of a state ambient air quality standard.

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any stationary source, emission unit or project for which an AQIA is required pursuant to this Subsection (d)(2)(vi)(B) unless the applicant demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer that the emission increases from such source, unit or

project will not result in any of the impacts to state ambient air quality standards specified above in (1), (2) and (3) of this Subsection (d)(2)(vi)(B).

(3) SIGNIFICANT IMPACT IN CLASS I AREAS

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall not issue an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any emission unit or project which is expected to have a significant impact on any Class I area, as determined by an AQIA required pursuant to Subsection (d)(2), unless the following requirements are satisfied. The Air Pollution Control Officer shall:

(i) Federal Land Manager and Federal EPA Notification

Notify the Federal Land Manager and the federal EPA, in writing. This notification shall include all of the information specified by Subsection (d)(4)(iv), the location of the project, the project's approximate distance from all Class I areas within 100 km of San Diego County (as specified in Table 20.1 - 3) and the results of the AQIA, and

(ii) ARB, SCAQMD and Imperial County APCD Notification

Notify and submit to the California ARB, the South Coast Air Quality Management District and the Imperial County Air Pollution Control District the information specified in Subsection (d)(4)(iv).

(4) PUBLIC NOTICE AND COMMENT

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall not issue an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any emission unit or project subject to the AQIA or notification requirements of Subsection (d)(2) or (d)(3), nor for any emission unit or project which results in an emissions increase of VOCs equal to or greater than 250 pounds per day or 40 tons per year, unless the following requirements are satisfied.

(i) **Public Comment Period**

At least 40 days before taking final action on an application subject to the requirements of Subsection (d)(2) or (d)(3), the Air Pollution Control Officer shall:

- (A) provide the public with notice of the proposed action in the manner prescribed by Subsection (d)(4)(iii), and
- (B) provide a copy of the public notice to the federal EPA Administrator, through its Region 9 office, to the California ARB and to any tribal air pollution control agencies having jurisdiction in the San Diego Air Basin, and
- (C) make available for public inspection all information relevant to the proposed action as specified in Subsection (d)(4)(iv), and

(D) provide at least a 30-day period within which comments may be submitted.

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall consider all comments submitted.

(ii) Applicant Response

Except as agreed to by the applicant and the Air Pollution Control Officer, no later than 10 days after close of the public comment period, the applicant may submit written responses to any comment received during the public comment period. Responses submitted by the applicant shall be considered prior to the Air Pollution Control Officer taking final action. The applicant's responses shall be made available in the public record of the permit action.

(iii) Publication of Notice

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall publish a notice of the proposed action and a copy of the draft Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate on the public notice section of the Air Pollution Control District's web site for the duration of the public comment period. In addition, the notice shall be published in at least one newspaper of general circulation in San Diego County. The notice shall:

- (A) include the name and address of the of the applicant, and
- (B) describe the proposed District action, including the preliminary decision to approve, conditionally approve, or deny the application, and
- (C) describe the proposed action and emission changes, including the use of any modified or substitute air quality impact model as allowed under 40 CFR Part 51, Appendix W, and
- (D) identify the location(s) where the public may inspect the information relevant to the proposed action, and
- (E) indicate the date by which all comments must be received by the District for consideration prior to taking final action, and the duration of the public comment period, and
 - (F) describe procedures for providing public comment, and
- (G) include the time and place of any hearing, if already scheduled, or the procedures for petitioning for a hearing.

(iv) <u>Information to be Made Available for Public Inspection</u>

The relevant information to be made available for public inspection shall include but not be limited to:

- (A) the application and all analyses and documentation used to support the proposed action, the District's evaluation of the project, a copy of the draft Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate and any information submitted by the applicant not previously labeled Trade Secret pursuant to Regulation IX, and
- (B) the proposed District action on the application, including the preliminary decision to approve, conditionally approve or deny the application and the reasons therefore.
- (5) RESERVED
- (6) RESERVED

3. Proposed amended Rule 20.3 is to read as follows:

RULE 20.3 NEW SOURCE REVIEW

MAJOR STATIONARY SOURCES AND PSD STATIONARY SOURCES

(ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE 5/17/94)

(REV. ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE 12/17/97)

(Rev. Adopted 11/4/98; Effective 12/17/98)

(REV. ADOPTED 4/27/16; EFFECTIVE 11/5/18)

(REV. ADOPTED (date of adoption); EFFECTIVE (date of EPA approval into SIP))

Table of Contents

<u>Sec</u>	TION TITLE	PAGE No.
(a)	APPLICA	BILITY1
(b)	EXEMPT	IONS1
(c)	DEFINITI	ONS2
(d)	STANDA	RDS2
()	(1) Best	Available Control Technology (BACT) and Lowest Achievable ssion Rate (LAER)
	(i)	New or Modified Emission Units - BACT
	(ii)	Relocated Emission Units - BACT
	(iii)	Replacement Emission Units - BACT
	(iv)	Emergency Equipment Emission Units
	(v)	Lowest Achievable Emission Rate (LAER)
	(vi)	New, Modified, Relocated or Replacement Emission Units – PSD
		Stationary Sources4
	(vii)	Projects with Multiple Emission Units4
	(2) Air (Quality Impact Analysis (AQIA)4
	(i)	AQIA for New, Modified, Replacement or Relocated Emission Units
	()	and Projects4
		Table 20.3 - 1: AQIA Trigger Levels
	(ii)	AQIA for PM _{2.5} and PM ₁₀ Emission Increases
	(iii)	AQIA for Projects
	(iv)	AQIA Not Required for NOx or VOC Impacts on Ozone6
	(v)	AQIA Requirements for PM10 Impacts May be Waived6
	(vi)	AQIA May be Required7
	(3) Prev	ention of Significant Deterioration (PSD)8
	(i)	Applicability8
	(ii)	Notification Requirements9
	(iii)	Air Quality Impact Analysis (AQIA)10
	(iv)	Air Quality Increment
	(v)	Additional Impacts Analyses 11
	(vi)	Protection of Class I Areas
	(vii)	Additional Requirements 12

Table of Contents

SI		SECT	ION TITLE	Page No.
	(4)	Pub	lic Notice and Comment	13
		(i) (ii) (iii) (iv)	Public Comment Period Applicant Response Publication of Notice Information to be Made Available for Public Inspection	14 14
	(5)	Emi	ssion Offset Requirements	15
		(i) (ii) (iii)	Determination of Applicability Emission Offsets Table 20.3-2: NOx and VOC Offset Ratio Interpollutant Offsets	16 16
(e)	ADI	OITIO	NAL REQUIREMENTS-FEDERAL MAJOR STATIONARY SOUF	RCES 18
	(1)	Con	npliance Certification	18
	(2)	Alte	rnative Siting and Alternatives Analysis	18
	(3)	Ana	lysis of Visibility Impairment in Class I Areas	18
		(i) (ii) (iii)	Required Analyses Notification Requirements Application Denial	19
	(4)	Prob	nibition on Issuing Federal Major Stationary Source Permits	19

NOTE: The following listed sections and subsections will not be submitted to the federal Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) for inclusion in the San Diego State Implementation Plan (SIP). As such, the following listed sections and subsections are not enforceable by EPA, but remain enforceable by the San Diego County Air Pollution Control District.

Subsection(d)(1)(vi); Subsections (d)(2)(i)(B), (d)(2)(v), and (d)(2)(vi)(B); and, Subsection (d)(3).

RULE 20.3. NEW SOURCE REVIEW - MAJOR STATIONARY SOURCES AND PREVENTION OF SIGNIFICANT DETERIORATION (PSD) STATIONARY SOURCES

(Adopted & Effective 5/17/94)

(Rev. Adopted & Effective 12/17/97)

(Rev. Adopted 11/4/98; Effective 12/17/98)

(Rev. Adopted 4/27/16; Effective 11/5/18)

(Rev. Adopted (date of adoption); Effective (date of EPA approval into SIP))

(a) APPLICABILITY

This rule applies to any new or modified major stationary source, to any new or modified federal major stationary source, to any new or modified emission unit, to any replacement emission unit, and to any relocated emission unit being moved to a stationary source if, after completion of the project, the stationary source will be a major stationary source, a federal major stationary source, or a Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD) Stationary Source. This rule does not apply to identical or like-kind replacement emission units exempt from Authority to Construct and modified Permit to Operate requirements pursuant to these Rules and Regulations. This rule does not apply to any portable emission unit. Compliance with this rule does not relieve a person from having to comply with other applicable requirements in these rules and regulations, or state and federal law.

(b) **EXEMPTIONS**

The exemptions contained in Rule 20.1, Section (b) apply to this rule. In addition, for purposes of this rule, the following exemptions shall apply.

- (1) An existing permitted emission unit which is to be temporarily relocated from one stationary source within San Diego County to another stationary source shall be exempt from the BACT requirements of Subsection (d)(1)(ii) provided that:
 - (i) The emission unit is not being modified,
 - (ii) There is no increase in the emission unit's potential to emit,
 - (iii) The unit is not located for more than 180 days at the stationary source where it is moved to,
 - (iv) The emission unit is not located at more than two stationary sources over any 365-day period, and
 - (v) The emission unit at the new location does not constitute a new federal major stationary source nor a federal major modification.
- (2) An existing permitted emission unit which is to be permanently relocated from one stationary source within San Diego County to another stationary source shall be exempt from the BACT requirements of Subsection (d)(1)(ii), provided that:

- (i) There is no increase in the emission unit's potential to emit,
- (ii) The relocation occurs within 10 miles of the previous stationary source,
- (iii) The relocated emission unit commences operating at the stationary source it was relocated to within one year of the emission unit ceasing operations at its previous stationary source, and
- (iv) The emission unit at the new location does not constitute a new federal major stationary source nor a federal major modification.
- (3) Emission increases resulting from an air contaminant emission control project shall be exempt from the emission offset requirements of Subsection (d)(5) of this rule to the extent that the project does not include an increase in the capacity of the emission unit being controlled. Emission increases that are associated with an increase in capacity of the emission unit being controlled shall be subject to the emission offset provisions of this rule, as applicable. This exemption from offsets shall not apply to any air contaminant for which the emissions increase constitutes a new federal major stationary source, or for which the emissions increase constitutes a federal major modification unless the emissions increase is for NOx or VOC and the San Diego Air Basin is designated by EPA in 40 CFR 81.305 as an extreme ozone nonattainment area.

(c) **DEFINITIONS**

The definitions contained in Rule 20.1, Section (c) apply to this rule.

(d) **STANDARDS**

(1) BEST AVAILABLE CONTROL TECHNOLOGY (BACT) AND LOWEST ACHIEVABLE EMISSION RATE (LAER)

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any emission unit and project subject to this rule unless the applicant demonstrates that the following requirements will be satisfied:

(i) New or Modified Emission Units - BACT

Except as provided in Subsection (d)(1)(v), any new or modified emission unit which has any increase in its potential to emit particulate matter (PM_{10}), oxides of nitrogen (NOx), volatile organic compounds (VOC), or oxides of sulfur (SOx) and which unit has a post-project potential to emit 10 pounds per day or more of PM_{10} , NOx, VOC or SOx shall be equipped with BACT for each such air contaminant.

(ii) Relocated Emission Units - BACT

Except as provided in Subsections (b)(1), (b)(2) and (d)(1)(v), any relocated emission unit with a post-project potential to emit of 10 pounds per day or more of

PM₁₀, NOx, VOC or SOx shall be equipped with BACT for each such air contaminant.

(iii) Replacement Emission Units - BACT

Except as provided in Subsection (d)(1)(v), any replacement emission unit with a post-project potential to emit of 10 pounds per day or more of PM_{10} , NOx, VOC or SOx shall be equipped with BACT for each such air contaminant.

(iv) Emergency Equipment Emission Units

For any emergency equipment emission unit subject to the BACT requirements of Subsections (d)(1)(i), (ii), (iii) or (vi) of this rule, BACT shall apply based on the unit's non-emergency operation emissions and excluding the unit's emissions while operating during emergency situations.

(v) Lowest Achievable Emission Rate (LAER)

- (A) Except as provided for in paragraphs (d)(1)(v)(B) and (C) below, LAER shall be required for each new, modified, relocated or replacement emission unit and project which results in an emissions increase which constitutes a new major stationary source, a new federal major stationary source, major modification, or federal major modification. LAER shall be required only for those air contaminants and their precursors for which the stationary source is major and for which the District is classified as non-attainment of a national ambient air quality standard.
- (B) If actual emission reductions of VOC or NOx, as applicable, are provided from within the stationary source at a ratio of at least 1.3 to 1.0 for the emissions increases of VOC or NOx from an emissions unit or project subject to the LAER provisions of this Subsection (d)(1)(v), such emission increases shall be exempt from the requirement for LAER and from further emission offsets under Subsection (d)(5) of this rule and shall instead be subject to BACT. This provision shall not apply if the San Diego Air Basin is designated by EPA in 40 CFR 81.305 as an extreme ozone nonattainment area.
- (C) A new, modified, relocated or replacement emission unit or project at an existing major stationary source or federal major stationary source which results in an emission increase of VOC or NOx, and which increase would be otherwise subject to LAER, shall be subject to BACT instead of LAER provided the stationary source's post-project aggregate potential to emit is less than 100 tons per year of VOC or NOx. This provision shall apply on a pollutant-specific basis. This provision shall not apply if the San Diego Air Basin is designated by EPA in 40 CFR 81.305 as an extreme ozone nonattainment area.

(vi) New, Modified, Relocated or Replacement Emission Units – PSD Stationary Sources

Any new, modified, relocated or replacement emission unit at a PSD stationary source, which emission unit has an emission increase of one or more air contaminants which constitutes a new PSD stationary source (see Table 20.1-11) or PSD modification (see Tables 20.1-8 and 20.1-10), shall be equipped with BACT for each such air contaminant.

(vii) Projects with Multiple Emission Units

Where a project at a stationary source consists of more than one new, modified, relocated or replacement emission unit required by this Subsection (d)(1) to be equipped with BACT or LAER, BACT or LAER, as applicable, shall be evaluated for each such emission unit. The Air Pollution Control Officer may require that BACT or LAER, as applicable, be also evaluated for combinations of such emission units. Where technologically feasible, lowest emitting and, for BACT, cost-effective, the Air Pollution Control Officer may require that BACT or LAER be applied to a combination of such emission units. In such case, BACT or LAER applied to such combinations shall not result in greater emissions for the project nor for each emission unit that is part of the project than were BACT or LAER, as applicable, applied to each emission unit.

(2) AIR QUALITY IMPACT ANALYSIS (AQIA)

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any emission unit or project subject to this rule unless the following requirements are satisfied.

The demonstrations required by this Subsection (d)(2) shall be based on the emission unit or project emission exhaust system design and discharge characteristics but not to an extent greater than good engineering practice stack height. This provision shall not be applied to limit actual stack height.

(i) AQIA for New, Modified, Replacement or Relocated Emission Units and Projects

- (A) For each new, modified, replacement or relocated emission unit and project which results in an emissions increase equal to or greater than any of the amounts listed in Table 20.3 1 below, the applicant shall demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer through an AQIA, as defined in Rule 20.1, that such emissions increase will not:
 - (1) cause a violation of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, nor
 - (2) cause additional violations of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, nor

- (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of any national ambient air quality standard, nor
- (4) by itself, result in an increase in ambient concentrations of any air contaminant, for which San Diego County is in attainment of the applicable national ambient air quality standards, greater than the applicable air quality increment above the baseline concentration for that air contaminant in any Class I or Class II area. This provision shall only apply if the emissions increase constitutes a new federal major stationary source or federal major modification.
- (B) For each new, modified, replacement or relocated emission unit and project which results in an emissions increase equal to or greater than any of the amounts listed in Table 20.3 1 below, the applicant shall demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer, through an AQIA, that such emissions increase will not:
 - (1) cause a violation of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, nor
 - (2) cause additional violations of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, except as provided for in Subsection (d)(2)(v), nor
 - (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of any state ambient air quality standard.

TABLE 20.3 - 1
AOIA Trigger Levels

	l	Emission Rate		
Air Contaminant	<u>(lb/hr)</u>	(lb/day)	(tons/yr)	
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)		100	15	
Fine Particulate Matter (PM _{2.5})		67	10	
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)	25	250	40	
Oxides of Sulfur (SOx)	25	250	40	
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	100	550	100	
Lead and Lead Compounds		3.2	0.6	

(ii) AQIA for PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀ Emission Increases

In determining if a PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀ AQIA is required under this Subsection (d)(2), the emissions increases shall include both directly emitted PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀, and PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀ which would condense after discharge to the atmosphere. If a PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀ AQIA is required, the AQIA shall include both directly emitted PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀, and PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀ which would condense after discharge to the atmosphere. Any permit terms or conditions limiting emissions of PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀ as a result of the requirements of this Subsection (d)(2) shall apply to the combination of both directly emitted and condensable PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀. The provisions of this Subsection (d)(2)(ii) shall apply separately to PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀.

(iii) AQIA for Projects

Where a project consists of multiple new, modified, replacement or relocated emission units, the determination of whether an air quality impact analysis is required under this Subsection (d)(2) shall be based on the aggregate total of emissions increases occurring from those project emission units for which emissions are increasing, excluding any concurrent actual emission reductions occurring from other emission units at the same stationary source. If an air quality impact analysis is required, the air quality impacts of the project shall be based on the aggregate of the air quality impacts of each unit's emission increases at each off-site location analyzed. The air quality impact reduction at any off-site location analyzed that results from any concurrent, enforceable actual emission reductions occurring from other emission units, at the same stationary source, may be included to determine the net air quality impacts of a project at such off-site location.

(iv) AQIA Not Required for NOx or VOC Impacts on Ozone

Notwithstanding the requirements of this Subsection (d)(2) a demonstration shall not be required for determining the impacts from an emission unit's or project's NOx or VOC emissions on an ambient air quality standard for ozone, unless the Air Pollution Control Officer determines that adequate procedures exist for determining the impacts of NOx or VOC emissions from such emission unit or project on ozone ambient air quality standards and that such procedures are acceptable to the California Air Resources Board (ARB) with regard to state ambient air quality standards and the federal Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) with regard to national ambient air quality standards.

(v) AQIA Requirements for PM₁₀ Impacts May be Waived

Notwithstanding the requirements of Subsection (d)(2)(i), the Air Pollution Control Officer may waive the AQIA requirements for PM₁₀ impacts on the state ambient air quality standards, as follows:

- (A) If the project will result in a maximum PM_{10} air quality impact of less than 5 μ g/m³ (24-hour average basis) and 3 μ g/m³ (annual geometric mean basis), all of the project's PM_{10} emission increases, including area fugitive emissions of PM_{10} , must be offset at a ratio of 1.5 to 1.
- (B) If the project will result in a maximum PM_{10} air quality impact equal to or greater than 5 $\mu g/m^3$ but less than 10 $\mu g/m^3$ (24-hour average basis) or equal to or greater than 3 $\mu g/m^3$ but less than 6 $\mu g/m^3$ (annual geometric mean basis):
 - (1) the project must be equipped with BACT for PM_{10} emissions without consideration for cost-effectiveness,

- (2) all of the project's PM_{10} emission increases, including area fugitive emissions of PM_{10} , must be offset at an overall ratio of 1.5 to 1,
- (3) sufficient emission offsets must be provided within the project's impact area to offset all of the project's PM_{10} emission increases, including area fugitive emissions of PM_{10} , at a ratio of at least 1 to 1,
- (4) emission offsets in an amount and location which are demonstrated to have a modeled off-stationary source air quality impact at least equal to the project's PM_{10} ambient air quality impact minus 5 $\mu g/m^3$ (24-hour average basis) and 3 $\mu g/m^3$ (annual geometric mean basis) must be provided, and
- (5) all reasonable efforts to reduce the air quality impacts of the project are made.
- (C) In no case shall the project result in a maximum PM_{10} air quality impact equal to or greater than $10 \mu g/m^3$ (24-hour average basis) or equal to or greater than $6 \mu g/m^3$ (annual geometric mean basis).

(vi) AQIA May be Required

- (A) Notwithstanding any other provision of this rule, the Air Pollution Control Officer may require an AQIA for any new or modified stationary source, any emission unit or any project if the stationary source, emission unit or project may be expected to:
 - (1) cause a violation of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, or
 - (2) cause additional violations of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, or
 - (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of any national ambient air quality standard, or
 - (4) by itself, result in an increase in ambient concentrations of any air contaminant, for which San Diego County is in attainment of the applicable national ambient air quality standards, greater than the applicable air quality increment above the baseline concentration for that air contaminant in any Class I or Class II area. This provision shall only apply if the emissions increase constitutes a new federal major stationary source or federal major modification.

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any stationary source, emission unit or project for which an AQIA is required pursuant to this Subsection

- (d)(2)(vi)(A) unless the applicant demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer that the emission increases from such source, unit or project will not result in any of the impacts to the national ambient air quality standards or an air quality increment specified above in (1), (2), (3) and (4) of this Subsection (d)(2)(vi)(A).
- (B) Notwithstanding any other provision of this rule, the Air Pollution Control Officer may require an AQIA for any new or modified stationary source, any emission unit or any project if the stationary source, emission unit or project may be expected to:
 - (1) cause a violation of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, or
 - (2) cause additional violations of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, except as provided for in Subsection (d)(2)(v), or
 - (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of any state ambient air quality standard.

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any stationary source, emission unit or project for which an AQIA is required pursuant to this Subsection (d)(2)(vi)(B) unless the applicant demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer that the emissions increases from such source, unit or project will not result in any of the impacts to state ambient air quality standards specified above in (1), (2) and (3) of this Subsection (d)(2)(vi)(B).

(3) Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD)

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any project subject to this Subsection (d)(3) unless the applicant demonstrates that the following requirements are satisfied. The demonstrations required by this Subsection (d)(3) shall be based on the emission unit or project emission exhaust system design and discharge characteristics but not to an extent greater than good engineering practice stack height. This provision shall not be applied to limit actual stack height.

(i) Applicability

(A) PSD Stationary Sources

(1) The provisions of Subsections (d)(3)(ii) through (vii) below shall apply to any new PSD stationary source and to any PSD modification, for those air contaminants for which the District is classified as attainment or unclassified with respect to a national ambient air quality standard.

- (2) The provisions of Subsections (d)(3)(ii), (iii), (v) and (vii) below shall apply to any emission increase of a non-criteria air contaminant at a PSD stationary source with a potential to emit equal to or greater than a non-criteria pollutant emissions significance level (see Table 20.1-8) for the air contaminant.
- (B) Major Stationary Sources Projects Causing a Significant Impact

The provisions of Subsections (d)(3)(ii) through (vii) shall apply to any project at a new or modified major stationary source, which project is expected to have, as determined by an AQIA required pursuant to Subsection (d)(2):

- (1) a significant impact on any Class I area, regardless of the Class I area's national attainment or nonattainment classification, or
- (2) a significant impact on any Class II area where the Class II area is classified as attainment of the national ambient air quality standard for that air contaminant for which there is a significant impact.

(ii) Notification Requirements

(A) <u>Notification of Federal Land Manager - Before Application</u> Submittal

The applicant shall provide written notification to the Federal Land Manager of the applicant's intent to file an application for an Authority to Construct, Permit to Operate, or a Determination of Compliance pursuant to Rule 20.5, not less than 30 days prior to application submittal. The applicant's notification to the Federal Land Manager shall include copies of all of the analyses required by this Subsection (d)(3). Concurrently, the applicant shall notify the federal EPA and the District, and provide copies of the written notification given to the Federal Land Manager.

(B) Notification of Federal Land Manager - After Application Submittal

If a project is modified prior to issuance of an Authority to Construct such that it becomes subject to Subsection (d)(3), the Air Pollution Control Officer shall provide the notification required by Subsection (d)(3)(ii)(A) no later than 15 days after it is determined that the provisions of Subsection (d)(3) apply.

(C) Failure to Notify

If the applicant has failed to provide the notification required by Subsection (d)(3)(ii)(A) within the time periods described in that subsection, the applicant shall provide the notification required by that subsection no later than 15 days after the Air Pollution Control Officer informs the applicant that the provisions of Subsection (d)(3) apply.

(iii) Air Quality Impact Analysis (AQIA)

Notwithstanding the emission threshold requirements of Subsection (d)(2), the applicant shall perform an AQIA as prescribed in Subsection (d)(2) for those pollutants for which, pursuant to Subsection (d)(3)(i), Subsection (d)(3) applies. In conducting the AQIA, projected growth calculated pursuant to (d)(3)(v)(A) shall be taken into account. The Air Pollution Control Officer shall comply with the public comment and notice provisions of Subsection (d)(4) and with the following:

(A) Federal Land Manager and Federal EPA Notification

Notify the Federal Land Manager and EPA. This notification shall include all of the analyses required by Subsection (d)(3), the location of the project, the project's approximate distance from all Class I areas within 100 km of San Diego County (as specified in Rule 20.1, Table 20.1 - 3), and the results of the AQIA, at least 60 days prior to the public comment period required by Subsection (d)(4).

(B) ARB, SCAQMD and Imperial County APCD Notification

Notify and submit to the California ARB, the South Coast Air Quality Management District and the Imperial County Air Pollution Control District all of the information required by Subsection (d)(4)(iv).

(iv) Air Quality Increment

If the stationary source is located in an area designated as attainment or unclassified for the SO₂, NO₂, PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀ national ambient air quality standards pursuant to Section 107(d)(1)(D) or (E) of the federal Clean Air Act, the following shall be satisfied:

- (A) The applicant shall demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer, using procedures approved by the Air Pollution Control Officer, that the applicable air quality increments are not exceeded within the project's impact area.
- (B) The demonstration required by Subsection (d)(3)(iv)(A) shall include the following:
 - (1) a description of the federal attainment area where a significant impact occurs and the attainment area's corresponding minor source baseline date, and
 - (2) an analysis of the air quality impacts of all increment consuming and increment expanding emissions within the impact area, and

(3) an analysis of the air quality impacts of increment consuming and increment expanding emissions outside the impact area that may have a significant impact within the impact area.

(v) Additional Impacts Analyses

The analyses required by Subsections (d)(3)(v)(A) through (C) shall include the impacts of total emissions which exceed a non-criteria emissions significance level.

(A) Growth Analysis

The applicant shall prepare a growth analysis containing all of the following:

- (1) an assessment of the availability of residential, commercial, and industrial services in the area surrounding the stationary source,
- (2) a projection of the growth in residential, industrial and commercial sources, construction related activities, and permanent and temporary mobile sources which will result from the construction of the new major stationary source or major modification, including any secondary emissions associated with the construction,
- (3) an estimate of the emission of all pollutants from the projected growth, and
 - (4) a determination of the air quality impacts occurring due to the combined emissions from the projected growth and the stationary source's emissions increase.

(B) Soils and Vegetation Analysis

The applicant shall perform an analysis of the impacts from air contaminants on soils and vegetation containing all of the following:

- (1) the analysis shall be based on an inventory of the soils and vegetation types found in the impact area, including all vegetation with any commercial or recreational value, and
- (2) the analysis shall consider the impacts of the combined emissions from projected growth as determined above, pursuant to Subsection (d)(3)(v)(A) and the stationary source's emissions increase.

(C) Visibility Impairment Analysis

The applicant shall perform a visibility impairment analysis. The analysis shall focus on the effects of the emission increases from the new PSD stationary source or PSD modification and their impacts on visibility within the impact area. The analysis shall include a catalog of scenic vistas, airports, or other areas which could be affected by a loss of visibility within the impact area, a determination of the visual quality of the impact area, and an initial screening of emission sources to assess the possibility of visibility impairment. If the screening analysis indicates that a visibility impairment will occur, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer, a more in-depth visibility analysis shall be prepared.

(vi) Protection of Class I Areas

(A) Requirements

- (1) An AQIA shall be prepared as prescribed in Subsection (d)(2) for all emission increases attributable to the new or modified stationary source, notwithstanding the emission threshold requirements of Subsection (d)(2). The AQIA shall include a demonstration that the new or modified stationary source will not cause or contribute to a violation of any national ambient air quality standard nor interfere with the attainment or maintenance of those standards.
- (2) The analyses contained in Subsections (d)(3)(iii) through (v) shall be prepared for all emission increases which will result in a significant impact.

(B) <u>Application Denial - Federal Land Manager/Air Pollution Control</u> <u>Officer Concurrence</u>

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct for a new or modified stationary source subject to this Subsection (d)(3)(vi), if the Federal Land Manager demonstrates, and the Air Pollution Control Officer concurs, that granting the Authority to Construct would result in an adverse impact on visibility, soils, vegetation or air quality related values of a Class I area. The Air Pollution Control Officer shall take into consideration mitigation measures identified by the Federal Land Manager in making the determination.

(vii) Additional Requirements

(A) Tracking of Air Quality Increment Consumption Sources

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall track air quality increment consumption, consistent with current requirements established by the federal EPA.

(B) Preconstruction Monitoring Requirement

The applicant shall submit at least one year of continuous monitoring data, unless the Air Pollution Control Officer determines that a complete and adequate analysis can be accomplished with monitoring data gathered over a shorter period. Such shorter period shall not be less than four consecutive months. The requirement for monitoring may be waived by the Air Pollution Control Officer if representative monitoring data is already available.

(C) Cancellation of Authority to Construct

Any Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate issued to a PSD stationary source subject to the provisions of Subsection (d)(3) of this rule, shall become invalid if construction or modification is not commenced within 18 months after its issuance or if construction or modification is discontinued for a period of 18 months or more after its issuance. The 18-month period may be extended by the Air Pollution Control Officer for good cause.

(4) PUBLIC NOTICE AND COMMENT

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall not issue an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any emission unit or project subject to the AQIA or notification requirements of Subsections (d)(2) or (d)(3) above, nor for any emission unit or project which results in an emissions increase of VOC equal to or greater than 250 pounds per day or 40 tons per year, nor for any emission unit or project that would otherwise constitute a new major stationary source, a new federal major stationary source, a major modification or a federal major modification, unless the following requirements are satisfied.

(i) Public Comment Period

At least 40 days before taking final action on an application, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall:

- (A) provide the public with notice of the proposed action in the manner prescribed in Subsection (d)(4)(iii), and
- (B) provide the California ARB, federal EPA, and any tribal air pollution control agencies having jurisdiction in the San Diego Air Basin with notice of the proposed action and all of the information specified in Subsection (d)(4)(iv), and
- (C) make available for public inspection all information relevant to the proposed action as specified in Subsection (d)(4)(iv), and

(D) provide at least a 30-day period within which comments may be submitted.

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall consider all comments submitted.

(ii) Applicant Response

Except as agreed to by the applicant and the Air Pollution Control Officer, no later than 10 days after close of the public comment period, the applicant may submit written responses to any comment received during the public comment period. Responses submitted by the applicant shall be considered prior to the Air Pollution Control Officer taking final action. The applicant's responses shall be made available in the public record of the permit action.

(iii) Publication of Notice

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall publish a notice of the proposed action and a copy of the draft Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate on the public notice section of the Air Pollution Control District's web site for the duration of the public comment period. In addition, the notice shall also be published in at least one newspaper of general circulation in San Diego County. The notice shall:

- (A) include the name and address of the of the applicant, and
- (B) describe the proposed District action, including the preliminary decision to approve, conditionally approve, or deny the application, and
- (C) describe the proposed action and emission changes, including the use of any modified or substitute air quality impact model as allowed under 40 CFR Part 51, Appendix W, and
- (D) identify the location(s) where the public may inspect the information relevant to the proposed action, and
- (E) indicate the date by which all comments must be received by the District for consideration prior to taking final action, and the duration of the public comment period, and
 - (F) describe procedures for providing public comment, and
- (G) include the time and place of any hearing, if already scheduled, or the procedures for petitioning for a hearing.

(iv) Information to be Made Available for Public Inspection

The relevant information to be made available for public inspection shall include, but not be limited to:

- (A) the application and all analyses and documentation used to support the proposed action, the District's evaluation of the project, a copy of the draft Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate and any information submitted by the applicant not previously labeled Trade Secret pursuant to Regulation IX, and
- (B) the proposed District action on the application, including the preliminary decision to approve, conditionally approve or deny the application and the reasons therefor.

(5) EMISSION OFFSET REQUIREMENTS

Except as provided for in Subsection (b)(3), the Air Pollution Control Officer shall not issue an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any new or modified stationary source, new or modified emission unit, replacement or relocated emission unit or project which results in an emissions increase that constitutes a new major stationary source, a new federal major source, a major modification, or a federal major modification for NOx or VOC, or for any air contaminant, or its precursor air contaminants, for which the San Diego Air Basin has been designated by EPA as nonattainment for the NAAQS for such air contaminant, unless emission offsets are provided, on a pollutant-specific basis, for such emission increases as specified below. Interpollutant offsets may be used, provided such offsets meet the requirements of Subsection (d)(5)(iii).

(i) Determination of Applicability

The determination that a new emission unit, project or new stationary source is a new major stationary source or a new federal major stationary source shall be based on the emission unit's post-project potential to emit, or the project's or stationary source's aggregate post-project potential to emit, respectively. The determination that a new, modified, replacement or relocated emission unit or project at an existing major stationary source or federal major stationary source is a major modification or federal major modification shall be based on the stationary source's contemporaneous net emissions increase, unless the San Diego Air Basin is designated by EPA in 40 CFR 81.305 as an extreme ozone nonattainment area where for NOx and VOC emissions it shall be based on the emission unit's or the project's emissions increase. These determinations shall be made on a pollutant-specific basis.

The applicant for a new major stationary source, a new federal major stationary source or a new, modified, replacement or relocated emission unit or project at an existing major stationary source or an existing federal major stationary source shall submit, with each application for such emission unit, project or source, sufficient information to determine the emissions increases for the unit, project or source, and the contemporaneous net emissions increases if located at an existing major stationary source.

(ii) Emission Offsets

(A) If the NOx or VOC emissions increase from the project under review constitutes a new federal major stationary source or a federal major modification, an emissions increase calculated pursuant to Rule 20.1, Subsections (d)(1) through (3), where the pre-project potential to emit for modified units within the project is calculated in accordance with Rule 20.1, Subsection (d)(1)(i)(D)(2), shall be offset at the ratio listed below in Table 20.3 - 2, based on the ozone nonattainment designation by EPA in 40 CFR 81.305 for the San Diego Air Basin.

TABLE 20.3 – 2 NOx and VOC Offset Ratio

Ozone nonattainment designation	Offset Ratio		
Marginal, moderate or serious	1.2 to 1.0		
Severe	1.3 to 1.0		
Extreme	1.5 to 1.0		

- (B) The requirements of Subsection (d)(5)(ii)(A) of this rule shall not apply to a federal major modification for NOx or VOC if the San Diego Air Basin is designated by EPA in 40 CFR 81.305 as an extreme ozone nonattainment area and the emissions increase is offset by emission reductions occurring within the stationary source at a ratio of 1.3 to 1.0.
- (C) The requirements of Subsections (d)(5)(ii)(A) and (d)(5)(ii)(B) of this rule shall not apply if the District demonstrates to the satisfaction of EPA that all federal major stationary sources of NOx and VOC in the District are equipped with federal BACT, as defined in CAA Section 169(3). After EPA approval of such a demonstration, if the NOx or VOC emissions increase from the project under review constitutes a new federal major stationary source or a federal major modification, such emissions increase shall be offset at a ratio of 1.2 to 1.0.
- (D) If the NOx or VOC emissions increase from the project under review constitutes a new major stationary source or a major modification, such emissions increase shall be offset at a ratio of 1.2 to 1.0.
- (E) For any other EPA designated nonattainment air contaminant or its precursor for which the emissions increase from the project under review constitutes a new major stationary source, a new federal major stationary source, a major modification, or a federal major modification, an emissions increase calculated pursuant to Rule 20.1, Subsections (d)(1) through (3), where the pre-project potential to emit for modified units within the project is calculated in accordance with Rule 20.1, Subsection (d)(1)(i)(C) or (D)(2), as applicable, shall be offset at a ratio of 1.0 to 1.0.
- (F) Interpollutant offsets may be used provided they meet the requirements of Subsection (d)(5)(iii) of this rule.

- (G) When an emissions increase from a new, modified, replacement or relocated emission unit or project has been determined to be subject to, and approved as in compliance with, the emission offset requirements of this rule, the contemporaneous net emissions increase for the subject air contaminant shall thereafter not include the amount of such offset emissions increase from the new or modified emission unit or project, on a pollutant-specific basis.
- (H) When the emissions offset requirements of this Subsection (d)(5) are being applied to a new federal major stationary source or federal major modification, the amount of creditable emission reductions from any emission reduction credits to be provided shall be adjusted as specified in Rule 20.1, Subsection (d)(5)(v). Such adjustments shall be made at the time that an Authority to Construct is issued, for credits provided by the applicant on or before such issuance, and at the time that a credit is surrendered, for credits provided by the applicant after issuance of the Authority to Construct.

(iii) Interpollutant Offsets

For any EPA-designated nonattainment air contaminant having precursor air contaminant relationships specified in Table 20.1-9 of Rule 20.1, the Air Pollution Control Officer may allow the use of interpollutant offsets of such precursor air contaminants in addition to or in lieu of providing offsets of the nonattainment air contaminant only if done pursuant to a project specific interpollutant offset protocol approved by the Air Pollution Control Officer and the federal EPA (unless EPA approval is not required). The following information shall be included in the applicant's proposed project specific interpollutant offset protocol:

- (A) a description of the air quality models that were used to propose the interpollutant offset ratio(s),
- (B) the proposed ratio(s) for the precursor substitution and the accompanying calculations, and
- (C) a modeling demonstration showing that such ratio(s) as applied to the proposed project and credit source will provide an equivalent or greater air quality benefit with respect to the ground level concentrations in the air contaminant(s) nonattainment area than an offset of the emitted precursor(s) would achieve.

Interpollutant offsets may only be allowed if the applicant demonstrates, to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer, that the AQIA requirements of Subsection (d)(2), as applicable, are satisfied for the emissions increases. The interpollutant ratios shall be multiplied by the emission offset ratios required by this rule to determine the final offset ratio.

(e) ADDITIONAL REQUIREMENTS – FEDERAL MAJOR STATIONARY SOURCES

(1) COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATION

Prior to receiving an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate pursuant to this rule, an applicant for any new federal major stationary source or federal major modification shall certify that all major stationary sources owned or operated by such person, or by any entity controlling, controlled by or under common control with such a person, in the state are in compliance, or on an approved schedule for compliance, with all applicable emission limitations and standards under the federal Clean Air Act.

(2) ALTERNATIVE SITING AND ALTERNATIVES ANALYSIS

The applicant for any new federal major stationary source or federal major modification shall conduct an analysis of alternative sites, sizes, production processes, and environmental control techniques for such proposed source or modification which demonstrates that the benefits of the proposed source or modification outweigh the environmental and social costs imposed as a result of its location or construction. Analyses conducted in conjunction with state or federal statutory requirements may be used.

(3) ANALYSIS OF VISIBILITY IMPAIRMENT IN CLASS I AREAS

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any emission unit or project which constitutes a new federal major stationary source or federal major modification and which may have an impact on visibility in a Class I area unless the applicant demonstrates that the following requirements are satisfied. The demonstrations required by this Subsection (e)(3) shall be based on the emission unit or project emission exhaust system design and discharge characteristics but not to an extent greater than good engineering practice stack height. This provision shall not be applied to limit actual stack height.

(i) Required Analyses

At the time of application submittal, the applicant shall provide an initial screening analysis of the impairment to visibility, including any integral vista, in each affected Class I area as a result of the emissions increases from the new federal major stationary source or federal major modification, and any general commercial, residential, industrial and other growth associated with the new source or modification. If a screening analysis indicates that a visibility impairment will occur, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer, a more in-depth visibility impairment analysis shall be prepared. All analyses of impairment to visibility shall be conducted using applicable methods and procedures promulgated or approved by the federal EPA.

(ii) Notification Requirements

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall notify the Federal Land Manager and EPA not later than 30 days after receipt of an application for a new federal major source or a federal major modification subject to the requirements of this Subsection (e)(3). The notification shall include a copy of the application submittal, the location of the project, the project's approximate distance from all Class I areas within 100 km of San Diego County (as specified in Rule 20.1, Table 20.1 - 3), the results of any AQIA, and the results of any screening analysis and any more indepth analysis of the impacts of the project on visibility in any Class I area.

(iii) Application Denial

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or Permit to Operate for any new federal major stationary source or federal major modification if the Air Pollution Control Officer finds, after consideration of comments and any analysis from the Federal Land Manager, that the emissions increases from such new source or modification would have an adverse impact on visibility in a Class I area. As defined in 40 CFR 52.21(b)(29), an adverse impact on visibility means visibility impairment which interferes with the management, protection, preservation or enjoyment of the visitor's visual experience of the Class I area.

(4) PROHIBITION ON ISSUING FEDERAL MAJOR SOURCE PERMITS

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall not issue a permit to construct or operate a new federal major stationary source or a federal major modification if the EPA Administrator has determined that applicable implementation plan for the nonattainment area is not being adequately implemented.

4. Proposed amended Rule 20.4 is to read as follows:

Rule 20.4 New Source Review Portable Emission Units

(ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE 5/17/94)
(REV. ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE 12/17/97)
(REV. ADOPTED 11/4/98 AND EFFECTIVE 12/17/98)

(REV. ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE 4/27/16)

(REV. ADOPTED (date of adoption) AND EFFECTIVE (date of EPA approval into SIP))

Table of Contents

SEC	TION TITLE		PAGE NO
(a)	APPLICA	ABILITY	1
(b)	EXEMPT	ΓΙΟΝS	1
(c)	DEFINIT	TIONS	1
(d)	STANDA	ARDS	2
	(1) BA	CT and LAER for New, Modified or Replacement Portable Emission Un	its2
	(i)	Portable Emission Units - BACT	
	(ii)	Portable Emission Units - LAER	
	(iii)	Portable Emission Units - PSD Stationary Sources	
	(2) Air	Quality Impact Analysis (AQIA)	3
	(i)	AQIA for Portable Emission Units	3
		Table 20.4 - 1: AQIA Trigger Levels	4
	(ii)	AQIA for PM2.5 and PM10 Emission Increases	4
	(iii)	AQIA Not Required for NOx or VOC Impacts on Ozone	
	(iv)	AQIA Requirements for PM10 Impacts May be Waived	5
	(v)	AQIA May be Required	6
	(3) Sign	nificant Impact in Class I Areas	7
	(i)	Federal Land Manager and Federal EPA Notification	7
	(ii)	ARB, SCAQMD and Imperial APCD Notification	8
	(4) Pub	olic Notice and Comment	8
	(i)	Public Comment Period	8
	(ii)	Applicant Response	8
	(iii)	Publication of Notice	
	(iv)	Information to be Made Available for Public Inspection	9

Table of Contents

SECTION	<u>TON TITLE</u>			PAGE NO.	
((5)	Emi	ssion Offsets	10	
		(i)	Emission Offsets - Portable Emission Units	10	
		(ii)	Permanent and Temporary Emission Offsets	10	
		(iii)	RESERVED 11		
		(iv)	Interpollutant Offsets	11	
			Table 20.4 - 2: Interpollutant Ratios	11	

anamia i mimi n

NOTE: The following listed sections and subsections will not be submitted to the federal Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) for inclusion in the San Diego State Implementation Plan (SIP). As such, the following listed sections and subsections are not enforceable by EPA, but remain enforceable by the San Diego County Air Pollution Control District.

Subsections (b)(2) and (b)(3); Subsection (d)(1)(iii); Subsections (d)(2)(i)(B), (d)(2)(iv), and (d)(2)(v)(B); and Subsections (d)(3) and (d)(5).

D . -- > I-

RULE 20.4. NEW SOURCE REVIEW - PORTABLE EMISSION UNITS

(Adopted & Effective 5/17/94)

(Rev. Adopted & Effective 12/17/97)

(Rev. Adopted 11/4/98; Effective 12/17/98)

(Rev. Adopted & Effective 4/27/16)

(Rev. Adopted (date of adoption) & Effective (date of EPA approval into SIP))

(a) APPLICABILITY

This rule applies to any new, modified or replacement portable emission unit. Subsection (d)(2)(v) of this rule also applies to any stationary source where one or more portable emission units will be located. This rule does not apply to identical or like-kind replacement portable emission units exempt from Authority to Construct and modified Permit to Operate requirements pursuant to these Rules and Regulations. Compliance with this rule does not relieve a person from having to comply with other applicable requirements in these rules and regulations, or state and federal law.

(b) **EXEMPTIONS**

The exemptions contained in Rule 20.1, Section (b) apply to this rule. In addition, for purposes of this rule, the following exemptions shall apply.

- (1) Except as provided in Subsection (d)(2)(v) of this rule, the provisions of this rule shall not apply to any previously permitted portable emission unit, unless such unit is modified or replaced.
- (2) Emission increases resulting from an air contaminant emission control project to reduce emissions from a portable emission unit shall be exempt from the emission offset requirements of Subsection (d)(5) of this rule to the extent that the project does not include an increase in the capacity of the emission unit being controlled. Emission increases that are associated with an increase in capacity of the emission unit being controlled shall be subject to the emission offset provisions of this rule, as applicable. This exemption from offsets shall not apply to any air contaminant for which the emissions increase constitutes a new federal major stationary source or a federal major modification.
- (3) The emission offset requirements of Subsection (d)(5) of this rule shall not apply to a portable emission unit operating at a stationary source if the operation of such unit is not related to the primary activities of the stationary source, as defined herein.

(c) **DEFINITIONS**

The definitions contained in Rule 20.1, Section (c) shall apply to this rule. In addition, for purposes of this rule, the following definition shall apply.

(1) "Related to the Primary Activities of the Stationary Source" means with regard to the operation of a portable emission unit, that the unit is considered under the same major industrial grouping, as identified by the first two digits of the applicable code_in *The Standard Industrial Classification Manual*, as the stationary source where such unit will be operated, or is used as part of or supplements a primary process at the stationary source where the operation of one is dependent upon or affects the operations of the other. This includes industrial processes, manufacturing processes and any connected processes involving a common material, service or product.

(d) STANDARDS

(1) BACT AND LAER FOR NEW, MODIFIED OR REPLACEMENT PORTABLE Emission Units

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any new, modified or replacement portable emission unit unless the applicant demonstrates that the following requirements will be satisfied. These requirements shall be applied on an air contaminant-specific basis.

(i) Portable Emission Units - BACT

Unless a portable emission unit is equipped to comply with Lowest Achievable Emission Rate (LAER), as provided in Subsection (d)(1)(ii) of this rule, for the following air contaminants otherwise subject to BACT, any new or modified portable emission unit which has any increase in its potential to emit particulate matter (PM₁₀), NOx, VOC, or oxides of sulfur (SOx), and which unit has a post-project potential to emit of 10 pounds per day or more of PM₁₀, NOx, VOC, or SOx, respectively, and any replacement portable emission unit which has such a post-project potential to emit, shall be equipped with Best Available Control Technology (BACT) for each such air contaminant.

(ii) Portable Emission Units - LAER

Any new, modified or replacement portable emission unit which has any emissions increase of an air contaminant or its precursors for which the District is designated as non-attainment with respect to a national ambient air quality standard, and which may be expected to operate at a stationary source that is a major stationary source or a federal major stationary source of such air contaminant or precursor, shall be equipped to comply with LAER for each such air contaminant or precursor except as provided in (A) or (B) below. For each air contaminant for which LAER is not required by the following, BACT shall apply:

(A) LAER shall not apply if the applicant demonstrates, to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer, and agrees to federally enforceable permit conditions to ensure that, the emissions increase of

such nonattainment air contaminant or precursor from such unit will not constitute a new major stationary source, a new federal major stationary source, or a major modification or federal major modification at any stationary source at which it is to be located and which is major for such non-attainment air contaminant or precursor.

(B) LAER shall not apply if operation of the portable emission unit is not related to the primary activities of the major stationary source or federal major stationary source at which it is to be located, provided the portable emission unit, or aggregation of such portable emission units co-located at the same stationary source, does not constitute a new federal major stationary source.

(iii) Portable Emission Units - PSD Stationary Sources

Any new, modified or replacement portable emission unit which may be located at a Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD) stationary source, and which emission unit has an emission increase of one or more air contaminants which constitutes a new PSD stationary source (see Table 20.1-11) or PSD modification (see Tables 20.1-8 and 20.1-10) shall be equipped with BACT for each such air contaminant.

(2) AIR QUALITY IMPACT ANALYSIS (AQIA)

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any new, modified or replacement portable emission unit unless the following requirements are satisfied. Modeling shall be used to conduct any Air Quality Impact Analysis (AQIA). The AQIA shall be performed using maximum expected ambient air contaminant concentrations within San Diego County, based on existing data, unless the applicant agrees to enforceable permit conditions that require a new AQIA whenever the equipment is to be located at a stationary source for which the initial AQIA was not representative.

The demonstrations required by this Subsection (d)(2) shall be based on the emission unit emission exhaust system design and discharge characteristics but not to an extent greater than good engineering practice stack height. This provision shall not be applied to limit actual stack height.

(i) AQIA for Portable Emission Units

- (A) For each new, modified or replacement portable emission unit which results in an emissions increase equal to or greater than the amounts listed in Table 20.4 1, the applicant shall demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer, through an AQIA, as defined in Rule 20.1, that the new, modified or replacement portable emission unit will not:
 - (1) cause a violation of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, nor

- (2) cause additional violations of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, nor
- (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of national ambient air quality standard.
- (B) For each new, modified or replacement portable emission unit which results in an emissions increase equal to or greater than the amounts listed in Table 20.4 1, the applicant shall demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer, through an AQIA, that the new, modified or replacement portable emission unit will not:
 - (1) cause a violation of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, nor
 - (2) cause additional violations of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, except as provided for in Subsection(d)(2)(iv), nor
 - (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of any state ambient air quality standard.

TABLE 20.4 - 1
AOIA Trigger Levels

	Emission Rate		
Air Contaminant	<u>(lb/hr)</u>	(lb/day)	(tons/yr)
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)		100	15
Fine Particulate Matter (PM _{2.5})		67	10
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)	25	250	40
Oxides of Sulfur (SOx)	25	250	40
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	100	550	100
Lead and Lead Compounds		3.2	0.6

(ii) AQIA for PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀ Emission Increases

In determining if a PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀ AQIA is required under this Subsection (d)(2), the emissions increases shall include both directly emitted PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀, and PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀, which would condense after discharge to the atmosphere. If a PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀ AQIA is required, the AQIA shall include both directly emitted PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀, and PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀ which would condense after discharge to the atmosphere. Any permit terms or conditions limiting emissions of PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀ as a result of the requirements of this Subsection (d)(2) shall apply to the combination of both directly emitted and condensable PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀. The provisions of this Subsection (d)(2)(ii) shall apply separately to PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀.

(iii) AQIA Not Required for NOx or VOC Impacts on Ozone

Notwithstanding any other provision of this rule, a demonstration shall not be required for determining the impacts from a portable emission unit's NOx or VOC emissions on an ambient air quality standards for ozone, unless the Air Pollution Control Officer determines that adequate procedures exist for determining the impacts of NOx or VOC emissions from such portable emission units on ozone ambient air quality standards and that such procedures are acceptable to the California Air Resources Board (ARB) with regard to state ambient air quality standards and the federal Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) with regard to national ambient air quality standards.

(iv) AQIA Requirements for PM₁₀ Impacts May be Waived

Notwithstanding the requirements of Subsection (d)(2)(i) above, the Air Pollution Control Officer may waive the AQIA requirements for PM₁₀ impacts on the state ambient air quality standards, as follows:

- (A) If the emission unit, individually or in combination with any other portable emission units proposed to be co-located, will result in a maximum particulate matter air quality impact of less than 5 μ g/m³ (24-hour average basis) and 3 μ g/m³ (annual geometric mean basis), all of the emission unit's PM₁₀ emission increases, including area fugitive emissions of PM₁₀, must be offset at a ratio of 1.5 to 1.
- (B) If the emission unit, individually or in combination with any other portable emission units proposed to be co-located, will result in a maximum PM_{10} air quality impact equal to or greater than 5 $\mu g/m^3$ but less than 10 $\mu g/m^3$ (24-hour average basis) or equal to or greater than 3 $\mu g/m^3$ but less than 6 $\mu g/m^3$ (annual geometric mean basis):
 - (1) the emission unit must be equipped with BACT for PM₁₀ without consideration for cost-effectiveness,
 - (2) all of the emission unit's PM_{10} emission increases, including area fugitive emissions of PM_{10} , must be offset at an overall ratio of 1.5 to 1,
 - (3) sufficient emission offsets must be provided within the emission unit's impact area to offset all of the project's PM_{10} emission increases, including area fugitive emissions of PM_{10} , at a ratio of at least 1 to 1,
 - (4) emission offsets in an amount and location which are demonstrated to have a modeled off-stationary source air quality impact at least equal to the emission unit's PM_{10} ambient air quality impact minus 5

 $\mu g/m^3$ (24-hour average basis) and 3 $\mu g/m^3$ (annual geometric mean basis) must be provided, and

- (5) all reasonable efforts to reduce the air quality impacts of the project are made.
- (C) In no case shall the emission unit, individually or in combination with any other portable emission units proposed to be co-located, result in a maximum PM_{10} air quality impact equal to or greater than $10 \mu g/m^3$ (24-hour average basis) or equal to or greater than $6 \mu g/m^3$ (annual geometric mean basis).

(v) AQIA May be Required

- (A) Notwithstanding any other provision of this rule, the Air Pollution Control Officer may require an AQIA for any portable emission unit, or aggregation of portable emission units, if it may be expected to:
 - (1) cause a violation of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, or
 - (2) cause additional violations of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, or
 - (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of any national ambient air quality standard.

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any portable emission unit or aggregation of portable emission units for which an AQIA is required pursuant to this Subsection (d)(2)(v)(A) unless the applicant demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer that the emission increases from such unit or aggregation of units will not result in any of the impacts to the national ambient air quality standards specified above in (1), (2) and (3) of this Subsection (d)(2)(v)(A).

- (B) Notwithstanding any other provision of this rule, the Air Pollution Control Officer may require an AQIA for any portable emission unit, or aggregation of portable emission units, if it may be expected to:
 - (1) cause a violation of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, or
 - (2) cause additional violations of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, except as provided for in Subsection (d)(2)(iv), or

(3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of any state ambient air quality standard.

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any portable emission unit or aggregation of portable emission units for which an AQIA is required pursuant to this Subsection (d)(2)(v)(B) unless the applicant demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer that the emission increases from such unit or aggregation of units will not result in any of the impacts to state ambient air quality standards specified above in (1), (2) and (3) of this Subsection (d)(2)(v)(B).

(C) If the Air Pollution Control Officer determines that concurrent operations of more than one portable emission unit at the same stationary source may be expected to cause any of the air quality impacts specified in this Subsection (d)(2)(v) to occur, the Air Pollution Control Officer may require the owner or operator of the units, or of the stationary source, to apply for and obtain a Permit to Operate for the operations and to demonstrate that the operations will not cause any such air quality impacts to occur.

This Subsection (d)(2)(v) may be invoked notwithstanding the equipment being previously permitted.

(3) SIGNIFICANT IMPACT IN CLASS I AREAS

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any portable emission unit which is expected to have a significant impact on any Class I area, as determined by an AQIA required pursuant to Subsection (d)(2), unless the following requirements are satisfied. The Air Pollution Control Officer shall:

(i) Federal Land Manager and Federal EPA Notification

Notify the Federal Land Manager and the federal EPA in writing. This notification shall include all of the information specified by Subsection (d)(4)(iv), the location(s) where operation of the portable emission unit may cause a significant impact on any Class I area, the approximate distance from all Class I areas within 100 km of San Diego County (as specified in Rule 20.1, Table 20.1-3) and the results of the AQIA, and

(ii) ARB, SCAQMD and Imperial County APCD Notification

Notify and submit to the California ARB, the South Coast Air Quality Management District and the Imperial County Air Pollution Control District the information specified in Subsection (d)(4)(iv).

(4) Public Notice and Comment

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall not issue an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any portable emission unit subject to the AQIA or notification requirements of Subsections (d)(2) or (d)(3), nor for any emission unit or project which results in an emissions increase of VOCs equal to or greater than 250 pounds per day or 40 tons per year, unless the following requirements are satisfied.

(i) **Public Comment Period**

At least 40 days before taking final action on an application subject to the requirements of Subsections (d)(2) or (d)(3), the Air Pollution Control Officer shall:

- (A) provide the public with notice of the proposed action in the manner prescribed in Subsection (d)(4)(iii), and
- (B) provide a copy of the public notice to the federal EPA Administrator, through its Region 9 office, to the California ARB, and to any tribal air pollution control agencies having jurisdiction in the San Diego Air Basin, and
- (C) make available for public inspection all information relevant to the proposed action as specified in Subsection (d)(4)(iv), and
- (D) provide at least a 30-day period within which comments may be submitted.

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall consider all comments submitted.

(ii) Applicant Response

Except as agreed to by the applicant and the Air Pollution Control Officer, no later than 10 days after close of the public comment period, the applicant may submit written responses to any comment received during the public comment period. Responses submitted by the applicant shall be considered prior to the Air Pollution Control Officer taking final action. The applicant's responses shall be made available in the public record of the permit action.

(iii) **Publication of Notice**

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall publish a notice of the proposed action and a copy of the draft Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate on the public notice section of the Air Pollution Control District's web site for the duration of the public comment period. In addition, the notice shall be published in at least one newspaper of general circulation in San Diego County. The notice shall:

(A) include the name and address of the applicant, and

- (B) describe the proposed District action, including the preliminary decision to approve, conditionally approve, or deny the application, and
- (C) describe the proposed action and emission changes, including the use of any modified or substitute air quality impact model as allowed under 40 CFR Part 51, Appendix W, and
- (D) identify the location(s) where the public may inspect the information relevant to the proposed action, and
- (E) indicate the date by which all comments must be received by the District for consideration prior to taking final action, and the duration of the public comment period, and
 - (F) describe procedures for providing public comment, and
- (G) include the time and place of any hearing, if already scheduled, or the procedures for petitioning for a hearing.

(iv) Information to be Made Available for Public Inspection

The relevant information to be made available for public inspection shall include, but is not limited to:

- (A) the application and all analyses and documentation used to support the proposed action, the District's compliance evaluation, a copy of the draft Authority to Construct or Permit to Operate and any information submitted by the applicant not previously labeled Trade Secret pursuant to Regulation IX, and
- (B) the proposed District action on the application, including the preliminary decision to approve, conditionally approve or deny the application and the reasons therefore.

(5) Emission Offsets

Except as provided in Subsections (b)(3) and (b)(4) of this rule, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall not issue an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any new, modified or replacement portable emission unit or project which has any emissions increase of VOC or NOx and which may be located at a major stationary source of such air contaminant unless emission offsets are provided for such emission increases. Emission offsets shall be required on an air contaminant-specific basis and shall meet the requirements specified below and in Subsection (d)(5) of Rule 20.1 of these Rules and Regulations. Interpollutant offsets may be used, provided such offsets meet the requirements of Subsection (d)(5)(iv) below.

(i) Emission Offsets - Portable Emission Units

Emission offsets shall be required for emission increases of VOC and NOx emissions from portable emission units which may be operated at a major stationary source of VOC or NOx emissions, respectively. If the VOC and NOx emission increases of the portable emission unit have been previously fully offset by permanent, enforceable emission reductions or the permanent surrender of emission reduction credits pursuant to these Rules and Regulations, no further offsets shall be required unless the unit is subsequently modified resulting in an emissions increase.

If the NOx and VOC emissions of the unit have not previously been fully and permanently offset, the owner or operator of such unit shall first apply for and obtain a modified Permit to Operate for operation at the major stationary source and shall provide emission offsets, on a pollutant-specific basis, for all VOC and NOx emissions from the portable emission unit. Emission offsets shall be provided at a ratio of 1.2 to 1.0 if the portable emission unit is equipped to comply with LAER for VOC or NOx emissions, as applicable, or at a ratio of 1.3 to 1.0 if the portable emission unit is equipped to comply with BACT for VOC or NOx emissions, as applicable.

If a portable emission unit is brought onto a major stationary source of VOC or NOx to remedy an immediately occurring emergency situation, the application for a modified Permit to Operate the portable emission unit shall be submitted within 24 hours from the time the portable emission unit is first located at the affected stationary source.

(ii) Permanent and Temporary Emission Offsets

Emission offsets required by this Subsection (d)(5) shall be provided as specified in paragraphs (A) or (B) below.

(A) Permanent Emission Offsets

The owner or operator of a portable emission unit may satisfy the offset requirements of this Subsection (d)(5) by permanently surrendering to the Air Pollution Control Officer sufficient emission reduction credits or providing sufficient permanent actual emission reductions prior to the first date such new, modified or replacement portable emission unit commences operating at a major stationary source of VOC or NOx emissions, as applicable, in San Diego County. Thereafter, further emission offsets shall not be required for the applicable air contaminant unless such unit is modified resulting in an emissions increase.

(B) Temporary Emission Offsets

The owner or operator of a portable emission unit may satisfy the emission offset requirements of this Subsection (d)(5) by temporarily surrendering to the Air Pollution Control Officer sufficient emission reduction

credits or temporarily providing concurrent, enforceable actual emission reductions for the entire period of time that the portable emission unit is located at the stationary source where emission offsets are required.

(iii) **RESERVED**

(iv) Interpollutant Offsets

The Air Pollution Control Officer may allow the use of interpollutant emission offsets at the ratios specified in Table 20.4 - 2 to satisfy the offset requirements of this Subsection (d)(5), provided the applicant demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer that the AQIA requirements of Subsection (d)(2), as applicable, are satisfied for the emission increase. The interpollutant ratios shall be multiplied by the applicable emission offset ratios required by Subsection (d)(5)(i) of this rule to determine the final offset ratio.

TABLE 20.4 - 2 Interpollutant Ratios

Emission		Interpollutant
Increase	Decrease	Ratio
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)	NOx	1.0
	VOC	2.0
Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC)	VOC	1.0
•	NOx	1.0

5. Proposed amended Rule 26.0 is to read as follows:

RULE 26.0. BANKING OF EMISSION REDUCTION CREDITS (ERCs) – GENERAL REQUIREMENTS (Adopted & Effective 10/22/97; Adopted & Effective (date of adoption))

(a) APPLICABILITY

Rules 26.0 through 26.10 apply to any person creating, applying for, owning, transferring, or using stationary source emission reduction credits (ERCs).

(b) ADMINISTRATIVE REQUIREMENTS

- (1) Any person wanting to bank emission reductions shall submit an application to the Air Pollution Control Officer. A separate application shall be required for each emission unit that produces a product or performs a service independently of other emission units and may include a request for banking multiple pollutants. The Air Pollution Control Officer may allow more than one emission unit to be included in a ERC banking application. Upon approval of the application by the Air Pollution Control Officer, the District shall record such reductions in an ERC register and shall issue a certificate evidencing ownership of such banked reductions to the owner(s) of the ERC.
- (2) Fees for an initial ERC banking application, a banked ERC transfer application, an ERC reclassification application and an advisory opinion shall be paid in accordance with the labor rates specified in Rule 40.
- (3) An ERC certificate may include a condition requiring the payment of a fee, annual or otherwise, if the Air Pollution Control Officer determines such fee necessary to recover District costs for monitoring, enforcing or otherwise ensuring the continued validity of the ERC. The fee shall be determined using the labor rates specified in Rule 40 of these rules and regulations. Failure to pay any such fee shall be grounds for ERC invalidation.
- (4) Notwithstanding the exemptions from permit requirements specified in Rule 11, the Air Pollution Control Officer may require a permit to operate for an emission unit if the Air Pollution Control Officer determines such a permit to operate and associated permit conditions are necessary to ensure the enforceability of an ERC. The fee for such permit to operate shall be determined using the labor rates specified in Rule 40.
- (5) The Air Pollution Control Officer shall maintain an ERC Register which shall consist of a record of all information specified in Rule 26.9(c) and (d) concerning an approved ERC. All data in the ERC Register shall be available to the public upon request.
- (6) The Air Pollution Control Officer shall maintain a list of State Implementation Plan (SIP) and Regional Air Quality Strategy (RAQS) control measures for which ERCs may not be issued (limited ERCs are allowable under Rule 26.8).

- (7) The Air Pollution Control Officer shall be responsible for including banked ERCs in the emissions inventory so that the credits are considered for air quality planning purposes, if necessary. Any failure by the Air Pollution Control Officer to fulfill this responsibility shall not affect the validity of the ERCs in any manner.
- (8) ERCs that were banked before October 22, 1997, whether Class A or Class B, shall not be invalidated and shall remain in the bank until withdrawn or used.

(c) **DEFINITIONS**

For the purposes of Rules 26.0 et seq., the following definitions shall apply:

- (1) "Actual Emissions" means the emissions from an emission unit calculated pursuant to Section (d) of this rule.
- (2) "Actual Emission Reductions" means emission reductions which are real, surplus, enforceable, federally enforceable, and quantifiable and may be permanent or temporary in duration. Actual emission reductions shall be calculated pursuant to Section (d) of this rule. All actual emission reductions must be federally enforceable by conditions in the permit or ERC.
- (3) "Banking" means a regulatory system that recognizes and reserves actual emission reductions achieved by any person for later use.
- (4) "Base Reuse Authority" means the authority recognized pursuant to Section 65050 of the Government Code.
- (5) "BRAC Military Base" means a military base that is designated for closure or downward realignment pursuant to the Defense Base Closure and Realignment Act of 1988 (P.L. 100-526) or the Defense Base Closure and Realignment Act of 1990 (10 U.S.C. Sec. 2687 et seq.).
- (6) "Certificate" means a District-issued document regarding an ERC and containing the information specified in Rule 26.9(a).
- (7) "Class A ERC" means an ERC that meets all of the criteria for emission reductions identified in Rule 26.1.
- (8) "Class B ERC" means an ERC that fails to meet one or more of the criteria necessary to qualify as a Class A ERC.
- (9) "Emission Offsets" means emission reductions used to mitigate emission increases pursuant to these Rules and Regulations.
- (10) "Emission Reduction Credit or ERC" means an actual emission reduction at a stationary source which is banked pursuant to these rules and regulations, registered with the District, and for which an ERC certificate is issued.

- (11) "ERC Register" means a tracking system maintained by the District which lists each ERC and related information specified in Rule 26.9(c) and (d).
- (12) "Emission Unit" means any article, machine, equipment, contrivance, process or process line, which emit(s) or reduce(s) or may emit or reduce the emission of any air contaminant.
- (13) "Enforceable" means capable of being enforced by the District, including through either the SIP or inclusion of conditions on an Authority to Construct, Permit to Operate, Determination of Compliance or ERC certificate.
- (14) "Federally Enforceable" means, for purposes of creating, banking and/or using ERCs, capable of being enforced by the federal Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) including through either the SIP or terms and conditions of a Permit to Operate or an ERC certificate that are necessary to ensure compliance with Rules 26.0 et seq., and to ensure the validity of the emission reduction, or through terms and conditions on an Authority to Construct or Permit to Operate or Determination of Compliance as they apply to the creation of emissions reductions eligible for banking under Rules 26.0 et seq. This does not preclude enforcement by the Air Pollution Control Officer.
- (15) "**Permanent**" means federally enforceable and which will exist for an unlimited period of time.
- (16) "Quantifiable" means that a reliable basis to estimate emission reductions in terms of both their amounts and characteristics can be established, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer. Quantification may be based upon emission factors, stack tests, monitored values, operating rates and averaging times, process or production inputs, mass balances or other reasonable measurement or estimating practices.
- (17) "Real" means actually occurring and which will not be replaced, displaced or transferred to another emission unit at the same or other stationary source within San Diego County, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer.
- (18) "Reasonably Available Control Technology" or "RACT" means the lowest emission limit that a particular source is capable of meeting by the application of control technology that is reasonably available, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer pursuant to the federal Clean Air Act, considering technological and economic feasibility.
- (19) "Regional Air Quality Strategy" or "RAQS" means emission control measures approved by the Air Pollution Control Board to achieve the emission reductions necessary to meet the state ambient air quality standards.
- (20) "Replacement Emission Unit" means an emission unit which supplants another emission unit where the replacement emission unit serves the same function and purpose as the emission unit being replaced, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer.
 - (21) "Shutdown" means the cessation of operations or emissions.

- (22) "State Implementation Plan" or "SIP" means emission control measures approved by the Air Pollution Control Board to achieve the emission reductions necessary to meet the federal ambient air quality standards and all such measures subsequently adopted by the District as rules and approved by the federal EPA.
- (23) "Surplus" means any emission reduction which, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer, is in excess of:
 - (i) Any standard or other requirement provided for in the SIP, including any revisions approved by the federal EPA through rulemaking under Title I of the federal Clean Air Act;
 - (ii) Any standard or other requirement under Sections 111 or 112 of the federal Clean Air Act;
 - (iii) Any standard or other requirement of the Acid Rain Program under Title IV of the federal Clean Air Act or the regulations promulgated thereunder;
 - (iv) Any stationary source emission reduction measure contained in the SIP or RAQS, federal Clean Air Act or California Clean Air Act requirements, or any District, state or federal law, rule, regulation, order or permit condition. A variance issued by the Air Pollution Control District Hearing Board is not an order within the meaning of this subsection;
 - (v) Any stationary source emission reduction measure noticed for workshop by the District prior to receipt of the application to bank the emission reductions. Such emission reductions shall be considered surplus until they are required by a District rule or regulation. Any ERCs created from such emission reductions shall expire on the date the reductions are actually required by the District rule or regulation to take place. However, if at the time an application to bank is filed with the District, two years have elapsed beyond the date of the latest workshop notice and no corresponding rule or other measure has been adopted, such emission reductions shall be considered surplus;
 - (vi) Any stationary source emission reduction measure for which the Air Pollution Control Officer has begun the process to add to the SIP, RAQS or the District's Rules and Regulations prior to receipt of the application to bank the emission reductions and which will be added to the SIP, RAQS or the District's Rules and Regulations within 180 days after receipt of a complete application to bank the emission reductions. Such emission reductions shall be considered surplus until they are required by a District rule or regulation. Any ERCs created from such emission reductions shall expire on the date the reductions are actually required by the District rule or regulation to take place;
 - (vii) Any term or condition of an Authority to Construct issued pursuant to these rules and regulations which term or condition is imposed pursuant to 40 CFR Parts 60 or 61, 40 CFR Part 52.21 or 40 CFR Part 51, Subpart I; and

- (viii) Emission reductions which have been banked or otherwise committed for air quality purposes, including as emission offsets.
- (24) "**Temporary**" means federally enforceable, existing and valid for a specified limited period of time.

(d) EMISSION REDUCTIONS CALCULATIONS

For the purposes of Rules 26.0 et seq., actual emission and actual emissions reductions shall be calculated as follows:

(1) ACTUAL EMISSIONS

Actual emissions shall be calculated based on the actual operating history of the emission unit pursuant to the following.

(i) Time Periods for Calculation

- (A) Actual emissions of an existing emission unit shall be calculated on an operating hour, day and year basis averaged over the most representative two consecutive years within the five years preceding the receipt date of a banking application, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer.
- (B) For emission units which have not been operated for a consecutive two-year period which is representative of actual operations within the five years immediately preceding the receipt date of the banking application, the calculation of actual emissions shall be based on any two one-year operating periods determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer to be representative within that five-year period. If a representative two-year operating time period does not exist, the calculation of actual emissions shall be based on the total operational time period within that five-year period.

(ii) Time Periods Less Than Six Months

Actual emissions for emission units operated for a period less than six months shall be based on the longest operating time period determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer to be most representative of actual operations.

(iii) Adjustments For Determining Actual Emission Reductions

The following adjustments shall be made in determining actual emission reductions:

(A) Units Permitted and Operated Less Than Two Years

If an emission unit has been permitted and operated for a period less than two years, the emission unit's actual emissions (in tons per year) shall be calculated as the unit's actual emissions (in tons) that occurred during the actual operating time period multiplied by the actual operating time period in days divided by 1460 days.

(B) Adjustments for Rule Violations

If an emission unit was operated in violation of any District, state or federal law, rule, regulation, order or permit condition during the period used to determine actual emissions, the actual emissions shall be adjusted to reflect the level of emissions which would have occurred if the emission unit had not been in violation. Emissions in excess of a standard and which are authorized by a variance shall not be considered to be actual emissions.

(C) Adjustments for Federal Reasonably Available Control Technology (RACT)

Actual emission reductions shall not include emission reductions which would have occurred had RACT requirements, determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer to meet the requirements of the federal Clean Air Act, been applied. This provision shall not apply to emission reductions from an emission unit which is exempt from permit requirements pursuant to Rule 11. However, any ERCs created from actual emission reductions from such an exempt emission unit shall be discounted at the time of use by the emission reductions which would have occurred had RACT requirements, determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer to meet the requirements of the federal Clean Air Act, been applied. A condition shall be included on the ERC requiring such discounting from such an exempt emission unit to occur at the time of use of the ERC.

(D) Adjustments for Emission Reductions that are Not Surplus

Actual emission reductions shall not include emission reductions which are not surplus at the time the banking application is submitted.

(2) ACTUAL EMISSION REDUCTIONS

Actual emission reductions shall be calculated using actual emissions. An actual emission reduction must be real, surplus, enforceable, federally enforceable, quantifiable and may be permanent or temporary in duration. A temporary actual emission reduction shall be identified as temporary and shall include a specific date beyond which the reductions are no longer valid.

(i) Shutdowns

Actual emission reductions from the shutdown of an emission unit shall be calculated as the emission unit's actual emissions prior to its shutdown.

(ii) Modified Emission Units

Actual emission reductions from a modified emission unit shall be calculated as the emission unit's actual emissions before a complete application for Authority to Construct the proposed modification is filed with the Air Pollution Control District minus the emission unit's maximum permitted emissions after it is modified. The emission unit's expected actual emissions after modification shall be adjusted to reflect the modification and shall be based on the emission unit's same actual operating history as is used to determine the actual emissions before the application for Authority to Construct the proposed modification is filed with the District, unless the Air Pollution Control Officer agrees to the use of a different future operating scenario.

(e) PROCESSING AN EMISSION REDUCTION CREDIT BANKING APPLICATION

(1) DETERMINATION OF A COMPLETE APPLICATION

- (i) A ERC banking application shall be deemed complete when the Air Pollution Control Officer determines sufficient information has been provided to evaluate the banking application.
- (ii) ERC applicants shall not be required to fully implement the emission reduction or forfeit, modify, or cancel existing operating permits before the Air Pollution Control Officer determines the banking application is complete.
- (iii) The Air Pollution Control Officer shall determine whether a banking application is complete not later than 30 calendar days following receipt of the application, or after a longer time period agreed upon in writing by both the applicant and the Air Pollution Control Officer. Should the Air Pollution Control Officer fail to make a completeness determination within 30 calendar days following receipt of the application, or after a longer time period agreed upon in writing by both the applicant and the Air Pollution Control Officer, the applicant may deem the application complete and so notify the Air Pollution Control Officer in writing.
- (iv) If the Air Pollution Control Officer determines that the banking application is not complete, the applicant shall be notified in writing of the decision, the additional information that is required, and the date when the information must be submitted. If the information is not submitted by the specified date-and no alternate date has been established with the applicant, the Air Pollution Control Officer may cancel the application with written notification to the applicant. Upon receipt of all requested information, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall have 30 calendar days to determine whether the application is complete.

(v) Upon determination that the banking application is complete, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall notify the applicant in writing within five working days of such determination and include the date the application was deemed complete.

(2) Preliminary Decision on Banking Application

Within 120 calendar days of a banking application being determined to be complete, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall perform an initial assessment of the application and render a preliminary decision whether to approve or deny the application. This 120 calendar day period may be extended by up to an additional 90 calendar days if agreed upon in writing by both the applicant and the Air Pollution Control Officer. Upon completion of this initial assessment, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall provide written notice of such preliminary decision to the applicant. If the preliminary decision is to approve the application, the notice shall include the proposed quantity and type of ERC proposed to be approved. If the preliminary decision is to approve the application for less ERCs than proposed by the applicant or to deny the application, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall provide an explanation of the preliminary decision.

(3) COMMENT PERIOD ON THE PRELIMINARY DECISION

Upon notification from the Air Pollution Control Officer of the preliminary decision concerning the banking application, the applicant shall be provided at least 30 calendar days to comment on the preliminary decision.

If the Air Pollution Control Officer's preliminary decision is to approve the banking application, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall also cause to be published on the public notice section of the Air Pollution Control District's web site, for the duration of the public comment period, a notice stating the Air Pollution Control Officer's preliminary decision to approve the banking of emission reductions and inviting written public comment for a 30 calendar day period following the date of publication. The notice shall also be published in at least one newspaper of general circulation in San Diego County. The Air Pollution Control Officer shall strive to make this 30-day comment period concurrent with the 30-day comment period provided to the applicant. After considering all such comments, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall make a final decision within 30 days of the close of the comment period.

(4) Final Decision on Banking Application

Within 30 calendar days of receipt of comments from the applicant, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall approve or deny the banking application and notify the applicant in writing. If the final decision is to approve the application, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall issue an ERC certificate in accordance with the requirements of Rule 26.9.

(5) APPEALS

In the event the Air Pollution Control Officer denies a banking application, the applicant may, within 30 days of receipt of such denial, request the Hearing Board to hold a hearing, in accordance with the requirements of these rules and regulations, on whether the application was properly denied.

(6) WITHDRAWAL OF A BANKING APPLICATION

Withdrawal of a banking application by an applicant shall result in the cancellation of the application.

6. Proposed amended Rule 1415 is to read as follows:

RULE 1415. PERMIT PROCESS-PUBLIC NOTIFICATION

(Adopted 1/18/94: Revised 3/7/95)

(Rev. 5/23/01: Eff. 12/31/01)

(Rev. 8/13/03; Eff. 2/27/04)

(Rev. Adopted (date of adoption); Effective (date of EPA approval))

(a) PUBLIC NOTICE

At least 30 days prior to issuance of a five year initial permit to operate subject to this regulation, a revised permit resulting from an application for significant modification or renewal of such a permit, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall publicly notice and make available a draft of the proposed permit for public and affected state review and comment as follows:

- (1) Posting a notice of intent to issue a permit to operate, along with a draft of the proposed permit, on the public notice section of the Air Pollution Control District's web site, for the duration of the public comment period, that includes the comment period duration and dates. In addition, the notice shall also be published in at least one newspaper of general circulation in San Diego County.
- (2) Notification to all persons requesting to be included in a mailing list for purposes of notification of all permit actions.
- (3) By other means if determined necessary by the Air Pollution Control Officer to assure adequate notice to the affected public.
- (4) Availability of a copy of the draft permit for public review at the Air Pollution Control District offices.

(b) **PUBLIC HEARINGS**

Pursuant to any petition from the public as a result of public notice, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall, with reasonable cause, hold a public hearing to receive comments regarding initial issuance, modification, or renewal of a permit to operate. All public hearings shall be preceded by issuance of a public notice containing all information specified in Section (d) of this rule at least 30 days prior to the public hearing.

(c) NOTICE TO THE FEDERAL ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY (EPA)

At least 45 days prior to issuance of a five year initial permit to operate subject to this regulation, or significant modification or renewal of such a permit, a draft of the proposed permit shall be made available to the federal EPA, Region IX for the purpose of comment on the proposed permit. In the event a proposed permit to operate issuance or renewal is substantively changed after submittal to federal EPA, such changes shall be resubmitted to

federal EPA. An additional 45 days shall be provided for federal EPA review and comment regarding the changes. The federal EPA shall be provided with a copy of the final permit with supporting analysis used as a basis for permit issuance.

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall not issue a permit to operate required by this regulation if the Administrator of the federal EPA objects, within the specified review period, to such issuance. In such case, a permit to operate shall not be issued by the Air Pollution Control Officer except in a form consistent with the objection, or after the Administrator withdraws the objection.

(d) **CONTENTS OF PUBLIC NOTICE**

Notice to the public shall:

- (1) Identify the affected facility by name and address;
- (2) Provide the name and address of the District processing the permit;
- (3) Identify the activity or activities involved in the proposed permit action;
- (4) Identify the emissions change involved in any modification:
- (5) Identify the name, telephone number and address of the person who can provide additional information including:
 - (i) a copy of the permit draft;
 - (ii) the permit application; and
 - (iii) all relevant supporting materials available to the Air Pollution Control Officer.
 - (6) Describe procedures for providing comments;
- (7) Include the time and place of any hearing, if already scheduled, or the procedures for petitioning for a hearing; and
- (8) Identify the scope of the permit review and identify areas that are appropriate for public comment.

(e) COORDINATED PROCESSING OF RELATED PERMITS

The District shall endeavor to issue a single public notice, to hold a single public hearing (if a hearing is necessary), and to coordinate notice to the federal EPA for any group of permits for similar sources that raises similar issues.

(f) EXCEPTIONS

The public notice requirements of this rule shall not apply to minor modifications and administrative amendments.

(g) NEW APPLICATION LISTS

Lists of new permit applications received will be posted in the District office on a weekly basis. These lists will be available for public review during normal business hours. A copy of the list will be provided to any person or interested group who has requested a copy in writing.

(h) CONSIDERATION OF COMMENTS

Comments that are relevant to the permit review and areas appropriate for public comment identified pursuant to Subsection (d)(8) of this rule shall be considered and responded to by the District in the review of an application for permit.

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall provide a written response, including reasons for not accepting comments and recommendations for a proposed permit, to persons or agencies that submitted written comments which are postmarked or otherwise submitted by the close of the public notice and comment period. All written comments and responses to such comments shall be kept on file at the District office and made available upon request.

(i) COPIES OF PERMIT ACTION

Upon issuance of an Authority to Construct, Temporary Authorization, Permit to Operate, or a revised Permit to Operate, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall mail a copy of such action to any person or interested group who has requested a copy in writing.

(i) PUBLIC INSPECTION

The permit file will be open to public inspection to the extent required by District Rules and Regulations, and state and federal law.

(k) TRADE SECRETS

Nothing in this regulation shall require or authorize the Air Pollution Control Officer to release to the public or the federal EPA any information which has been labeled as "trade secret" by the person furnishing such information except as provided in Regulation IX and 40 CFR Section 70.4 (b)(3)(viii). However, the Air Pollution Control Officer will provide the federal EPA with notice of which specific trade secret information has been withheld.

(1) ACTION ON APPLICATIONS

Notwithstanding the requirements of Sections (a) through (k) of this rule, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall take final permit action on an application for an initial permit, a revised permit, or a reopening of a permit within the time limits specified in Rule 1410.

(m) TRANSMITTAL OF PERMIT DOCUMENTS TO THE FEDERAL EPA

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall provide to the Administrator of the federal EPA a copy of each application (or summary thereof) for initial permit, permit renewal, administrative permit amendment and permit modification, each proposed permit, and each final initial, revised or renewed permit.

IT IS FURTHER RESOLVED AND ORDERED that proposed amended Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3 and 20.4 of Regulation II shall take effect on *(date of EPA approval into SIP)*.

IT IS FURTHER RESOLVED AND ORDERED that proposed amended Rule 26.0 of Regulation II shall take effect on *(date of adoption)*.

IT IS FURTHER RESOLVED AND ORDERED that proposed amended Rule 1415 of Regulation XIV shall take effect on *(date of EPA approval into SIP)*.

APPROVED AS TO FORM AND LEGALITY COUNTY COUNSEL

BY: Rodney Lorang, Senior Deputy

The foregoing Resolution was passed and adopted by the Air Pollution Control District, County of San Diego, State of California, on this 26th day of June, 2019, by the following vote:

AYES:

Cox, Jacob, Gaspar, Fletcher, Desmond

STATE OF CALIFORNIA) County of San Diego)^{SS}

I hereby certify that the foregoing is a full, true and correct copy of the Original Resolution entered in the Minutes of the San Diego County Air Pollution Control Board.

ANDREW POTTER

Clerk of the Air Pollution Control Board

Teresa Zurita Denuty

Resolution No. 19-102

Meeting Date: 06/26/19 (AP1)

Analysis of Proposed Amended New Source Review Rules for Compliance with California Health & Safety Code §§ 42500 et seq. (Senate Bill 288)

The California Health and Safety Code Section 42500 et seq. (Senate Bill (SB) 288) prohibits California air districts from changing their New Source Review (NSR) program requirements in ways that would make them less stringent than the rules that existed on December 30, 2002. For the San Diego County Air Pollution Control District's (District) NSR Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3 and 20.4, this would mean the version of the rules adopted November 4, 1998, effective December 17, 1998.

The District is proposing amendments to its NSR rules to fix two federal Environmental Protection Agency-identified deficiencies, add electronic public notification in addition to newspaper public notification, build in currently applicable federal requirements for different ozone non-attainment classifications, and preserve the allowance for interpollutant offsets on a case-by-case basis. These proposed amendments will not result in a less stringent emission offset or new source review program, and will not make the 1998 District NSR rule requirements less stringent, as follows:

- Fixing the two EPA-identified deficiencies will add additional recordkeeping and reporting for major sources that want to use an alternate federal emission increase calculation method, and add in a prohibition from issuing certain types of permits if EPA makes specific findings that is in the Federal Clean Air Act prior to the adoption of the 1998 NSR rules.
- Adding electronic public notification to the current newspaper public notifications expands the methods of the notification and does not change the requirement to perform the notification. See further discussion, below.
- Adding in the remaining federal ozone non-attainment classification applicability
 thresholds and requirements for federal major sources clarifies existing requirements
 under federal regulations. Further clarifying that these requirements are based on when
 an application is deemed complete does not affect the applicability thresholds and
 requirements for major sources and major modification that were in effect for the 1998
 NSR rules.
- Preserving the ability of a source that triggers emission offset requirements to provide interpollutant offsets, now on a case-by-case basis, does not change the original offset requirements of prior rules, only potentially changes the amount of a substitute pollutant credits that are considered equivalent. For example, if a source is required to offset 10 tons of volatile organic compounds, they will still need to offset 10 tons of volatile organic compounds. If they choose to provide these offsets using oxides of nitrogen credits, the proposed amended Rule 20.3 would require a new analysis to determine the interpollutant offset ratio that is applicable now but this does not change the requirement to offset 10 tons of volatile organic compounds.

It can thus be seen that the proposed amended NSR Rules 20.1-20.4 are not less stringent than the prior 1998 NSR Rules 20.1-20.4.

SB 288 Analysis B - 1

SB 288 also prescribes four specific NSR rule elements that cannot be revised if the result would be to exempt, relax, or reduce the obligations of a stationary source. The four elements are:

- The sources to which the NSR rules apply.
- The definitions of "modification," "major modification," "routine maintenance," and "repair and replacement."
- The calculation methodology, thresholds or other procedures of new source review.
- The definitions and requirements of NSR regulations.

Health and Safety Code Section 42504(b) precludes an air district from revising the above four elements of its NSR rules if doing so would exempt, relax, or reduce the obligations of a source with regard to the following requirements:

- (1) Any requirement to get a permit prior to construction.
- (2) Any requirement to apply BACT or LAER.
- (3) Any requirement to perform an air quality impact analysis.
- (4) Any requirement for monitoring, recordkeeping, and reporting if these would be less representative, enforceable, or publicly accessible.
- (5) Any requirement for regulating any air pollutant covered by the NSR rules.
- (6) Any requirement for public participation prior to permit issuance.

Health and Safety Code Section 42504(c) allows amendments to the above requirements if they make the rules more stringent.

The proposed amendments to the District's NSR Rules 20.1-20.4 will not change requirements 1, 2, 3 or 5, above, and adds new recordkeeping and reporting requirements for certain modifications, so does not relax requirement 4, above.

Regarding the addition of electronic notification (requirement 6, above), the state Air Resources Board issued Advisory 299 in June 2018, stating that changing to electronic notifications is not a relaxation under SB288 so long the electronic notification is consistent with EPA's 2016 rulemaking allowing electronic notifications (81 Fed. Reg. 71613) and will be utilized for all projects that were required to be publicly noticed per the 1998 NSR rules. While the addition of electronic notification will comply with the 2016 EPA rulemaking, it is not replacing the current newspaper public notification, and is not changing the requirements to do a public notice. Therefore, this is not a relaxation of requirement 6.

SB 288 Analysis B - 2

COMPARATIVE ANALYSIS OF PROPOSED AMENDED NEW SOURCE REVIEW RULES 20.1, 20.2, 20.3 and 20.4, EMISSION REDUCTION CREDIT RULE 26.0, AND TITLE V RULE 1415

Introduction

Prior to adopting, amending, or repealing a rule or regulation, California Health and Safety Code Section 40727 requires findings of necessity, authority, clarity, consistency, non-duplication, and reference, as defined therein. Furthermore, as part of the consistency finding and to ensure proposed rule requirements do not conflict with or contradict other Air Pollution Control District (District) or federal regulations, Health and Safety Code Section 40727.2(a) requires the District to perform a written analysis identifying and comparing the air pollution control standards and other provisions of proposed amended Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3, 20.4, 26.0 and 1415 with other existing or proposed District rules and guidelines, and with existing State and federal rules, requirements, and guidelines applying to the same categories of emission sources.

Analysis

Pursuant to Health and Safety Code 40727.2(g), if the proposed amended rule "...does not impose a new emission limit or standard, make an existing limit or standard more stringent, or impose new or more stringent monitoring, recordkeeping, or recording requirements...", compliance with subdivision (a) is achieved by making a finding that the proposed amended rule falls within one of these categories.

None of the proposed amendments to Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3, 20.4, 26.0 or 1415 impose new limits or standards, make an existing limit or standard more stringent, or impose new or more stringent monitoring, recordkeeping or reporting requirements. Fixing the EPA-identified deficiencies and adding in the other ozone non-attainment classification thresholds and requirements simply incorporate existing federal requirements into the District rules. E-noticing is only an additional method of notifying the public about proposed permitting and emission reduction credit projects and does not change the underlying requirements for conducting a notice. Changing from a specified interpollutant offset ratio to requiring the ratio to be determined on a case-by-case basis does not affect the amount of offsets required by the rules, which remain unchanged.

Therefore, with the finding that the proposed amendments to Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3, 20.4, 26.0 and 1415 do not impose new or more stringent emission limits or standards, or monitoring, recordkeeping or reporting requirements, the comparative analysis requirement is satisfied.

AIR POLLUTION CONTROL DISTRICT COUNTY OF SAN DIEGO

DRAFT PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO
RULE 20.1 – NEW SOURCE REVIEW-GENERAL PROVISIONS
RULE 20.2 – NEW SOURCE REVIEW-NON-MAJOR STATIONARY SOURCES
RULE 20.3 – NEW SOURCE REVIEW-MAJOR STATIONARY SOURCES
& PSD STATIONARY SOURCES
RULE 20.4 – NEW SOURCE REVIEW-PORTABLE EMISSION UNITS
RULE 26.0 – BANKING OF EMISSION REDUCTION CREDITS (ERCs)GENERAL REQUIREMENTS
RULE 1415 – PERMIT PROCESS-PUBLIC NOTIFICATION

REVISED WORKSHOP REPORT

The San Diego County Air Pollution Control District (District) held a public workshop on November 28 2018, to discuss and receive input on the draft proposed amendments to Rule 20.1 – New Source Review-General Provisions, Rule 20.2 – New Source Review-Non-Major Stationary Sources, Rule 20.3 – New Source Review-Major Stationary Sources and PSD Stationary Sources, Rule 20.4 – New Source Review-Portable Emission Units, Rule 26.0 – Banking of Emission Reduction Credits (ERCs)-General Requirements, and Rule 1415 – Permit Process-Public Notification. A meeting notice was mailed to each permit holder, applicant, registration holder, chamber of commerce in the region, interested parties through the County of San Diego's electronic mail service, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), the California Air Resources Board (ARB), other interested parties, and posted on the District's website.

The workshop was attended by 35 people. The comments and District responses are provided below:

1. WORKSHOP COMMENT

Regarding the interpollutant offsets. Can you clarify if it because there is no modeling support before the rule is submitted? Is that the concern for option one of the timing?

DISTRICT RESPONSE

Yes, that is the concern with option 1 (to re-establish the ratio now). With the new proposed rule from EPA, the requirements that you have to meet to establish that interpollutant ratio have changed. If the District did not ask South Coast, who did the modeling in the past, to do the type of analysis that would support this because the District did not know what the new requirements would be, we may not be able to re-establish it now. Whether or not the information exists, the District could ask CARB now but the results would not be received in time.

2. WORKSHOP COMMENT

You mentioned that when the State Implementation Plan (SIP) is updated and ARB completes the attainment modeling, there might be a chance there would be some extra time before San Diego is classified as Severe. When will this be known?

DISTRICT RESPONSE

With the SIP process, starting in the first or second quarter of 2019.

3. WORKSHOP COMMENT

If San Diego were to be classified as Severe, will the 5-year contemporaneous emission increase of 25 tons will go to basically any emission increase?

DISTRICT RESPONSE

If San Diego were to be classified as Severe while you are tackling a potential major modification at an existing major source, you would look to see if the increase from the project itself is over the threshold. If so, then you look at all of the increases and the decreases that happened in the last 5-years and if that sum is also over the threshold, than it is a major modification. However, if a classification were to go to Extreme, you would look only at the increase from the current project. It would not matter what happened in the past, as it would just be the current increase that would say whether you are a major modification or not. If you are Severe, you would still complete the two-step test.

4. WORKSHOP COMMENT

When do you expect San Diego to be reclassified as Serious?

DISTRICT RESPONSE

EPA has proposed this, it has been published, and it is now open for a 30-day comment period. At some point, EPA will finalize the proposal. Once it is finalized, the District has a year to re-do its rules. New standards would come into play as soon as San Diego is reclassified as Serious, and the District's new source review (NSR) rule already accommodates this so there is nothing additional that would happen. The District will have a year to re-do any rules, to do a Plan to show attainment, propose any rules that will be needed to get further reductions, and this would also affect Title V. The District would have to work on its Title V rules but new standards would not take effect until EPA approved the rule, so it is a long process.

5. WORKSHOP COMMENT

Are the presentation slides on the District's website?

DISTRICT RESPONSE

Not at the moment but they can be posted after the workshop.

6. POST-WORKSHOP CHANGES

As indicated during the workshop (and related to Comment #1 above), the District has researched the available regional modeling information to determine if the existing interpollutant offset ratios can be re-established, as would be required by EPA's proposed 2015 ozone standard implementation rule. The District has concluded that these ratios cannot be re-established at this time based on the information the District currently has, the additional information that can be provided by the South Coast Air Quality Management District (who did the most recent regional modeling), the need to get the revised rules to EPA by July 31, 2019, and the fact that EPA is affected by the partial federal government shutdown and is not currently available for consultation. Therefore, the project specific ratio option that was discussed at the workshop will be included in Rule 20.3, preserving the ability to use interpollutant offsetting. The District will be working with ARB, who will perform the next round of regional modeling, to establish new interpollutant ratios that project applicants will be able to use in their project specific interpollutant offset ratio proposals.

Additionally, to ensure that people who rely on newspaper notifications are not excluded from receiving notices of projects that trigger public notification, the District has decided to perform both the traditional newspaper noticing as well as the proposed electronic notification. In order to comply with Federal law, the electronic notification has been selected to be the "consistent noticing method" pursuant to 40 CFR 51.165(i) and 40 CFR 70.7(h), relating to notices required by Rules 20.3 and 1415, respectively.

Subsequent to the workshop, EPA notified the District that the method for calculating the preproject potential to emit for modified units at major sources is incorrect, in that the allowance for a unit with actual emissions equal to or greater than 80% of the unit's potential to emit to use their potential to emit, contained in Rule 20.1 – Subsection (d)(1)(i)(C)(2), can only be used to determine the quantity of offsets required for a federal major modification, but cannot be used to determine if the project is federal major modification or not. Clarifications have been made in Rule 20.1 – Subsection (d)(1)(i)(C) and new Subsection (d)(1)(i)(D), and also in Rule 20.3 – Subsections (d)(5)(ii)(A) and (E) to account for this.

JS:jlm 10/28/18 Revised 01/22/19, 04/30/19, 06/06/19

RULE 20.1

NEW SOURCE REVIEW - GENERAL PROVISIONS

(ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE 5/17/94)

(REV. ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE 5/15/96)

(REV. ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE 12/17/97)

(REV. ADOPTED 11/4/98; EFFECTIVE 12/17/98)

(REV. ADOPTED 4/27/16; EFFECTIVE 11/5/18)

(REV. ADOPTED (date of adoption); EFFECTIVE (date of EPA approval into SIP))

Table of Contents

SECT	TION TITLE	PAGE NO.
(a)	APPLICABILIT	ΓΥ1
(b)	EXEMPTIONS	
(c)	DEFINITIONS	2
	Table 20.1-1:	Air Quality Increments (Class I Areas)4
	Table 20.1-2:	Air Quality Increments (Class II Areas)5
	Table 20.1-3:	Class I Areas8
	Table 20.1-4:	BACT Cost Modifier9
	Table 20.1-5a:	Federal Major Modification
	Table 20.1-5b:	Federal Major Stationary Source
	Table 20.1-6a:	Major Modification
	Table 20.1-6b:	Major Stationary Source
	Table 20.1-7:	RESERVED
	Table 20.1-8:	Non-Criteria Pollutant Emissions Significance Levels20
	Table 20.1-9:	Precursor Air Contaminants
	Table 20.1-10:	PSD Modification
	Table 20.1-11:	PSD Stationary Sources and Trigger Levels
	Table 20.1-12:	Stationary Sources Impacting Any Class I Area26
	Table 20.1-13:	Stationary Sources Impacting Any Class II Area26
(d)	EMISSION CA	LCULATIONS27
	(1) Potential t	o Emit
	(i) Calc	ulation of Pre-Project and Post-Project Potential to Emit27
	(ii) Calc	ulation of Aggregate Potential to Emit - Stationary Source29

Table of Contents

SEC ₁	ΓΙΟΝ ΄	<u> </u>	Page No.
	(2)	Actu	al Emissions30
		(i)	Calculation of Actual Emissions for Purposes of Determining Potential to Emit
		(ii)	Calculation of Actual Emissions for Purposes of Quantifying Emission Reductions
		(iii)	Adjustments for Violations
		(iv)	Adjustments for Currently Applicable Federally Enforceable Requirements32
	(3)	Emi	ssion Increase
		(i)	New Emission Units
		(ii)	Modified Emission Units
		(iii)	Relocated Emission Units
		(iv)	Replacement Emission Units
		(v)	Portable Emission Units
		(vi)	Projects
		(vii)	Determining Emissions Increases for Federal Major Modifications and Federal Major Stationary Sources
	(4)		ssion Reduction - Potential to Emit, Actual Emission Reduction, Emission uction Credits
		(i)	Reduction in the Potential to Emit
		(ii)	Actual Emission Reduction
		(iii)	Adjustments for Determining Actual Emission Reductions35
		(iv)	Emission Reduction Credits
	(5)	Emi	ssion Offsets
(e)	OT	HER P	PROVISIONS38
, ,	(1)	Con	tinuity of Existing Permits38

RULE 20.1. NEW SOURCE REVIEW - GENERAL PROVISIONS

(Adopted & Effective 5/17/94)

(Rev. Adopted & Effective 5/15/96)

(Rev. Adopted & Effective 12/17/97)

(Rev. Adopted 11/4/98; Effective 12/17/98)

(Rev. Adopted 4/27/16; Effective 11/5/18)

(Rev. Adopted (date of adoption); Effective (date of EPA approval into SIP))

(a) **APPLICABILITY**

Except as provided in Rule 11, Section (b) of this Rule, or Subsections (d)(1)(ii)(B) or (d)(4)(iii)(C) of this rule, this rule applies to any new or modified emission unit, any replacement emission unit, any relocated emission unit or any portable emission unit for which an Authority to Construct or Permit to Operate is required pursuant to Rule 10, or for which a Determination of Compliance is required pursuant to Rule 20.5. This rule does not apply to identical or like-kind replacement emission units exempt from Authority to Construct and modified Permit to Operate requirements pursuant to these Rules and Regulations. Except as specified herein, the provisions and requirements of this rule shall be applied on an air contaminant-specific basis. Compliance with this rule does not relieve a person from having to comply with other applicable requirements in these Rules and Regulations, or state and federal law. The requirements of this rule in effect on the date the application is determined to be complete by the Air Pollution Control Officer shall apply to such application.

(b) **EXEMPTIONS**

Except as provided below, the provisions of Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3 and 20.4 shall not apply to:

- (1) Any emission unit for which a permit is required solely due to a change in Rule 11, provided the unit was operated in San Diego County at any time within one year prior to the date of adoption of the applicable Rule 11 change and provided a District permit application for the unit is submitted within one year after the date upon which permit requirements became applicable to the unit. An emission unit to which this subsection applies shall be included in the calculation of a stationary source's aggregate potential to emit, as provided in Subsection (d)(1)(ii).
- (2) The following changes, provided such changes are not contrary to any permit condition, and the change does not result in an increase in the potential to emit of any air contaminant not previously emitted:
 - (i) Repair or routine maintenance of an existing emission unit.
 - (ii) A change of ownership.
 - (iii) An increase in the hours of operation.

- (iv) Use of alternate fuel or raw material.
- (3) Portable and stationary abrasive blasting equipment which comply with the requirements of 17 CCR Section 92000 et. seq. This exemption shall not apply if the abrasive blasting equipment would be, by itself, a major stationary source, nor to any equipment used in conjunction with the abrasive blasting equipment the use of which may cause the issuance of air contaminants.
- (4) Piston engines used at airplane runways at military bases and which engines are used exclusively for purposes of hoisting cable to assist in the capture of errant aircraft during landings. This exemption shall not apply to any new, modified, relocated or replacement piston engine emission unit, or project consisting of one or more such units, that results in an emissions increase which, by itself, constitutes a new federal major stationary source or a federal major modification.
- (5) Air compressors used exclusively to pressurize nuclear reactor containment domes, provided the compressors are not operated more than 50 hours over any two-year period, and that the compressors satisfy the Air Quality Impact Analysis (AQIA) provisions of Subsections (d)(2) of Rules 20.2 and 20.3, as applicable.
- (6) Applications for modified Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate which are for the sole purpose of reducing an emission unit's potential to emit and which will not result in a modified emission unit, a modified stationary source or an actual emission reduction calculated pursuant to Rule 20.1(d)(4)(ii) shall be exempt from the Best Available Control Technology (BACT), Lowest Achievable Emission Rate (LAER), AQIA and Emission Offset provisions of Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3 and 20.4.

(c) **DEFINITIONS**

For purposes of Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3, 20.4 and 20.5, the following definitions shall apply. For terms not defined herein, the definitions in Rule 2 shall apply.

- (1) "**Actual Emissions**" means the emissions of an emission unit calculated pursuant to Subsection (d)(2) of this rule.
- (2) "Actual Emission Reductions" means emission reductions which are real, surplus, enforceable, quantifiable and permanent. Actual emission reductions shall be calculated pursuant to Subsection (d)(4) of this rule.
- (3) "Aggregate Potential to Emit" means the sum of the potential to emit of all emission units at the stationary source, calculated pursuant to Section (d) of this rule.
- (4) "Air Contaminant Emission Control Project" means any activity or project undertaken at an existing emission unit which, as its primary purpose, reduces emissions of air contaminants from such unit in order to comply with a District, California Air

Resources Board (ARB) or federal Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) emission control requirement.

- (i) Such activities or projects do not include:
- (A) the replacement of an existing emission unit with a newer or different unit:
- (B) a modification or replacement of an existing emission unit to the extent that such replacement or modification results in an increase in capacity of the emissions unit;
- (C) any air contaminant emission control project for a new or modified emission unit which project is proposed to meet these New Source Review Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3 or 20.4; or,
- (D) any air contaminant emission control project for an existing emission unit proposed to create an actual emission reduction or emission reduction credit in order to meet a requirement of these New Source Review Rules 20.1-20.4.
- (ii) Air contaminant emission control projects include, but are not limited to, any of the following:
 - (A) The installation of conventional or advanced flue gas desulfurization, or sorbent injection for emissions of oxides of sulfur;
 - (B) Electrostatic precipitators, baghouses, high efficiency multiclones, or scrubbers for emissions of particulate matter or other pollutants;
 - (C) Flue gas recirculation, low-NOx burners, selective non-catalytic reduction or selective catalytic reduction for emissions of oxides of nitrogen;
 - (D) Regenerative thermal oxidizers, catalytic oxidizers, condensers, thermal incinerators, flares, absorption equipment or carbon adsorbers for volatile organic compounds or hazardous air pollutants;
 - (E) Activities or projects undertaken to accommodate switching to an inherently less polluting fuel, including but not limited to, natural gas firing, or the cofiring of natural gas and other inherently less polluting fuels, for the purpose of controlling emissions. The air contaminant emission control project shall include any activity that is necessary to accommodate switching to an inherently less polluting fuel; and
- (F) Activities or projects undertaken to replace or reduce the use and emissions of stratospheric ozone depleting compounds subject to regulation by the federal EPA.

- (5) "Air Quality Impact Analysis (AQIA)" means an analysis of the air quality impacts of the air contaminant emissions from an emission unit, a project, or a stationary source, as applicable, conducted by means of modeling as defined herein and as approved by the Air Pollution Control Officer. Methods other than modeling may be used, as the Air Pollution Control Officer and the federal EPA may approve. An AQIA shall be based on the emission exhaust system design and discharge characteristics but not on an exhaust stack height greater than good engineering practice stack height. This provision shall not be applied to limit actual stack height.
- (6) "Air Quality Increment" means any of the following maximum allowable cumulative increases in air contaminant concentration over the minor source baseline concentration from all increment consuming and increment expanding sources (see Tables 20.1-1 and 20.1-2).

TABLE 20.1 - 1 Air Quality Increments (Class I Areas)

(Class I Al cas)		
Air Contaminant	<u>Increment</u>	
Nitrogen Dioxide (NO ₂)		
Annual arithmetic mean	$2.5 \mu g/m^3$	
Sulfur Dioxide (SO ₂)		
Annual arithmetic mean	$2.0 \mu\mathrm{g/m^3}$	
24-hr. maximum	$5.0 \mu\mathrm{g/m^3}$	
3-hr. maximum	$25.0 \mu g/m^3$	
Particulate Matter		
PM ₁₀ Annual arithmetic mean	$4.0 \mu g/m^3$	
PM ₁₀ 24-hr. maximum	$8.0 \mu\mathrm{g/m^3}$	
PM _{2.5} Annual arithmetic mean	$1.0 \mu\mathrm{g/m^3}$	
PM _{2.5} 24-hr. maximum	$2.0 \mu\mathrm{g/m^3}$	

TABLE 20.1 - 2 Air Quality Increments (Class II Areas)

Air Contaminant	<u>Increment</u>
Nitrogen Dioxide (NO ₂) Annual arithmetic mean	$25.0~\mu g/m^3$
Sulfur Dioxide (SO ₂) Annual arithmetic mean 24-hr. maximum 3-hr. maximum	$20.0 \ \mu g/m^3$ $91.0 \ \mu g/m^3$ $512.0 \ \mu g/m^3$
Particulate Matter PM ₁₀ Annual arithmetic mean PM ₁₀ 24-hr. maximum PM _{2.5} Annual arithmetic mean PM _{2.5} 24-hr. maximum	17.0 μg/m ³ 30.0 μg/m ³ 4.0 μg/m ³ 9.0 μg/m ³

- (7) "**Area Fugitive Emissions of PM**₁₀" means fugitive emissions of PM₁₀ which occur as a result of earth moving operations such as drilling, blasting, quarrying, stockpiling, and front end loader operations, and on-site vehicular travel on haul roads used to move materials to, from or within a stationary source.
- (8) "Attainment" means designated as attainment of the National Ambient Air Quality Standards (NAAQS) pursuant to Section 107(d) of the federal Clean Air Act or of the State Ambient Air Quality Standards (SAAQS) pursuant to Section 39608 of the California Health and Safety Code, as applicable. For the purposes of these Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3 and 20.4, attainment of a NAAQS means also designated as attainment or unclassifiable by EPA in 40 CFR Section 81.305.
- (9) "Baseline Concentration" means the ambient concentration of an air contaminant for which there is an air quality increment, which existed in an impact area on the major and minor source baseline dates. The baseline concentration includes the impact of actual emissions from any stationary source in existence on the baseline date and the impacts from the potential to emit of Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD) stationary sources which commenced construction but were not in operation by the baseline date. The baseline concentration excludes impacts of actual emission increases and decreases at any stationary source occurring after the baseline date and actual emissions from any PSD stationary source which commenced construction after January 6, 1975. There are two baseline concentrations for any given impact area, a baseline concentration as of the major source baseline date and a baseline concentration as of the minor source baseline date.
- (10) "Baseline Date" means either the major source baseline date or source baseline date, as applicable.

- (11) "Begin Actual Construction" means initiation of physical on-site construction activities on an emission unit which are of a permanent nature. Such activities include, but are not limited to, installation of building supports and foundations, laying of underground pipework, and construction of permanent storage structures. With respect to a modified emission unit resulting from an operational change, begin actual construction means those on-site activities, other than preparatory activities, which mark the initiation of the change.
- (12) "Best Available Control Technology (BACT)" means and is applied as follows:
 - (i) The lowest emitting of any of the following:
 - (A) the most stringent emission limitation, or the most effective emission control device or control technique, or combination thereof, which has been proven in field application and which is cost-effective for such class or category of emission unit unless the applicant demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer that such limitation, device, control technique or combination thereof is not technologically feasible; or
 - (B) any emission control device, emission limitation or control technique, or combination thereof, which has been demonstrated but not necessarily proven in field application and which is cost-effective for such class or category of emission unit as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer, unless the applicant demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer that such limitation, device, control technique or combination thereof is not technologically feasible; or
 - (C) any emission control device, emission limitation or control technique, process modifications, changes in raw material including alternate fuels, and substitution of equipment or processes with any equipment or processes, or any combination of these, determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer on a case-by-case basis to be technologically feasible and cost-effective, including transfers of technology from another category of source; or
 - (D) the most stringent emission limitation, or the most effective emission control device or control technique, or combination thereof, contained in any State Implementation Plan (SIP) approved by the federal EPA for such class or category of emission unit unless the applicant demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer that such limitation or technique has not been proven in field application, that it is not technologically feasible or that it is not cost-effective for such class or category of emission unit.
 - (ii) In determining BACT, the Air Pollution Control Officer may also consider lower-emitting alternatives to a proposed new emission unit or process.

- (iii) For modified emission units, not including any relocated or replacement emission units, the entire emission unit's post-project potential to emit shall be subject to BACT, except that BACT shall apply to the emissions increase associated with the modification and not the emission unit's entire potential to emit if:
 - (A) control technology, an emission limit or other emission controls meeting BACT was previously applied to the unit; and
 - (B) the emissions increase associated with the modification is less than 25 percent of the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit; and
 - (C) the project's emission increase is less than the major modification thresholds of Table 20.1-6a.
- (iv) In no event shall application of BACT result in the emission of any air contaminant which would exceed the emissions allowed by any District rule or regulation, or by any applicable standard under 40 CFR Part 60 (New Source Performance Standards) or 40 CFR Part 61 or Part 63 (National Emission Standards for Hazardous Pollutants).
- (v) Whenever feasible, the Air Pollution Control Officer may stipulate an emission limit as BACT instead of specifying control equipment.
- (vi) In making a BACT determination, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall take into account those environmental and energy impacts identified by the applicant.
- (vii) In the case of a project consisting of multiple new, modified, relocated or replacement emission units subject to BACT under these Rules 20.1-20.4, BACT shall be determined for each such emission unit. The Air Pollution Control Officer may also require BACT be evaluated for combinations of such emission units. The Air Pollution Control Officer may determine that BACT for the project is the lowest emitting, technologically feasible combination of emission limitations, control devices, control techniques, or process modifications applied to individual emission units and/or combinations of such emission units. BACT applied to a combination of emission units shall not result in less stringent BACT for any emission unit in the combination than BACT determined for that emission unit individually.
- (13) "Class I Area" means any area designated as Class I under Title I, Part C of the federal Clean Air Act. As of April 27, 2016, the Agua Tibia National Wilderness Area was the only area so designated within San Diego County. As of April 27, 2016, the following were the only designated Class I areas within 100 km of San Diego County (see Table 20.1-3):

Regulation II E-7 Rule 20.1

TABLE 20.1 - 3 Class I Areas

Class I Area	Approximate Location
Agua Tibia Wilderness Area	San Diego County
Cucamonga Wilderness Area	San Bernardino County
Joshua Tree Wilderness Area	Riverside County
San Gabriel Wilderness Area	Los Angeles County
San Gorgonio Wilderness Area	San Bernardino County
San Jacinto Wilderness Area	Riverside County

- (14) "Class II Area" means any area not designated as a Class I area.
- (15) "Commenced Construction" means that the owner or operator of a stationary source has an Authority to Construct or a Determination of Compliance issued pursuant to these rules and regulations and either has:
 - (i) Begun, or caused to begin, a continuous program of actual on-site construction of the source to be completed within a reasonable time, or
 - (ii) Entered into binding agreements or contractual obligations, which cannot be canceled or modified without substantial loss to the owner or operator, to undertake a program of actual construction of the source to be completed within a reasonable time.
- (16) "**Construction**" means any physical change or change in the method of operation, including fabrication, erection, installation, demolition or modification of an emission unit, which would result in a change in emissions.
- (17) "Contemporaneous Net Emissions Increase" means the sum of emission increases from new, modified, relocated or replacement emission units occurring at a stationary source within a five-year contemporaneous period consisting of the calendar year in which the subject emission unit(s) is expected to commence operation and the-four calendar years preceding that calendar year, including all other emission units with complete applications under District review and which are expected to commence operation within such calendar years. The sum of emission increases may be reduced by the following:
 - (i) Actual emission reductions occurring at the stationary source within the five-year contemporaneous period and which have not been used to create an emission reduction credit or to offset an emission increase under these rules, and
 - (ii) Enforceable reductions in the potential to emit of a new, modified, relocated or replacement unit, which unit resulted in a contemporaneous net emissions increase within the five-year contemporaneous period at the stationary source. In no case shall the reduction in the potential to emit exceed the emission increases from such unit that occurred within the five-year contemporaneous period.

When an emissions increase from a new, modified, relocated or replacement emission unit or project has been determined to be subject to, and approved as in compliance with, the emission offset requirements of Rules 20.1 and 20.3 or Rule 20.4, the contemporaneous net emissions increase for the subject air contaminant or precursor shall thereafter not include the emission increase from such emission unit or project.

(18) "Cost-Effective" means that the annualized cost in dollars per pound of emissions of an air contaminant reduced does not exceed \$6.00 per pound for NOx, \$6.00 per pound for VOC, \$3.33 per pound for PM₁₀, and \$6.00 per pound for SOx, multiplied by the applicable BACT Cost Multiplier specified in Table 20.1 – 4 below. For all other air contaminants subject to BACT requirements by Rules 20.1-20.4, cost-effective means that the annualized cost in dollars per pound of emissions of an air contaminant reduced does not exceed the highest cost per pound of emissions reduced by other control measures required to meet stationary source emission standards contained in these rules and regulations, for the specific air contaminant(s) under consideration, multiplied by the BACT Cost Multiplier specified in Table 20.1 – 4. When determining the highest cost per pound of emissions reduced by other control measures, the cost of measures used to comply with the requirements of New Source Review shall be excluded.

TABLE 20.1 - 4 BACT Cost Multiplier

Stationary Source's	•
Post-Project Aggregate	BACT
Potential to Emit	Cost Multiplier
Potential < 15 tons/year	1.1
Potential ≥ 15 tons/year	1.5

- (19) "Emergency Equipment" means an emission unit used exclusively to drive an electrical generator, an air compressor or a pump in emergency situations, except for operations up to 52 hours per calendar year for non-emergency purposes. Emission units used for supplying power for distribution to an electrical grid shall not be considered emergency equipment.
- (20) "Emergency Situation" means an unforeseen electrical power failure from the serving utility or of on-site electrical transmission equipment such as a transformer, an unforeseen flood or fire, or a life-threatening situation. In addition, operation of emergency generators at Federal Aviation Administration licensed airports for the purpose of providing power in anticipation of a power failure due to severe storm activity shall be considered an emergency situation. Emergency situations do not include operation for purposes of supplying power for distribution to an electrical grid, operation for training purposes, or other foreseeable event.
- (21) "**Emission Increase**" means an increase in the potential to emit, calculated pursuant to Subsection (d)(3).

- (22) "Emission Offsets" means actual emission reductions used to mitigate emission increases and which meet the applicable requirements of Rules 20.1, 20.3 and 20.4 of these Rules and Regulations.
- (23) "Emission Reduction Credit (ERC)" means a credit for an actual emission reduction which has been approved by the Air Pollution Control Officer upon determining that such credit and emission reduction meet the applicable requirements of these Rules and Regulations in effect at the time that such credit is approved.
- (24) "**Emission Unit**" means any article, machine, equipment, contrivance, process or process line, which emit(s) or reduce(s) or may emit or reduce the emission of any air contaminant.
- (25) "Enforceable" means capable of being enforced by the District, including but not limited to, through either the SIP or legally and practicably enforceable limits, including limits contained in conditions of an Authority to Construct, Permit to Operate, Determination of Compliance or Emission Reduction Credit (ERC) Certificate.
- (26) **"Existing"** means the configuration of an emission unit, aggregation of emission units or a stationary source prior to, and without consideration of, the project under review.
- (27) "**Federal Land Manager**" means the National Park Service's Western Regional Director, the U.S. Forest Service's Pacific Southwest Regional Air Program Manager and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.
- (28) **"Federally Enforceable Requirement"** means all of the following as they apply to emission units at a stationary source, including requirements that have been promulgated or approved by the federal EPA through rulemaking but which have future effective compliance dates:
 - (i) Any standard, emission reduction measure or other requirement provided for in the State Implementation Plan (SIP).
 - (ii) Any term or condition of an Authority to Construct issued pursuant to these rules and regulations which term or condition is imposed pursuant to any federally-mandated new source review (NSR) or prevention of significant deterioration (PSD) rule or regulation which has been approved or promulgated by the federal EPA into the SIP.
 - (iii) Any standard or other requirement under Sections 111 or 112 of the federal Clean Air Act.
 - (iv) Any standard or other requirement of the Acid Rain Program under Title IV of the federal Clean Air Act or the regulations promulgated thereunder.

- (v) Any requirements established pursuant to Section 504(b) or Section 114(a)(3) of the federal Clean Air Act (enhanced monitoring and compliance certifications).
- (vi) Any standard or other requirement governing solid waste combustion under Section 129 of the federal Clean Air Act.
- (vii) Any standard or other requirement for consumer and commercial products under Section 183(e) of the federal Clean Air Act.
- (viii) Any standard or other requirement for tank vessels under Section 183(f) of the federal Clean Air Act.
- (ix) Any standard or other requirement of the program to control air pollution from outer continental shelf sources, under Section 328 of the federal Clean Air Act.
- (x) Any standard or other requirement of the regulations promulgated to protect stratospheric ozone under Title VI of the federal Clean Air Act unless the Administrator of the federal EPA has determined that such requirements need not be contained in a permit to operate.
- (xi) Any national ambient air quality standard or air quality increment or visibility requirement under Part C of Title I of the federal Clean Air Act, but only as it would apply to temporary sources permitted pursuant to Section 504(e) of the federal Clean Air Act.
- (xii) Requirements capable of being enforced by the federal EPA including through either the SIP, terms and conditions of a Permit to Operate, an Authority to Construct, a Determination of Compliance, or an ERC that are for purposes of creating, approving and/or using creditable actual emission reductions to meet federal emission offset requirements and that are necessary to ensure the validity of the emission reductions and compliance with those portions of these Rules and Regulations approved into the SIP.

This subsection shall not preclude enforcement of federally-enforceable requirements by the Air Pollution Control Officer.

- (29) "**Federal Major Modification**" means a physical or operational change at an existing federal major stationary source which results, or may result, for an air contaminant for which the stationary source is a federal major stationary source, in both either:
 - (i) $\frac{1}{1}$ an emissions increase, including fugitive emission increases, equal to or greater than any of the significant emissions increase rates listed below in Table 20.1 5a; and, $\frac{1}{1}$ a contemporaneous net emissions increase, including fugitive emission increases, equal to or greater than any of the significant emissions increase rates listed below in Table 20.1 5a; or

(ii) an emissions increase, including fugitive emission increases, equal to or greater than any of the significant emissions increase rates listed below in Table 20.1 – 5a for Oxides of Nitrogen or Volatile Organic Compounds, if the District is designated to be in extreme ozone nonattainment by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency pursuant to 40 CFR 81.305.

TABLE 20.1 – 5a Federal Major Modification

Federal Major Mo	unication
	Significant Emissions Increase
Air Contaminant	(Ton/yr)
Fine Particulate Matter (PM _{2.5})	10
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)	15
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)*	
>NOx, if the San Diego Air Basin is	designated
by EPA in 40 CFR 81.305 as a marg	ginal or
moderate ozone nonattainment area:	40
> NOx, if the San Diego Air Basin is	designated
by EPA in 40 CFR 81.305 as a serio	us ozone
nonattainment area:	25
marginal or moderate	<u>40</u>
serious or severe	40 25 0
<u>extreme</u>	<u>0</u>
Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC)*	
>VOC, if the San Diego Air Basin is	designated
by EPA in 40 CFR 81.305 as a mar	ginal or
moderate ozone nonattainment area:	40
> VOC, if the San Diego Air Basin is	designated
by EPA in 40 CFR 81.305 as a serie	ous ozone
nonattainment area:	25
marginal or moderate	<u>40</u>
serious or severe	40 25
<u>extreme</u>	<u>0</u>
Oxides of Sulfur (SOx)	40
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	100
Lead (Pb)	0.6

^{*} based on EPA's ozone nonattainment designation for the San Diego Air Basin in 40 CFR 81.305

(30) "**Federal Major Stationary Source**" means any emission unit, project or stationary source which has, or will have after issuance of an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate, an aggregate potential to emit one or more air contaminants in amounts equal to or greater than any of the emission rates listed below in Table 20.1 - 5b. Fugitive emissions shall not be included in determining the aggregate potential to emit for purposes of applying this definition unless the emission unit, project or stationary source, as applicable, belongs to one of the following source categories:

(i)	Coal cleaning plants (with thermal dryers);	
(ii)	Kraft pulp mills;	
(iii)	Portland cement plants;	
(iv)	Primary zinc smelters;	
(v)	Iron and steel mills;	
(vi)	Primary aluminum ore reduction plants;	
(vii)	Primary copper smelters;	
(viii) per day;	Municipal incinerators capable of charging more than 250 tons of refuse	
(ix)	Hydrofluoric, sulfuric or nitric acid plants;	
(x)	Petroleum refineries;	
(xi)	Lime plants;	
(xii)	Phosphate rock processing plants;	
(xiii)	Coke oven batteries;	
(xiv)	Sulfur recovery plants;	
(xv)	Carbon black plants (furnace process);	
(xvi)	Primary lead smelters;	
(xvii)	Fuel conversion plants;	
(xviii)	Sintering plants;	
(xix)	Secondary metal production plants;	
(xx) Chemical process plants, but not including ethanol production fathat produce ethanol by natural fermentation included in included in NAICS 325193 or 312140;		

(xxi) Fossil-fuel boilers, or combination thereof, totaling more than 250 million British thermal units per hour heat input;

- (xxii) Petroleum storage and transfer units with a total storage capacity exceeding 300,000 barrels;
 - (xxiii) Taconite ore processing plants;
 - (xxiv) Glass fiber processing plants;
 - (xxv) Charcoal production plants;
- (xxvi) Fossil fuel-fired steam electric plants of more than 250 million British thermal units per hour heat input;
- (xxvii) Any other stationary source category which, as of August 7, 1980, is being regulated under Sections 111 or 112 of the federal Clean Air Act.

TABLE 20.1 – 5b Federal Major Stationary Source

reactur Haujor Stationary Source	Emission Rate
Air Contaminant	(Ton/yr)
Fine Particulate Matter (PM _{2.5})	100
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)	100
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)*	100
>NOx, if the San Diego Air Basin is designated	
by EPA in 40 CFR 81.305 as a marginal or	
moderate ozone nonattainment area:	100
>NOx, if the San Diego Air Basin is designated by	- 0 0
EPA in 40 CFR 81.305 as a serious ozone	
nonattainment area:	50
	100
marginal or moderate	<u>100</u>
<u>serious</u>	<u>50</u>
<u>severe</u>	<u>25</u>
<u>extreme</u>	<u>10</u>
Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC)*	
>VOC, if the San Diego Air Basin is designated	
by EPA in 40 CFR 81.305 as a marginal or	
moderate ozone nonattainment area:	100
>VOC, if the San Diego Air Basin is designated by	100
EPA in 40 CFR 81.305 as a serious ozone	
nonattainment area:	50
marginal or moderate	<u>100</u>
serious	<u>50</u>
<u>severe</u>	<u>25</u>

<u>extreme</u>	<u>10</u>
Oxides of Sulfur (SOx)	100
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	100
Lead (Pb)	100

^{*} based on EPA's ozone nonattainment designation for the San Diego Air Basin in 40 CFR 81.305

- (31) "Federally-mandated New Source Review (NSR)" means those portions of these Rules and Regulations applicable to the permitting of new and modified stationary sources and which are contained in the San Diego Air Basin portion of the approved State Implementation Plan.
- (32) "**Fugitive Emissions**" means those quantifiable emissions which could not reasonably pass through a stack, chimney, flue, vent or other functionally equivalent opening.
- (33) "Good Engineering Practice Stack Height" means the same term as defined in 40 CFR §51.100.
- (34) "**Impact Area**" means the circular area with the emission unit as the center and having a radius extending to the furthest point where a significant impact is expected to occur, not to exceed 50 kilometers.
- (35) "**Increment Consuming**" means emission increases which consume an air quality increment. Emission increases which consume increment are those not accounted for in the baseline concentration, including:
 - (i) Actual emission increases occurring at any major stationary source after the major source baseline date, and
 - (ii) Actual emission increases from any non-major stationary source, area source, or mobile source occurring after the minor source baseline date.
- (36) "**Increment Expanding**" means actual emission reductions which increase an available air quality increment. Actual emission reductions which increase available increment include:
 - (i) Actual emission reductions occurring at any major stationary source after the major source baseline date, and
 - (ii) Actual emission reductions from any non-major stationary source, area source, or mobile source occurring after the minor source baseline date.
- (37) "Legally and Practicably Enforceable Limits" means the provisions of these Rules and Regulations, and terms or conditions contained in any valid Authority to Construct, Temporary Permit to Operate, or Permit to Operate issued pursuant to these Rules and Regulations, that limit the actual emissions of an emission unit or group of

emission units and that are permanent, technically accurate, quantifiable; have associated recordkeeping, reporting, and monitoring requirements sufficient to determine ongoing compliance with the emission limitation; are not in violation of any of these Rules or Regulations, State Law or the State Implementation Plan; and there is a legal obligation to adhere to the terms and conditions of the emission limitation and associated requirements.

- (38) "Lowest Achievable Emission Rate (LAER)" means and is applied as follows:
 - (i) The lowest emitting of any of the following:
 - (A) the most stringent emission limitation, or most effective emission control device or control technique, or combination thereof, contained in any SIP approved by the federal EPA for such class or category of emission unit, unless the applicant demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer that such emission limitation, device or technique is not achievable, or
 - (B) the most stringent emission limitation which is achieved in practice by such class or category of emission unit, or
 - (C) Best Available Control Technology (BACT).
- (ii) For modified emission units subject to the LAER requirements of these rules, the entire emission unit's post-project potential to emit shall be subject to LAER.
- (iii) In no event shall application of LAER result in the emission of any air contaminant which would exceed the emissions allowed by any District Rule or Regulation, or by any applicable standard under 40 CFR Part 60 (New Source Performance Standards) or 40 CFR Parts 61 and 63 (National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants).
- (39) "Major Modification" means a physical or operational change which results, or may result, in a contemporaneous net emissions increase at an existing major stationary source which source is major for the air contaminant for which there is a contemporaneous net emissions increase, equal to or greater than any of the emission rates listed in Table 20.1 6a.

TABLE 20.1 – 6a Major Modification

	Emission Rate
Air Contaminant:	<u>(Ton/yr)</u>
Fine Particulate Matter (PM _{2.5})	10
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)	15
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)	25
Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC)	25
Oxides of Sulfur (SOx)	40

Carbon Monoxide (CO)	100
Lead (Pb)	0.6

- (40) "**Major Source Baseline Date**" means, for all of San Diego County, January 6, 1975 for sulfur dioxide (SO₂) and particulate matter (PM₁₀), February 8, 1988 for nitrogen dioxide (NO₂), and October 20, 2010 for PM_{2.5}.
- (41) "**Major Stationary Source**" means any emission unit, project or stationary source which has, or will have after issuance of an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate an aggregate potential to emit one or more air contaminants, including fugitive emissions, in amounts equal to or greater than any of the emission rates listed in Table 20.1 6b.

TABLE 20.1 – 6b Major Stationary Source

<u> </u>	
	Emission Rate
Air Contaminant:	(Ton/yr)
Fine Particulate Matter (PM _{2.5})	100
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)	100
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)	50
Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC)	50
Oxides of Sulfur (SOx)	100
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	100
Lead (Pb)	100

- (42) "Minor Source Baseline Date" means for all of San Diego County, December 8, 1983 for sulfur dioxide (SO₂), October 1, 1999 for particulate matter (PM₁₀) and nitrogen dioxide (NO₂), and June 14, 2012 for fine particulates (PM_{2.5}).
- (43) "Modeling" means the use of an applicable federal EPA-approved air quality model to estimate ambient concentrations of air contaminants or to evaluate other air quality related data. Applicable federal guidelines, including those contained in 40 CFR Part 51, Appendix W Guideline on Air Quality Models, shall be followed when performing modeling to determine air quality impacts relative to the national ambient air quality standards, a significant impact, or an air quality increment. Where an air quality model specified in Appendix W is inappropriate, the model may be modified or another model substituted. Such a modification or substitution of a model may be made on a case-by-case basis or, where appropriate, on a generic basis for purposes of these Rules and Regulations. Written approval of the federal EPA Region 9 Administrator shall be obtained for any such modification or substitution. The use of a modified or substitute model shall be identified in the applicable public notice and opportunity for public comment required in Subsections (d)(4) of Rules 20.2-20.4, unless use on a generic basis has been previously subject to an equivalent public and government agency notice and comment period.

Regulation II E-17 Rule 20.1

- (44) "Modified Emission Unit" means any physical or operational change, including but not limited to a permit condition change, which results or may result in an increase in an existing emission unit's potential to emit, including those air contaminants not previously emitted. The following shall not be considered a modified emission unit, provided such a change is not contrary to any permit condition, and the change does not result in an increase in the potential to emit of any air contaminant:
 - (i) The movement of a portable emission unit from one stationary source to another.
 - (ii) Repair or routine maintenance of an existing emission unit.
 - (iii) An increase in the hours of operation or in the production rate.
 - (iv) Use of alternate fuel or raw material.
- (45) "Modified Stationary Source" means an existing stationary source where a new, modified, relocated or replacement emission unit is, or will be, located or where a change in the aggregation of emission units occurs, including, but not limited to, the movement of a relocated emission unit to or from a stationary source or where a modification of an existing unit occurs. The following shall not be considered a modification of a stationary source:
 - (i) The replacement of an emission unit, provided there is no increase in the unit's potential to emit or in the potential to emit of any other unit at the stationary source.
 - (ii) The movement to or from the stationary source of any portable emission unit, provided there is no increase in the potential to emit of any other unit at the stationary source.
- (46) "National Ambient Air Quality Standards (NAAQS)" means maximum allowable ambient air concentrations for specified air contaminants and monitoring periods as established by the federal EPA.

TABLE 20.1 – 7 (RESERVED)

- (47) "New Emission Unit" means any of the following:
 - (i) Any emission unit not constructed or installed in San Diego County as of April 27, 2016.
 - (ii) Except as provided in Subsection (b)(1) of this rule, any emission unit which was constructed, installed or operated at its current location without a valid Authority to Construct or Permit to Operate from the District.

- (iii) Any emission unit which was inactive for a one-year period or more and which did not hold a valid Permit to Operate during that period.
- (iv) A new emission unit shall no longer be considered a new emission unit, and shall be considered an existing emission unit, on and after the earlier of: (a) two years after the date that such unit first operated; or (b) the date when the Air Pollution Control Officer has
 - (A) determined that construction is complete;
 - (B) determined that any required initial emissions and performance testing has been completed and the results reported and approved;
 - (C) determined that the operation of the unit is in compliance with all conditions of the Authority to Construct relevant to the construction and operation of the unit; and,
 - (D) issued a temporary or final Permit to Operate.
- (48) "New Federal Major Stationary Source" means a new emission unit, new project or new stationary source which will be a federal major stationary source, or a modification of an existing stationary source which modification itself constitutes a federal major stationary source. On and after November 5, 2018, if an existing previously permitted stationary source will become a federal major stationary source solely due to a relaxation of a permit limitation on the capacity of the stationary source to emit an air contaminant, such as a limit on emissions, hours of operation, process rates or fuel use, the stationary source shall be considered a new federal major stationary source and the requirements of these Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3 and 20.4 shall apply as if construction of the stationary source had not yet commenced.
- (49) "New Major Stationary Source" means a new emission unit, new project or new stationary source which will be a major stationary source, or a modification of an existing stationary source which modification itself constitutes a major stationary source.
- (50) "New Stationary Source" means a stationary source which, prior to the project under review, did not contain any permitted equipment, excluding portable emission units.
- (51) "Nonattainment" means designated as not in attainment of a National Ambient Air Quality Standard (NAAQS) pursuant to Section 107(d) of the federal Clean Air Act or of a State Ambient Air Quality Standard (SAAQS) pursuant to Section 39608 of the California Health and Safety Code, as applicable. For the purposes of these Rules 20.1, 20.2, 20.3 and 20.4, nonattainment of a NAAQS means also designated as nonattainment by EPA in 40 CFR Section 81.305.

Regulation II E-19 Rule 20.1

(52) "Non-Criteria Pollutant Emissions Significance Level" means a contemporaneous net emissions increase occurring at any new or modified PSD stationary source, equal to or greater than the amounts listed in Table 20.1 - 8.

TABLE 20.1 - 8 Non-Criteria Pollutant Emissions Significance Levels

	Emission Rate
Air contaminant:	(Ton/yr)
Fluorides	3
Hydrogen Sulfide (H ₂ S)	10
Mercury	0.1
Reduced Sulfur Compounds	10
Sulfuric Acid Mist	7

- (53) "Non-Major Stationary Source" means any emission unit, project or stationary source which has, or will have after issuance of an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate, an aggregate potential to emit, including fugitive emissions, of each air contaminant listed in Table 20.1-6b less than the applicable emission rates specified in Table 20.1-6b.
- (54) "**Offset Ratio**" means the required proportion of emission offsets to emission increases, as specified in Rules 20.3 or 20.4.
- (55) "**Permanent**" means enforceable and which will exist for an unlimited period of time.
- (56) "**Permit Limitation on Potential to Emit**" means an enforceable permit condition that restricts, or will restrict, the maximum potential emissions from an emission unit or aggregation of emission units and that does not violate any District, state or federal law, rule, regulation, order, or permit condition.
- (57) "**Portable Emission Unit**" means an emission unit that is subject to the permit requirements of Rule 10 of these Rules and Regulations, and is designed to be and capable of being carried or moved from one location to another. Indicia of portability include, but are not limited to, wheels, skids, carrying handles, dolly, trailer or platform. For the purposes of this regulation, dredge engines on a boat or barge are considered portable. An emission unit is not portable if any of the following apply:
 - (i) The unit, or its replacement, is attached to a foundation or, if not so attached, will reside at the same location for more than 12 consecutive months. Any portable emission unit such as a backup or standby unit that replaces a portable emission unit at a location and is intended to perform the same function as the unit being replaced will be included in calculating the consecutive time period. In that case, the cumulative time of all units, including the time between the removal of the original unit(s) and installation of the replacement unit(s), will be counted toward the consecutive time period; or

- (ii) The emission unit remains or will reside at a location for less than 12 consecutive months if the unit is located at a seasonal source and operates during the full annual operating period of the seasonal source. A seasonal source is a stationary source that remains in a single location on a permanent basis (i.e., at least two years) and operates at that single location at least three months each year; or
- (iii) The emission unit is moved from one location to another in an attempt to circumvent the portable emission unit residence time requirements.

Days when portable emission units are stored in a designated holding or storage area shall not be counted towards the above time limits, provided the emission unit was not operated on that calendar day except for maintenance and was in the designated holding or storage area the entire calendar day.

The Air Pollution Control Officer may determine, on a case-by-case basis, that emission units which exceed the above time limits will be considered as relocated equipment and will be subject to the applicable requirements for relocated emission units contained in Rules 20.1, 20.2 and 20.3.

- (58) "Post-Project Potential to Emit" means an emission unit's potential to emit after issuance of an Authority to Construct for the proposed project, calculated pursuant to Section (d).
- (59) "**Potential to Emit**" means the maximum quantity of air contaminant emissions, including fugitive emissions, that an emission unit is capable of emitting or permitted to emit, calculated pursuant to Section (d).
- (60) "**Precursor Air Contaminants**" means any air contaminant which forms or contributes to the formation of a secondary air contaminant for which an ambient air quality standard exists. For purposes of this rule, the precursor relationships are listed in Table 20.1 9.

TABLE 20.1 - 9
Precursor Air Contaminants

Precursor Air Contaminant	Secondary Air Contaminant
	NO_2
NOx	PM_{10}
	$PM_{2.5}$
	Ozone
VOC	PM_{10}
	Ozone
	SO_2
SOx	PM_{10}
	$PM_{2.5}$

- (61) "**Pre-Project Actual Emissions**" means an emission unit's actual emissions prior to issuance of an Authority to Construct for the proposed project, calculated pursuant to Section (d).
- (62) "**Pre-Project Potential to Emit**" means an emission unit's potential to emit prior to issuance of an Authority to Construct for a proposed project, calculated pursuant to Section (d).
- (63) "**Project**" means an emission unit or aggregation of emission units for which an application or combination of applications for one or more Authorities to Construct or modified Permits to Operate is under District review.
- (64) "**Proven in Field Application**" means demonstrated in field application to be reliable, in continuous compliance and maintaining a stated emission level for a period of at least one year, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer.
- (65) "**PSD Modification**" means a contemporaneous net emissions increase occurring at a modified PSD stationary source equal to or greater than the amounts listed in Table 20.1 10 or any non-criteria pollutant emissions significance level listed in Table 20.1-8.

TABLE 20.1 - 10 PSD Modification

	Emission Rate
Air contaminant:	(Ton/yr)
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)	15
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)	40
Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC)	40
Oxides of Sulfur (SOx)	40
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	100
Lead and Lead Compounds (Pb)	0.6

(66) "PSD Stationary Source or Prevention of Significant Deterioration Stationary Source" means any stationary source, as specified in Table 20.1 - 11, which has, or will have after issuance of a permit, an aggregate potential to emit one or more air contaminants in amounts equal to or greater than any of the emission rates listed in Table 20.1 - 11.

TABLE 20.1 - 11 PSD Stationary Sources and Trigger Levels

For stationary sources consisting of:

- 1. Fossil fuel fired steam electrical plants of more than 250 MM Btu/hr heat input
- 2. Fossil fuel boilers or combinations thereof totaling more than 250 MM Btu/hr of heat input
- 3. Municipal incinerators capable of charging more than 250 tons of refuse per day
- 4. Petroleum storage and transfer units with a total storage capacity exceeding 300,000 barrels
- 5. Charcoal production plants

17. Phosphate rock processing plants

6. Chemical process plants

- 18. Petroleum refineries
- 7. Coal cleaning plants with thermal dryers
- 19. Primary aluminum ore reduction plants

8. Coke oven batteries

20. Primary copper smelters

9. Fuel conversion plants

- 21. Primary lead smelters
- 10. Furnace process carbon black plants
- 22. Primary zinc smelters
- 11. Glass fiber processing plants
- 23. Portland cement plants

12. Hydrofluoric acid plants

24. Secondary metal production plants

13. Iron and steel mill plants

25. Sintering plants

14. Kraft pulp mills

26. Sulfuric acid plants

15. Lime plants

27. Sulfur recovery plants

16. Nitric acid plants

28. Taconite ore processing plants

The following emission rates:

<u>Air Contaminant</u>	(Ton/yr)
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)	100
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)	100
Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC)	100
Oxides of Sulfur (SOx)	100
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	100

For all other stationary sources:

Air Contaminant	(Ton/yr)
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)	250
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)	250
Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC)	250
Oxides of Sulfur (SOx)	250
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	250

(67) "Quantifiable" means that a reliable basis to estimate emission reductions in terms of both their amount and characteristics can be established, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer. Quantification may be based upon emission factors, stack tests, monitored values, operating rates and averaging times, process or production inputs, mass balances or other reasonable measurement or estimating practices.

- (68) "**Real**" means actually occurring and which will not be replaced, displaced or transferred to another emission unit at the same or other stationary source within San Diego County, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer.
- (69) "Reasonably Available Control Technology" or "RACT" means the lowest emission limit that a particular source is capable of meeting by the application of control technology that is reasonably available, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer pursuant to the federal Clean Air Act, considering technological and economic feasibility.
- (70) "Relocated Emission Unit" means a currently permitted emission unit or grouping of such units which is to be moved within San Diego County from one stationary source to another stationary source. The moving of a portable emission unit shall not be considered a relocated emission unit.
- (71) "**Replacement Emission Unit**" means an emission unit which supplants another emission unit where the replacement emission unit serves the same function and purpose as the emission unit being replaced, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer.
- (72) "Secondary Emissions" means emissions which would occur as a result of the construction, operation or modification of a PSD stationary source, but which are not directly emitted from any emission unit at the stationary source. Except as provided below, secondary emissions exclude emissions which come directly from mobile sources, such as emissions from the tailpipe of a motor vehicle. Secondary emissions include, but are not limited to:
 - (i) Emissions from ships or trains coming to or from the stationary source, unless such emissions are regulated by Title II of the federal Clean Air Act, and
 - (ii) Emission increases from any emission unit at a support facility not located at the stationary source, but which would not otherwise be constructed or increase emissions, and
 - (iii) Emissions from any emission unit mounted on a ship, boat, barge, train, truck or trailer, where the operation of the emission unit is dependent upon, or affects the process or operation (including duration of operation) of any emission unit located on the stationary source.
- (73) "**Significant Impact**" means an increase in ambient air concentration, resulting from emission increases at a new or modified stationary source, equal to or greater than any of the levels listed in Tables 20.1 12 and 20.1 13.

Regulation II E-24 Rule 20.1

TABLE 20.1 - 12 Stationary Sources Impacting Any Class I Area

	0 •
	Significant Impact
Air Contaminant	(24-hour Maximum)
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)	$1.0 \mu \text{g/m}^3$
Nitrogen Dioxide (NO2)	$1.0 \mu \text{g/m}^3$
Sulfur Dioxide (SO2)	$1.0 \mu \text{g/m}^3$
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	$1.0\mu\mathrm{g/m}^3$

TABLE 20.1 - 13 Stationary Sources Impacting Any Class II Area

Stationary Sources impacting ring	
Air Contaminant	Significant Impact
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)	
Annual arithmetic mean	$1.0\mu\mathrm{g/m}^3$
24-hr. maximum	$5.0 \mu\mathrm{g/m}^3$
Nitrogen Dioxide (NO2)	
Annual arithmetic mean	$1.0\mu g/m^3$
Sulfur Dioxide (SO2)	
Annual arithmetic mean	$1.0\mu g/m^3$
24-hr. maximum	$5.0 \mu \text{g/m}^3$
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	
8-hr. maximum	$500.0~\mu g/m^3$
1-hr. maximum	$2000.0~\mu g/m^3$

- (74) "State Ambient Air Quality Standards (SAAQS)" means the maximum allowable ambient air concentrations for specified air contaminants and monitoring periods as established by the California Air Resources Board (ARB).
- (75) "**Surplus**" means any emission reduction which is surplus of federal requirements, as defined herein, and is also in excess of:
 - (i) Any stationary source emission reduction measure contained in the San Diego Regional Air Quality Strategy, California Clean Air Act requirements, or state law, and any District rule, regulation, or order, including those which carry out such emission reduction measures. A variance issued by the Air Pollution Control District Hearing Board is not an order within the meaning of this subsection.
- (76) "**Surplus of Federal Requirements**" means any emission reduction which is in excess of:

- (i) Any standard, emission reduction measure or other requirement contained in the San Diego portion of the California SIP;
- (ii) The most recent version of any standard, emission reduction measure or other requirement adopted by the Air Pollution Control Board and submitted for EPA approval into the SIP;
- (iii) Any standard or other requirement under Sections 111 or 112 of the federal Clean Air Act;
- (iv) Any standard or other requirement of the Acid Rain Program under Title IV of the federal Clean Air Act or the regulations promulgated thereunder;
- (v) Any stationary source emission reduction measure contained in the federal Clean Air Act or federal law, and any District or state law, rule, regulation, or order which carry out such emission reduction measures. A variance issued by the Air Pollution Control District Hearing Board is not an order within the meaning of this subsection:
- (vi) Any term or condition of an Authority to Construct issued pursuant to these rules and regulations which term or condition is imposed pursuant to 40 CFR Parts 60 or 61, 40 CFR Part 63, 40 CFR Part 52.21 or 40 CFR Part 51, Subpart I; and
- (vii) Emission reductions which have already been approved as ERCs or otherwise committed for air quality purposes, including but not limited to as emission offsets.
- (77) "**Temporary**" means enforceable, existing and valid for a specified, limited period of time.
 - (78) "Yearly" means twelve consecutive months.

(d) **EMISSION CALCULATIONS**

The emission calculation provisions and requirements of this Section (d) shall be applied on an air contaminant-specific basis.

(1) **POTENTIAL TO EMIT**

The potential to emit of each air contaminant shall be calculated on an hourly, daily and yearly basis.

(i) Calculation of Pre-Project and Post-Project Potential to Emit

Except as provided in Subsections (d)(1)(i)(A) through (F), the pre-project and post-project potential to emit of each emission unit shall be calculated based on the

maximum design capacity or other operating conditions which reflect the maximum potential emissions, including fugitive emissions.

(A) <u>Permit Limitations on Pre-Project and Post-Project Potential to Emit</u> Shall be Used

Except as provided in Subsections (d)(1)(i)(C) and (D), if specific enforceable permit limitations on potential to emit restrict or will restrict maximum potential emissions of an emission unit on an hourly, daily or annual basis to a lower level, these limitations shall be used to calculate the pre-project or post-project potential to emit, as applicable, on an hourly, daily and annual basis.

(B) <u>Calculation of Pre-Project Potential to Emit for Modified Emission</u> Units Where No Permit Limitations Exist

If there are no specific enforceable conditions limiting an emission unit's pre-project potential to emit, the pre-project potential to emit shall be limited to the emission unit's highest actual emissions calculated pursuant to Subsection (d)(2), unless limited to a lower level of emissions, as the applicant and the Air Pollution Control Officer may agree, by a permit_limitation on potential to emit for the emission unit.

(C) <u>Calculation of Pre-Project Potential to Emit for Modified Emission</u> <u>Units Located at Major Stationary Sources</u>

If a modified emission unit is or will be located at an existing_major stationary source, or if a modified emission unit will itself be a major stationary source, the pre-project potential to emit of the emission unit shall be calculated as follows.

- (1) If the modified emission unit's pre-project actual emissions are less than 80 percent of the emission unit's potential to emit calculated pursuant to Subsections (d)(1)(i)(A) and (B), then the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit shall be the same as the unit's actual emissions.
- (2) If the modified emission unit's pre-project actual emissions are equal to or greater than 80 percent of the emission unit's potential to emit calculated pursuant to Subsection (d)(1)(i)(A) and (B), then the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit shall be as calculated pursuant to Subsection (d)(1)(i)(A) and (B).
- (3) Notwithstanding paragraphs (1) and (2) above, if an Authority to Construct has previously been issued for an emission unit pursuant to

New Source Review rules for the District, and the previous emission increases that resulted from that emission unit were offset in accordance with the New Source Review rules in effect at that time, the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit shall be as calculated pursuant to Subsection (d)(1)(i)(A) and (B).

- (4) The provisions of paragraph (3) above shall not apply to a modified emission unit which constitutes a federal major modification for an air contaminant, or its precursors, for which the San Diego Air Basin is designated as nonattainment of a national ambient air quality standard. In such case, the pre-project potential to emit of the modified emission unit shall equal the unit's actual emissions.
- (D) Calculation of Pre-Project Potential to Emit for Modified Emission
 Units Located at Federal Major Stationary Sources

If a modified emission unit is or will be located at an existing federal major stationary source, or if a modified emission unit is part of a project that will constitute a federal major stationary source, the pre-project potential to emit of the emission unit shall be calculated as follows:

- (1) For the sole purpose of calculating the emissions increase to determine if the project under review constitutes a federal major modification or a new federal major stationary source, the modified emission unit's pre-project potential to emit shall equal the unit's actual emissions.
- (2) For the sole purpose of calculating the emissions increase that must be offset pursuant to Rule 20.3, Subsection (d)(5), the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit shall be calculated as follows:
 - (i) If the modified emission unit's pre-project actual emissions are less than 80 percent of the emission unit's potential to emit calculated pursuant to Subsections (d)(1)(i)(A) and (B), then the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit shall be the same as the unit's actual emissions.

(ii) If the modified emission unit's pre-project actual
emissions are equal to or greater than 80 percent of the emission
unit's potential to emit calculated pursuant to Subsection (d)(1)(i)(A)
and (B), then the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit shall
be as calculated pursuant to Subsection (d)(1)(i)(A) and (B).

(₽E) Calculation of Pre-Project Potential to Emit for New Emission Units

Notwithstanding any other provision of this rule, the pre-project potential to emit for a new emission unit shall be zero.

$(\cancel{\underline{E}}\underline{F})$ Calculation of Post-Project and Pre-Project Potential to Emit for Projects

The post-project and pre-project potential to emit for a project shall be calculated as the sum of all the post-project or pre-project potentials to emit, as applicable, for the emission units aggregated in the project unless limited to a lower level of emissions, as the applicant and the Air Pollution Control Officer may agree, by a permit limitation on potential to emit for the project. The aggregate pre-project and post-project potentials to emit for a project shall not affect the applicability of BACT requirements in Rules 20.2, 20.3 and 20.4 to individual emission units that are a part of the project.

(ii) Calculation of Aggregate Potential to Emit - Stationary Source

Except as provided for below in Subsections (d)(1)(ii)(A) through (E), the aggregate potential to emit of a stationary source shall be calculated as the sum of the post-project potential to emit of all emission units permitted for the stationary source, including emission units under District review for permit and those to which Subsection (b)(1) applies.

(A) Permit Limitations on Post-Project Potential to Emit Shall be Used

If specific, enforceable limiting conditions restrict, or will restrict, emissions of a stationary source, or an aggregation of emission units at a stationary source, to a lower level on an hourly, daily or annual basis, these limitations on post-project potential to emit shall be used in calculating the aggregate potential to emit of the stationary source.

(B) <u>Permit-Exempt Equipment</u>

The potential to emit of emission units exempt from permit requirements under these Rules and Regulations or state law shall not be included in the aggregate potential to emit of a stationary source except that emissions of any air contaminant from such emission units shall be included if the actual emissions of such air contaminant would be determining as to whether the stationary source is a federal major stationary source.

The applicant and the Air Pollution Control Officer may agree to place all permit-exempt emission units which would be classified under the same class or category of source under permit for purposes of creating emission reduction credits (ERCs). In such case, the potential to emit of such emission units shall be included in the stationary source's aggregate potential to emit.

(C) <u>Emergency Equipment</u>

The potential to emit from the operation of emergency equipment during emergency situations shall not be included in the calculation of a stationary source's aggregate potential to emit. The potential to emit from operation of emergency equipment during non-emergency situations shall be included in the calculation of a stationary source's aggregate potential to emit.

(D) Portable Emission Units

The potential to emit of portable emission units which are considered under the same major industrial grouping, as identified by the first two digits of the applicable code in *The Standard Industrial Classification Manual*, as the stationary source where such units are or will be operated, or which are used as part of or to supplement a primary process at the stationary source where the operation of one is dependent upon or affects the operation of the other, shall be included in such stationary source's aggregate potential to emit. All other portable emission units shall be excluded from the calculation of a stationary source's aggregate potential to emit.

(E) Military Tactical Support Equipment Engines

Emissions from portable engines, including gas turbines, used exclusively in conjunction with portable military tactical support equipment shall be excluded from the calculation of a stationary source's aggregate potential to emit.

(2) ACTUAL EMISSIONS

Actual emissions are used: to determine pre-project potential to emit where specified in Subsection (d)(1) of this rule; and, in procedures to quantify emission reductions as specified in Subsection (d)(4)(ii) of this rule. Actual emissions are calculated based on the actual operating history of the emission unit and shall be calculated in accordance with Subsections (d)(2)(i), (ii), (iii) and (iv) below, as applicable.

(i) <u>Calculation of Actual Emissions for Purposes of Determining Pre-</u> Project Potential to Emit

Actual emissions of an existing emission unit shall be calculated in accordance with Subsections (d)(2)(i)(A) or (B) below on an operating hour, day and year basis for purposes of determining an emission unit's pre-project potential to emit.

- (A) The emission unit's pre-project actual hourly, daily and yearly emissions shall be based on the highest level of hourly, daily and yearly emissions, respectively, occurring during a twenty-four consecutive month period representative of normal operations within the five-year period preceding the receipt date of the application.
- (B) The pre-project actual emissions for emission units operated for a period less than twenty-four consecutive months shall be based on the longest operating time period determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer to be most representative of actual operations.

(ii) <u>Calculation of Actual Emissions for Purposes of Quantifying Emission</u> Reductions

- (A) Actual emissions of an existing emission unit shall be calculated on an operating hour, day and year basis averaged over the most representative twenty-four consecutive months within the five years preceding the receipt date of an application, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer.
- (B) For emission units which have not been operated for a twenty-four consecutive month period which is representative of actual operations within the five years preceding the receipt date of the application, the calculation of actual emissions shall be based on the average of any two twelve consecutive month operating periods determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer to be representative within that five-year period. If two representative twelve consecutive month operating time periods do not exist, the calculation of actual emissions shall be based on the average of the total operational time period within that five-year period.

(iii) Adjustments for Violations

If an emission unit was operated in violation of any District, state or federal law, rule, regulation, order or permit condition during the period used to determine actual emissions, the actual emissions calculated pursuant to this Subsection (d)(2) shall be adjusted to reflect the level of emissions which would have occurred if the emission unit had not been in violation.

Regulation II E-31 Rule 20.1

(iv) <u>Adjustments for Currently Applicable Federally Enforceable</u> <u>Requirements</u>

For an emission unit being modified, replaced or relocated, and which will be located at a federal major stationary source, the actual emissions calculated on an operating year (yearly) basis pursuant to this Subsection (d)(2) shall be further adjusted; to reflect the level of emissions which would have occurred had the emission unit been required to comply with all federally enforceable requirements applicable to the emission unit at the time that a complete application to modify, replace or relocate the emission unit is submitted. This subsection (d)(2)(iv) shall only apply to air contaminants, and their precursors, for which the San Diego Air Basin is designated as nonattainment of a national ambient air quality standard. This subsection (d)(2)(iv) shall not apply to any existing electric utility steam generating unit which is intended to supply more than one-third of its potential electric output capacity and more than 25 megawatts electrical output to any utility power distribution system for sale. Any steam supplied to a steam distribution system for the purpose of providing steam to a steam-electric generator that would produce electrical energy for sale shall be included in determining the electrical energy output of the unit.

(3) EMISSION INCREASE

A project's or emission unit's emission increase shall be calculated as follows:

(i) New Emission Units

Emission increases from a new emission unit shall be equal to the post-project potential to emit for the emission unit.

(ii) Modified Emission Units

Emission increases from a modified emission unit shall be calculated as the emission unit's post-project potential to emit minus the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit.

(iii) Relocated Emission Units

Emission increases from a relocated emission unit at its new location shall be equal to the emission unit's post-project potential to emit.

(iv) Replacement Emission Units

Emission increases from a replacement emission unit shall be calculated as the replacement emission unit's post-project potential to emit minus the existing emission unit's pre-project potential to emit.

(v) **Portable Emission Units**

Emission increases from a portable emission unit shall be calculated as the emission unit's post-project potential to emit minus the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit.

(vi) **Projects**

Emission increases from a project shall be calculated as the project's postproject potential to emit minus the project's pre-project potential to emit.

(vii) <u>Determining Emissions Increases for Federal Major Modifications</u> and Federal Major Stationary Sources

When calculating emissions increases for the sole purpose of determining whether a project at an existing federal major stationary source constitutes a federal major modification, or whether a modification at an existing stationary source constitutes a new federal major stationary source, and thereafter applying the provisions of this Rule 20.1 and Rules 20.2, 20.3, and 20.4 of these Rules and Regulations specific to federal major modifications and federal major stationary sources, an applicant for such project or modification may choose to use the methods contained in 40 CFR 51.165 (a)(2)(ii)(B) through (F), and references therein, as they existed on April 27, 2016. Applicants choosing to use the methods contained in 40 CFR 51.165 (a)(2)(ii)(B) through (F) shall comply with the recordkeeping and reporting requirements contained in 40 CFR 51.165 (a)(6) and (a)(7) when there is a reasonable possibility, as defined in 40 CFR 51.165 (a)(6)(vi), that a project that is not a major modification may result in a significant emissions increase of a regulated NSR pollutant. References in 40 CFR 51.165 (a)(2)(ii)(B) through (F) to major modification and to major stationary source shall be read as referring to federal major modification and federal major stationary source as defined in Section (c) of this rule. The provisions of this Section (d) for determining emissions increases, excluding this Subsection (d)(3)(vii), shall apply for all other purposes of this Rule 20.1 and Rules 20.2, 20.3 and 20.4.

(4) EMISSION REDUCTION - POTENTIAL TO EMIT, ACTUAL EMISSION REDUCTION, EMISSION REDUCTION CREDITS

A project's or emission unit's emission reduction shall be calculated as follows:

(i) Reduction in the Potential to Emit

(A) Modified Emission Units

Reduction in the potential to emit for a modified emission unit shall be calculated as the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit minus the emission unit's post-project potential to emit.

(B) Relocated Emission Units

Reduction in the potential to emit for a relocated emission unit shall be calculated as the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit minus the emission unit's post-project potential to emit. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the post-project potential to emit of a relocated emission unit shall be used in determining the aggregate potential to emit of, and any contemporaneous net emissions increase at, the stationary source to which it is relocated, and the emission increase of any project which the relocated emission unit is a part.

(C) Replacement Emission Units

Reduction in the potential to emit for a replacement emission unit shall be calculated as the existing emission unit's pre-project potential to emit minus the replacement emission unit's post-project potential to emit.

(D) Portable Emission Units

Reduction in the potential to emit for a portable emission unit shall be calculated as the emission unit's pre-project potential to emit minus the emission unit's post-project potential to emit.

(E) Projects

Reduction in the potential to emit for a project shall be calculated as the project's pre-project potential to emit minus the project's post-project potential to emit.

(ii) Actual Emission Reduction

Notwithstanding any other provision of this rule, actual emissions calculated pursuant to Subsection (d)(2)(ii), (iii) and (iv) shall be used for purposes of determining an actual emission reduction in accordance with this Subsection (d)(4)(ii) and Subsection (d)(4)(iii). An actual emission reduction must be real, surplus, enforceable, quantifiable and permanent. Actual emission reductions shall be calculated as follows:

(A) Shutdowns

Unless an emission unit is replaced, actual emission reductions from the shutdown of an emission unit shall be calculated based on the emission unit's pre-project actual emissions. Actual emission reductions from the shutdown and

replacement of an emission unit shall be calculated pursuant to Subsection (d)(4)(ii)(D).

(B) Modified Emission Units

Actual emission reductions from a modified emission unit shall be calculated as the emission unit's pre-project actual emissions minus the emission unit's post-project potential to emit.

(C) Relocated Emission Units

Actual emission reductions from a relocated emission unit shall be calculated as the emission unit's pre-project actual emissions minus the emission unit's post-project potential to emit.

(D) Replacement Emission Units

Actual emission reductions from a replacement emission unit shall be calculated as the existing emission unit's pre-project actual emissions minus the replacement emission unit's post-project potential to emit.

(E) Portable Emission Units

Actual emission reductions from a portable emission unit shall be calculated as the emission unit's pre-project actual emissions minus the emission unit's post-project potential to emit.

(F) Projects

Actual emission reductions from a project shall be calculated as the sum of all the pre-project actual emissions from the emission units aggregated in the project minus the project's post-project potential to emit.

(iii) Adjustments For Determining Actual Emission Reductions

The following adjustments shall be made in determining actual emission reductions:

(A) <u>Units Permitted and Operated Less Than Two Years</u>

If an emission unit has been permitted and operated for a period less than two years, the emission unit's actual emissions (in tons per year) shall be calculated as the unit's actual emissions (in tons) that occurred during the actual operating time period multiplied by the actual operating time period in days divided by 1,460 days.

(B) Adjustments for Permitted Emission Units

Actual emission reductions from permitted emission units shall exclude emission reductions which are not surplus at the time the actual emission reduction is determined.

(C) Adjustments for Emission Units Exempt from Permit Requirements

This provision shall apply to actual emission reductions from an emission unit which is exempt from permit requirements pursuant to Rule 11. Such actual emission reductions shall be determined in accordance with Subsections (d)(2)(ii), (d)(2)(iii) and (d)(4)(ii) of this rule, but shall not be further reduced in accordance with this rule at the time the actual emission reduction is determined. However, at the time the emission reduction credits (ERCs) or actual emission reductions created from such an exempt emission unit are used to meet an emission offset requirement of these Rules 20.1 and 20.3 or 20.4, the ERCs or the actual emission reduction, as applicable, shall be further adjusted to exclude emission reductions which are not surplus at the time the ERC or actual emission reduction is so used. A condition shall be included in any ERC for such an exempt emission unit requiring such adjustment to occur at the time of use of the ERC.

(iv) Emission Reduction Credits (ERCs)

The following procedures shall be followed in evaluating and acting on an application for emission reduction credits:

- (A) An emission reduction credit may be approved by the Air Pollution Control Officer upon determining that the actual emission reduction that is the basis of such credit meets the applicable requirements of this Rule 20.1, and of these Rules and Regulations, in effect at the time that such credit is approved.
- (B) The Air Pollution Control Officer's approval of an emission reduction credit shall be in writing and shall contain conditions necessary to ensure the validity of the credit.
- (C) Such approval shall be first subject to public notice in a newspaper of general circulation in a newspaper of general circulation and on the public notice section of the Air Pollution Control District's web site, for the duration of the public comment period, and a 30-calendar day period for public, agency and applicant review and comment. A copy of the public notice shall be provided to the federal EPA, through its Region 9 office, and to the California ARB.
- (D) An applicant for an emission reduction credit may appeal the denial or conditional approval of a credit to the Air Pollution Control District Hearing Board within 30 days of receipt of such denial or conditional approval.

(E) The use of an emission reduction credit to meet an emission offset requirement of these Rules 20.1, 20.3 or 20.4 shall be subject to the applicable requirements of those rules.

(5) EMISSION OFFSETS

Emission offsets are actual emission reductions which are provided to mitigate emission increases where required by these Rules and Regulations. In order to be considered an emission offset, actual emission reductions or ERCs must be valid for the life of the emission increase which they are offsetting. Emission offsets must meet the applicable criteria specified in this Rule 20.1 and Rules 20.3 and 20.4.

- (i) Emission offsets shall consist of:
- (A) actual emission reductions calculated in accordance with Subsections (d)(4)(ii) and (d)(4)(iii) of this rule; or,
- (B) ERCs meeting the applicable requirements of Rules 20.1 through 20.4 in effect at the time such ERCs were approved; or,
 - (C) mobile source ERCs issued pursuant to Rule 27.1; or,
- (D) emission reduction credits issued pursuant to a District rule which has been approved by the federal EPA into the District portion of the State Implementation Plan and which contains standards for the creation and approval of such credits.
- (ii) In order to qualify as an emission offset, actual emission reductions shall have been evaluated and approved as an emission reduction credit by the Air Pollution Control Officer pursuant to the applicable requirements of Rules 20.1, 20.3 and 20.4 or Rule 27.1, or an applicable District emission reduction credit creation and approval rule approved by the federal EPA into the State Implementation Plan, unless the actual emission reductions are being proposed to offset emission increases occurring concurrently at the stationary source. In such a case, the Air Pollution Control Officer may choose to administratively forego the issuance of ERCs.
- (iii) Emission offsets shall be in effect and enforceable at the time of startup of the emission unit, project or stationary source requiring the offsets.
- (iv) Emission offsets must be federally enforceable at the time of issuance of an Authority to Construct if the source is a new federal major stationary source or a federal major modification for the pollutant for which offsets are being provided.

- (v) Actual emission reductions and ERCs used to meet the emission offset requirements of Rules 20.3 applicable to a new federal major stationary source or a federal major modification shall be surplus of federal requirements at the time such emission reductions and ERCs are to be used as offsets. If the actual emission reductions, which were the basis of any such offsetting emission reductions or ERCs, resulted from the shutdown or curtailment in production and/or operating hours of an existing emission unit or existing stationary source, where such shutdown or curtailment occurred on or before the last day of the baseline year used in the Air Pollution Control District's most recent NAAQS attainment plan, such emissions must have been included in the projected emissions inventory used to develop the attainment demonstration associated with that plan.
 - (vi) Emission offsets shall be provided on a ton per year basis.
- (vii) Emission offsets shall be located in San Diego County, except as provided pursuant to a District rule, approved by the California ARB and the federal EPA into the District portion of the State Implementation Plan, containing standards for the creation and approval of emission reduction credits in coastal waters adjacent to San Diego County.

(e) **OTHER PROVISIONS**

(1) CONTINUITY OF EXISTING PERMITS

All of the conditions contained in any Authority to Construct or Permit to Operate issued prior to November 5, 2018, shall remain valid and enforceable for the life of the Authority to Construct or Permit to Operate, unless specifically modified by the District.

RULE 20.2 NEW SOURCE REVIEW NON - MAJOR STATIONARY SOURCES

(ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE 5/17/94)

(REV. ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE 12/17/97)

(REV. ADOPTED 11/4/98; EFFECTIVE 12/17/98)

(REV. ADOPTED 4/27/16; EFFECTIVE 11/5/18)

(REV. ADOPTED (date of adoption); EFFECTIVE (date of EPA approval into SIP))

Table of Contents

SEC	TION TITLE	PAGE NO.
(a)	APPLICAL	BILITY1
(b)	EXEMPTI	ONS
(c)	DEFINITION	ONS
(d)	STANDAF	RDS2
` /	(1) Best	Available Control Technology (BACT)2
	(i)	New or Modified Emission Units2
	(ii)	Relocated Emission Units
	(iii)	Replacement Emission Units
	(iv)	Emergency Equipment Emission Units
	(v)	Projects with Multiple Emission Units
	(2) Air	Quality Impact Analysis (AQIA)3
	(i)	AQIA for New, Modified, Replacement or Relocated Emission Units
		and Projects3
		Table 20.2 - 1: AQIA Trigger Levels
	(ii)	AQIA for PM _{2.5} and PM ₁₀ Emission Increases
	(iii)	AQIA for Projects4
	(iv)	AQIA Not Required for NOx or VOC Impacts on Ozone5
	(v)	AQIA Requirements for PM ₁₀ Impacts May be Waived5
	(vi)	AQIA May be Required6
	(3) Sign	ificant Impact in Class I Areas
	(i)	Federal Land Manager and Federal EPA Notification7
	(ii)	ARB, SCAQMD and Imperial County APCD Notification7
	(4) Publ	lic Notice and Comment
	(i)	Public Comment Period

Table of Contents

SECTION TIT	<u>l'LE</u>	PAGE No.
(ii)	Applicant Response	8
(iii)	Publication of Notice	8
(iv)	Information to be Made Available for Public Inspection	9
(5) RES	SERVED	9
(6) RES	SERVED	9

NOTE: The following listed sections and subsections will not be submitted to the federal Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) for inclusion in the San Diego State Implementation Plan (SIP). As such, the following listed sections and subsections are not enforceable by EPA, but remain enforceable by the San Diego County Air Pollution Control District.

Subsections (d)(2)(i)(B), (d)(2)(v) and (d)(2)(vi)(B); and Subsection (d)(3).

RULE 20.2. NEW SOURCE REVIEW - NON-MAJOR STATIONARY SOURCES

(Adopted & Effective 5/17/94)

(Rev. Adopted & Effective 12/17/97)

(Rev. Adopted 11/4/98 & Effective 12/17/98)

(Rev. Adopted 4/27/16; Effective 11/5/18)

(Rev. Adopted (date of adoption); Effective (date of EPA approval into SIP))

(a) **APPLICABILITY**

This rule applies to any new or modified stationary source, to any new or modified emission unit, to any replacement emission unit, and to any relocated emission unit being moved to a stationary source provided that, after completion of the project, the stationary source is not a major stationary source or a federal major stationary source. This rule does not apply to identical or like-kind replacement emission units exempt from Authority to Construct and modified Permit to Operate requirements pursuant to these Rules and Regulations. This rule does not apply to any portable emission unit. Compliance with this rule does not relieve a person from having to comply with other applicable requirements in these rules and regulations, or state and federal law.

(b) **EXEMPTIONS**

The exemptions contained in Rule 20.1, Section (b) apply to this rule. In addition, for purposes of this rule, the following exemptions shall apply.

- (1) An existing permitted emission unit which is to be relocated from one stationary source within San Diego County to another shall be exempt from the BACT requirements of Subsection (d)(1)(ii), provided that:
 - (i) The emission unit is not being modified,
 - (ii) There is no increase in the emission unit's potential to emit,
 - (iii) The unit is not located for more than 180 days at the stationary source where it is moved to, and
 - (iv) The emission unit is not located at more than two stationary sources over any 365-day period.
- (2) An existing permitted emission unit which is to be permanently relocated from one stationary source within San Diego County to another stationary source shall be exempt from the BACT requirements of Subsection (d)(1)(ii), provided that:

Regulation II F-1 Rule 20.2

- (i) There is no increase in the emission unit's potential to emit,
- (ii) The relocation occurs within 10 miles of the previous stationary source,
- (iii) The relocated emission unit commences operating at the stationary source it was relocated to within one year of the emission unit ceasing operations at its previous stationary source.

(c) **DEFINITIONS**

The definitions contained in Rule 20.1, Section (c) apply to this rule.

(d) STANDARDS

(1) BEST AVAILABLE CONTROL TECHNOLOGY (BACT)

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any emission unit and project_subject to this rule unless the applicant demonstrates that the following requirements will be satisfied:

(i) New or Modified Emission Units

Any new or modified emission unit which has any increase in its potential to emit particulate matter (PM_{10}), oxides of nitrogen (NOx), volatile organic compounds (VOC) or oxides of sulfur (SOx) and which unit has a post-project potential to emit of 10 pounds per day or more of PM_{10} , NOx, VOC, or SOx shall be equipped with Best Available Control Technology (BACT) for each such air contaminant.

(ii) Relocated Emission Units

Except as provided for in Subsections (b)(1) and (b)(2), any relocated emission unit with a post-project potential to emit of 10 pounds per day or more of PM_{10} , NOx, VOC or SOx shall be equipped with BACT for each such air contaminant.

(iii) Replacement Emission Units

Any replacement emission unit with a post-project potential to emit of 10 pounds per day or more of PM₁₀, NOx, VOC or SOx shall be equipped with BACT for each such air contaminant.

(iv) Emergency Equipment Emission Units

For any emergency equipment emission unit subject to the BACT requirements of Subsections (d)(1)(i), (ii) or (iii) of this rule, BACT shall apply based on the unit's non-emergency operation emissions and excluding the unit's emissions while operating during emergency situations.

(v) **Projects with Multiple Emission Units**

Where a project at a stationary source consists of multiple new, modified, relocated or replacement emission units required by this Subsection (d)(1) to be equipped with BACT, BACT shall be evaluated for each such emission unit pursuant to (d)(1)(i) through (iv). The Air Pollution Control Officer may require that BACT be also evaluated for combinations of such emission units. Where technologically feasible, lowest emitting and cost-effective, the Air Pollution Control Officer may require that BACT be applied to a combination of such emission units. In such case, BACT applied to such combinations shall not result in greater emissions for the project nor for each emission unit that is part of the project than were BACT applied to each emission unit.

(2) AIR QUALITY IMPACT ANALYSIS (AQIA)

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any emission unit and project subject to this rule unless the following requirements are satisfied.

The demonstrations required by this Subsection (d)(2) shall be based on the emission unit or project emission exhaust system design and discharge characteristics but not to an extent greater than good engineering practice stack height. This provision shall not be applied to limit actual stack height.

(i) AQIA for New, Modified, Replacement or Relocated Emission Units and Projects

- (A) For each new, modified, replacement or relocated emission unit and project which results in an emissions increase equal to or greater than any of the amounts listed in Table 20.2 1 below, the applicant shall demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer through an AQIA, as defined in Rule 20.1, that such emissions increase will not:
 - (1) cause a violation of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, nor
 - (2) cause additional violations of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, nor
 - (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of any national ambient air quality standard.
- (B) For each new, modified, replacement or relocated emission unit and project which results in an emissions increase equal to or greater than any of the amounts listed in Table 20.2 1 below, the applicant shall demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer through an AQIA that such emissions increase will not:

Regulation II F-3 Rule 20.2

- (1) cause a violation of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, nor
- (2) cause additional violations of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, except as provided for in Subsection (d)(2)(v), nor
- (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of a state ambient air quality standard.

TABLE 20.2 - 1 AQIA Trigger Levels

	E	Emission Rate		
Air Contaminant	<u>(lb/hr)</u>	(lb/day)	(tons/yr)	
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)		100	15	
Fine Particulate Matter (PM _{2.5})		67	10	
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)	25	250	40	
Oxides of Sulfur (SOx)	25	250	40	
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	100	550	100	
Lead and Lead Compounds		3.2	0.6	

(ii) AQIA for PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀ Emission Increases

In determining if a $PM_{2.5}$ or PM_{10} AQIA is required under this Subsection (d)(2), the emissions increases shall include both directly emitted $PM_{2.5}$ and PM_{10} , and $PM_{2.5}$ and PM_{10} which would condense after discharge to the atmosphere. If a $PM_{2.5}$ or PM_{10} AQIA is required, the AQIA shall include both directly emitted $PM_{2.5}$ or PM_{10} , and $PM_{2.5}$ or PM_{10} which would condense after discharge to the atmosphere. Any permit terms or conditions limiting emissions of $PM_{2.5}$ or PM_{10} as a result of the requirements of this Subsection (d)(2) shall apply to the combination of both directly emitted and condensable $PM_{2.5}$ or PM_{10} . The provisions of this Subsection (d)(2)(ii) shall apply separately to $PM_{2.5}$ and PM_{10} .

(iii) AQIA for Projects

Where a project consists of multiple new, modified, replacement or relocated emission units, the determination of whether an air quality impact analysis is required under this Subsection (d)(2) shall be based on the aggregate total of emission increases occurring from those project emission units for which emissions are increasing, excluding any concurrent actual emission reductions occurring from other emission units at the same stationary source. If an air quality impact analysis is required, the air quality impacts of the project shall be based on the aggregate of the air quality impacts of each unit's emission increases at each off-site location analyzed. The simultaneous air quality impact reduction at each off-site location analyzed that results from any concurrent, enforceable actual emission reductions occurring from other emission units at the same stationary source may be included to determine the net air quality impacts of a project at each off-site location.

(iv) AQIA Not Required for NOx or VOC Impacts on Ozone

Notwithstanding the requirements of this Subsection (d)(2), a demonstration shall not be required for determining the impacts from an emission unit's or project's NOx or VOC emissions on an ambient air quality standard for ozone unless the Air Pollution Control Officer determines that adequate procedures exist for determining the impacts of NOx or VOC emissions from such emission unit or project on ozone ambient air quality standards and that such procedures are acceptable to the California Air Resources Board (ARB) with regard to state ambient air quality standards and the federal Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) with regard to national ambient air quality standards.

(v) AQIA Requirements for PM₁₀ Impacts May be Waived

Notwithstanding the requirements of Subsection (d)(2)(i), the Air Pollution Control Officer may waive the AQIA requirements for PM_{10} impacts on the state ambient air quality standards, as follows:

- (A) If the project will result in a maximum PM_{10} air quality impact of less than 5 μ g/m³ (24-hour average basis) and 3 μ g/m³ (annual geometric mean basis), all of the project's PM_{10} emission increases, including area fugitive emissions of PM_{10} , must be offset at a ratio of 1.5 to 1.
- (B) If the project will result in a maximum PM_{10} air quality impact equal to or greater than 5 $\mu g/m^3$ but less than 10 $\mu g/m^3$ (24-hour average basis) or equal to or greater than 3 $\mu g/m^3$ but less than 6 $\mu g/m^3$ (annual geometric mean basis):
 - (1) the project must be equipped with BACT for PM_{10} emissions without consideration for cost-effectiveness,
 - (2) all of the project's PM_{10} emission increases, including area fugitive emissions of PM_{10} , must be offset at an overall ratio of 1.5 to 1,
 - (3) sufficient emission offsets must be provided within the project's impact area to offset all of the project's PM_{10} emission increases, including area fugitive emissions of PM_{10} , at a ratio of at least 1 to 1,
 - (4) emission offsets in an amount and location which are demonstrated to have a modeled off-stationary source air quality impact at least equal to the project's PM_{10} ambient air quality impact minus 5 $\mu g/m^3$ (24-hour average basis) and 3 $\mu g/m^3$ (annual geometric mean basis) must be provided, and
 - (5) all reasonable efforts to reduce the air quality impacts of the project are made.

Regulation II F-5 Rule 20.2

(C) In no case shall the project result in a maximum PM_{10} air quality impact equal to or greater than $10 \,\mu g/m^3$ (24-hour average basis) or equal to or greater than $6 \,\mu g/m^3$ (annual geometric mean basis).

(vi) AQIA May be Required

- (A) Notwithstanding any other provision of this rule, the Air Pollution Control Officer may require an AQIA for any new or modified stationary source, any new or modified emission unit or any project if the stationary source, emission unit or project may be expected to:
 - (1) cause a violation of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, or
 - (2) cause additional violations of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, or
 - (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of any national ambient air quality standard.

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any stationary source, emission unit or project for which an AQIA is required pursuant to this Subsection (d)(2)(vi)(A) unless the applicant demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer that the emission increases from such source, unit or project will not result in any of the impacts to the national ambient air quality standards specified above in (1), (2) and (3) of this Subsection (d)(2)(vi)(A).

- (B) Notwithstanding any other provision of this rule, the Air Pollution Control Officer may require an AQIA for any new or modified stationary source, any new or modified emission unit or any project if the stationary source, emission unit or project may be expected to:
 - (1) cause a violation of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, or
 - (2) cause additional violations of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, except as provided for in Subsection (d)(2)(v), or
 - (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of a state ambient air quality standard.

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any stationary source, emission unit or project for which an AQIA is required pursuant to this Subsection (d)(2)(vi)(B) unless the applicant demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer that the emission increases from such source, unit or

project will not result in any of the impacts to state ambient air quality standards specified above in (1), (2) and (3) of this Subsection (d)(2)(vi)(B).

(3) SIGNIFICANT IMPACT IN CLASS I AREAS

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall not issue an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any emission unit or project which is expected to have a significant impact on any Class I area, as determined by an AQIA required pursuant to Subsection (d)(2), unless the following requirements are satisfied. The Air Pollution Control Officer shall:

(i) Federal Land Manager and Federal EPA Notification

Notify the Federal Land Manager and the federal EPA, in writing. This notification shall include all of the information specified by Subsection (d)(4)(iv), the location of the project, the project's approximate distance from all Class I areas within 100 km of San Diego County (as specified in Table 20.1 - 3) and the results of the AQIA, and

(ii) ARB, SCAQMD and Imperial County APCD Notification

Notify and submit to the California ARB, the South Coast Air Quality Management District and the Imperial County Air Pollution Control District the information specified in Subsection (d)(4)(iv).

(4) **Public Notice and Comment**

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall not issue an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any emission unit or_project subject to the AQIA or notification requirements of Subsection (d)(2) or (d)(3), nor for any emission unit or_project which results in an emissions increase of VOCs equal to or greater than 250 pounds per day or 40 tons per year, unless the following requirements are satisfied.

(i) **Public Comment Period**

At least 40 days before taking final action on an application subject to the requirements of Subsection (d)(2) or (d)(3), the Air Pollution Control Officer shall:

- (A) provide the public with notice of the proposed action in the manner prescribed by Subsection (d)(4)(iii), and
- (B) provide a copy of the public notice to the federal EPA Administrator, through its Region 9 office, to the California ARB and to any tribal air pollution control agencies having jurisdiction in the San Diego Air Basin, and
- (C) make available for public inspection all information relevant to the proposed action as specified in Subsection (d)(4)(iv), and

(D) provide at least a 30-day period within which comments may be submitted.

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall consider all comments submitted.

(ii) **Applicant Response**

Except as agreed to by the applicant and the Air Pollution Control Officer, no later than 10 days after close of the public comment period, the applicant may submit written responses to any comment received during the public comment period. Responses submitted by the applicant shall be considered prior to the Air Pollution Control Officer taking final action. The applicant's responses shall be made available in the public record of the permit action.

(iii) **Publication of Notice**

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall publish a notice of the proposed action in at least one newspaper of general circulation in San Diego County and a copy of the draft Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate on the public notice section of the Air Pollution Control District's web site, for the duration of the public comment period. In addition, the notice shall be published in at least one newspaper of general circulation in San Diego County. The notice shall:

- (A) include the name and address of the of the applicant, and
- (B) describe the proposed District action, including the preliminary decision to approve, conditionally approve, or deny the application, and
- (AC) describe the proposed action <u>and emission changes</u>, including the use of any modified or substitute air quality impact model as allowed under 40 CFR Part 51, Appendix W, and
- (\underline{BD}) identify the location(s) where the public may inspect the information relevant to the proposed action, and
- $(\underbrace{\mathbf{E}})$ indicate the date by which all comments must be received by the District for consideration prior to taking final action-, and the duration of the public comment period, and
 - (F) describe procedures for providing public comment, and

(G) include the time and place of any hearing, if already scheduled, or the procedures for petitioning for a hearing.

(iv) <u>Information to be Made Available for Public Inspection</u>

The relevant information to be made available for public inspection shall include but not be limited to:

- (A) the application and all analyses and documentation used to support the proposed action, the District's evaluation of the project, a copy of the draft Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate and any information submitted by the applicant not previously labeled Trade Secret pursuant to Regulation IX, and
- (B) the proposed District action on the application, including the preliminary decision to approve, conditionally approve or deny the application and the reasons therefore.
- (5) **RESERVED**
- (6) **RESERVED**

RULE 20.3 NEW SOURCE REVIEW

MAJOR STATIONARY SOURCES AND PSD STATIONARY SOURCES

(ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE 5/17/94) (REV. ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE 12/17/97) (REV. ADOPTED 11/4/98; EFFECTIVE 12/17/98) (REV. ADOPTED 4/27/16; EFFECTIVE 11/5/18)

(REV. ADOPTED (date of adoption); EFFECTIVE (date of EPA approval into SIP))

Table of Contents

SEC	TION TITLE		PAGE NO
(a)	APPLICA	BILITY	1
(b)	EXEMPT	IONS	1
(c)	DEFINIT	IONS	2
(d)	STANDA	RDS	2
	(1) Best	Available Control Technology (BACT) and Lowest Achievable	
		ssion Rate (LAER)	2
	(i)	New or Modified Emission Units - BACT	3
	(ii)	Relocated Emission Units - BACT	3
	(iii)	Replacement Emission Units - BACT	3
	(iv)	Emergency Equipment Emission Units	3
	(v)	Lowest Achievable Emission Rate (LAER)	3
	(vi)	New, Modified, Relocated or Replacement Emission Units – PSD	
		Stationary Sources	
	(vii)	Projects with Multiple Emission Units	4
	(2) Air	Quality Impact Analysis (AQIA)	5
	(i)	AQIA for New, Modified, Replacement or Relocated Emission Un	its
		and Projects	5
		Table 20.3 - 1: AQIA Trigger Levels	
	(ii)	AQIA for PM _{2.5} and PM ₁₀ Emission Increases	6
	(iii)	AQIA for Projects	
	(iv)	AQIA Not Required for NOx or VOC Impacts on Ozone	
	(v)	AQIA Requirements for PM10 Impacts May be Waived	
	(vi)	AQIA May be Required	8
	(3) Prev	vention of Significant Deterioration (PSD)	9
	(i)	Applicability	9
	(ii)	Notification Requirements	10
	(iii)	Air Quality Impact Analysis (AQIA)	10
	(iv)	Air Quality Increment	11
	(v)	Additional Impacts Analyses	11
	(vi)	Protection of Class I Areas	12
	(vii)	Additional Requirements	13

Table of Contents

SECTION	<u>Title</u>	Page No.
(4)	Publ	lic Notice and Comment
	(i) (ii) (iii) (iv)	Public Comment Period14Applicant Response14Publication of Notice15Information to be Made Available for Public Inspection15
(5)	Emi	ssion Offset Requirements
	(i) (ii) (iii)	Determination of Applicability16Emission Offsets17Table 20.3-2: NOx and VOC Offset Ratio17Interpollutant Offsets18Table 20.3-23: Interpollutant Ratios19
(e) ADI	OITIO	NAL REQUIREMENTS-FEDERAL MAJOR STATIONARY SOURCES 20
(1)	Com	pliance Certification
(2)	Alte	rnative Siting and Alternatives Analysis20
(3)	Ana	lysis of Visibility Impairment in Class I Areas20
	(i) (ii) (iii)	Required Analyses20Notification Requirements21Application Denial21
<u>(4)</u>	Proh	nibition on Issuing Federal Major Stationary Source Permits21

NOTE: The following listed sections and subsections will not be submitted to the federal Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) for inclusion in the San Diego State Implementation Plan (SIP). As such, the following listed sections and subsections are not enforceable by EPA, but remain enforceable by the San Diego County Air Pollution Control District.

Subsection(d)(1)(vi); Subsections (d)(2)(i)(B), (d)(2)(v), and (d)(2)(vi)(B); and, Subsection (d)(3).

Regulation II G – ii Rule 20.3

RULE 20.3. NEW SOURCE REVIEW - MAJOR STATIONARY SOURCES AND PREVENTION OF SIGNIFICANT DETERIORATION (PSD) STATIONARY SOURCES

(Adopted & Effective 5/17/94)

(Rev. Adopted & Effective 12/17/97)

(Rev. Adopted 11/4/98; Effective 12/17/98)

(Rev. Adopted 4/27/16; Effective 11/5/18)

(Rev. Adopted (date of adoption); Effective (date of EPA approval into SIP))

(a) **APPLICABILITY**

This rule applies to any new or modified major stationary source, to any new or modified federal major stationary source, to any new or modified emission unit, to any replacement emission unit, and to any relocated emission unit being moved to a stationary source if, after completion of the project, the stationary source will be a major stationary source, a federal major stationary source, or a Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD) Stationary Source. This rule does not apply to identical or like-kind replacement emission units exempt from Authority to Construct and modified Permit to Operate requirements pursuant to these Rules and Regulations. This rule does not apply to any portable emission unit. Compliance with this rule does not relieve a person from having to comply with other applicable requirements in these rules and regulations, or state and federal law.

(b) **EXEMPTIONS**

The exemptions contained in Rule 20.1, Section (b) apply to this rule. In addition, for purposes of this rule, the following exemptions shall apply.

- (1) An existing permitted emission unit which is to be temporarily relocated from one stationary source within San Diego County to another stationary source shall be exempt from the BACT requirements of Subsection (d)(1)(ii) provided that:
 - (i) The emission unit is not being modified,
 - (ii) There is no increase in the emission unit's potential to emit,
 - (iii) The unit is not located for more than 180 days at the stationary source where it is moved to,
 - (iv) The emission unit is not located at more than two stationary sources over any 365-day period, and
 - (v) The emission unit at the new location does not constitute a new federal major stationary source nor a federal major modification.
- (2) An existing permitted emission unit which is to be permanently relocated from one stationary source within San Diego County to another stationary source shall be exempt from the BACT requirements of Subsection (d)(1)(ii), provided that:

Regulation II G-1 Rule 20.3

- (i) There is no increase in the emission unit's potential to emit,
- (ii) The relocation occurs within 10 miles of the previous stationary source,
- (iii) The relocated emission unit commences operating at the stationary source it was relocated to within one year of the emission unit ceasing operations at its previous stationary source, and
- (iv) The emission unit at the new location does not constitute a new federal major stationary source nor a federal major modification.
- (3) Emission increases resulting from an air contaminant emission control project shall be exempt from the emission offset requirements of Subsection (d)(5) of this rule to the extent that the project does not include an increase in the capacity of the emission unit being controlled. Emission increases that are associated with an increase in capacity of the emission unit being controlled shall be subject to the emission offset provisions of this rule, as applicable. This exemption from offsets shall not apply to any air contaminant for which the emissions increase constitutes a new federal major stationary source, or for which the emissions increase constitutes a federal major modification unless the emissions increase is for NOx or VOC and the San Diego Air Basin is designated by EPA in 40 CFR 81.305 as an extreme ozone nonattainment area.

(c) **DEFINITIONS**

The definitions contained in Rule 20.1, Section (c) apply to this rule.

(d) STANDARDS

(1) BEST AVAILABLE CONTROL TECHNOLOGY (BACT) AND LOWEST ACHIEVABLE EMISSION RATE (LAER)

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any emission unit and project subject to this rule unless the applicant demonstrates that the following requirements will be satisfied:

(i) New or Modified Emission Units - BACT

Except as provided in Subsection (d)(1)(v), any new or modified emission unit which has any increase in its potential to emit particulate matter (PM_{10}) , oxides of nitrogen (NOx), volatile organic compounds (VOC), or oxides of sulfur (SOx) and which unit has a post-project potential to emit 10 pounds per day or more of PM_{10} , NOx, VOC or SOx shall be equipped with BACT for each such air contaminant.

(ii) Relocated Emission Units - BACT

Except as provided in Subsections (b)(1), (b)(2) and (d)(1)(v), any relocated emission unit with a post-project potential to emit of 10 pounds per day or more of

PM₁₀, NOx, VOC or SOx shall be equipped with BACT for each such air contaminant.

(iii) Replacement Emission Units - BACT

Except as provided in Subsection (d)(1)(v), any replacement emission unit with a post-project potential to emit of 10 pounds per day or more of PM_{10} , NOx, VOC or SOx shall be equipped with BACT for each such air contaminant.

(iv) Emergency Equipment Emission Units

For any emergency equipment emission unit subject to the BACT requirements of Subsections (d)(1)(i), (ii), (iii) or (vi) of this rule, BACT shall apply based on the unit's non-emergency operation emissions and excluding the unit's emissions while operating during emergency situations.

(v) Lowest Achievable Emission Rate (LAER)

- (A) Except as provided for in paragraphs (d)(1)(v)(B) and (C) below, LAER shall be required for each new, modified, relocated or replacement emission unit and project which results in an emissions increase which constitutes a new major stationary source, a new federal major stationary source, or major modification, or federal major modification. LAER shall be required only for those air contaminants and their precursors for which the stationary source is major and for which the District is classified as non-attainment of a national ambient air quality standard.
- (B) If actual emission reductions of VOC or NOx, as applicable, are provided from within the stationary source at a ratio of at least 1.3 to 1.0 for the emissions increases of VOC or NOx from an emissions unit or project subject to the LAER provisions of this Subsection (d)(1)(v), such emission increases shall be exempt from the requirement for LAER and from further emission offsets under Subsection (d)(5) of this rule and shall instead be subject to BACT. This provision shall not apply if the San Diego Air Basin is designated by EPA in 40 CFR 81.305 as an extreme ozone nonattainment area.
- (C) A new, modified, relocated or replacement emission unit or project at an existing major stationary source or federal major stationary source which results in an emission increase of VOC or NOx, and which increase would be otherwise subject to LAER, shall be subject to BACT instead of LAER provided the stationary source's post-project aggregate potential to emit is less than 100 tons per year of VOC or NOx. This provision shall apply on a pollutant-specific basis. This provision shall not apply if the San Diego Air Basin is designated by EPA in 40 CFR 81.305 as an extreme ozone nonattainment area.

(vi) New, Modified, Relocated or Replacement_Emission Units – PSD Stationary Sources

Any new, modified, relocated or replacement emission unit at a PSD stationary source, which emission unit has an emission increase of one or more air contaminants which constitutes a new PSD stationary source (see Table 20.1-11) or PSD modification (see Tables 20.1-8 and 20.1-10), shall be equipped with BACT for each such air contaminant.

(vii) **Projects with Multiple Emission Units**

Where a project at a stationary source consists of more than one new, modified, relocated or replacement emission unit required by this Subsection (d)(1) to be equipped with BACT or LAER, BACT or LAER, as applicable, shall be evaluated for each such emission unit. The Air Pollution Control Officer may require that BACT or LAER, as applicable, be also evaluated for combinations of such emission units. Where technologically feasible, lowest emitting and, for BACT, cost-effective, the Air Pollution Control Officer may require that BACT or LAER be applied to a combination of such emission units. In such case, BACT or LAER applied to such combinations shall not result in greater emissions for the project nor for each emission unit that is part of the project than were BACT or LAER, as applicable, applied to each emission unit.

(2) AIR QUALITY IMPACT ANALYSIS (AQIA)

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any emission unit or project subject to this rule unless the following requirements are satisfied.

The demonstrations required by this Subsection (d)(2) shall be based on the emission unit or project emission exhaust system design and discharge characteristics but not to an extent greater than good engineering practice stack height. This provision shall not be applied to limit actual stack height.

(i) <u>AQIA for New, Modified, Replacement or Relocated Emission Units</u> and <u>Projects</u>

- (A) For each new, modified, replacement or relocated emission unit and project which results in an emissions increase equal to or greater than any of the amounts listed in Table 20.3 1 below, the applicant shall demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer through an AQIA, as defined in Rule 20.1, that such emissions increase will not:
 - (1) cause a violation of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, nor
 - (2) cause additional violations of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, nor

- (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of any national ambient air quality standard, nor
- (4) by itself, result in an increase in ambient concentrations of any air contaminant, for which San Diego County is in attainment of the applicable national ambient air quality standards, greater than the applicable air quality increment above the baseline concentration for that air contaminant in any Class I or Class II area. This provision shall only apply if the emissions increase constitutes a new federal major stationary source or federal major modification.
- (B) For each new, modified, replacement or relocated emission unit and project which results in an emissions increase equal to or greater than any of the amounts listed in Table 20.3 1 below, the applicant shall demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer, through an AQIA, that such emissions increase will not:
 - (1) cause a violation of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, nor
 - (2) cause additional violations of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, except as provided for in Subsection (d)(2)(v), nor
 - (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of any state ambient air quality standard.

TABLE 20.3 - 1 AQIA Trigger Levels

	Emission Rate		
Air Contaminant	<u>(lb/hr)</u>	(lb/day)	(tons/yr)
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)		100	15
Fine Particulate Matter (PM _{2.5})		67	10
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)	25	250	40
Oxides of Sulfur (SOx)	25	250	40
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	100	550	100
Lead and Lead Compounds		3.2	0.6

(ii) AQIA for PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀ Emission Increases

In determining if a $PM_{2.5}$ or PM_{10} AQIA is required under this Subsection (d)(2), the emissions increases shall include both directly emitted $PM_{2.5}$ and PM_{10} , and $PM_{2.5}$ and PM_{10} which would condense after discharge to the atmosphere. If a $PM_{2.5}$ or PM_{10} AQIA is required, the AQIA shall include both directly emitted $PM_{2.5}$ or PM_{10} , and $PM_{2.5}$ or PM_{10} which would condense after discharge to the atmosphere. Any permit terms or conditions limiting emissions of $PM_{2.5}$ or PM_{10} as a result of the requirements of this Subsection (d)(2) shall apply to the combination

of both directly emitted and condensable $PM_{2.5}$ or PM_{10} . The provisions of this Subsection (d)(2)(ii) shall apply separately to $PM_{2.5}$ and PM_{10} .

(iii) AQIA for Projects

Where a project consists of multiple new, modified, replacement or relocated emission units, the determination of whether an air quality impact analysis is required under this Subsection (d)(2) shall be based on the aggregate total of emissions increases occurring from those project emission units for which emissions are increasing, excluding any concurrent actual emission reductions occurring from other emission units at the same stationary source. If an air quality impact analysis is required, the air quality impacts of the project shall be based on the aggregate of the air quality impacts of each unit's emission increases at each off-site location analyzed. The air quality impact reduction at any off-site location analyzed that results from any concurrent, enforceable actual emission reductions occurring from other emission units, at the same stationary source, may be included to determine the net air quality impacts of a project at such off-site location.

(iv) AQIA Not Required for NOx or VOC Impacts on Ozone

Notwithstanding the requirements of this Subsection (d)(2) a demonstration shall not be required for determining the impacts from an emission unit's or project's NOx or VOC emissions on an ambient air quality standard for ozone, unless the Air Pollution Control Officer determines that adequate procedures exist for determining the impacts of NOx or VOC emissions from such emission unit or project on ozone ambient air quality standards and that such procedures are acceptable to the California Air Resources Board (ARB) with regard to state ambient air quality standards and the federal Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) with regard to national ambient air quality standards.

(v) AQIA Requirements for PM₁₀ Impacts May be Waived

Notwithstanding the requirements of Subsection (d)(2)(i), the Air Pollution Control Officer may waive the AQIA requirements for PM_{10} impacts on the state ambient air quality standards, as follows:

- (A) If the project will result in a maximum PM_{10} air quality impact of less than 5 μ g/m³ (24-hour average basis) and 3 μ g/m³ (annual geometric mean basis), all of the project's PM_{10} emission increases, including area fugitive emissions of PM_{10} , must be offset at a ratio of 1.5 to 1.
- (B) If the project will result in a maximum PM_{10} air quality impact equal to or greater than 5 $\mu g/m^3$ but less than 10 $\mu g/m^3$ (24-hour average basis) or equal to or greater than 3 $\mu g/m^3$ but less than 6 $\mu g/m^3$ (annual geometric mean basis):
 - (1) the project must be equipped with BACT for PM_{10} emissions without consideration for cost-effectiveness,

- (2) all of the project's PM_{10} emission increases, including area fugitive emissions of PM_{10} , must be offset at an overall ratio of 1.5 to 1,
- (3) sufficient emission offsets must be provided within the project's impact area to offset all of the project's PM_{10} emission increases, including area fugitive emissions of PM_{10} , at a ratio of at least 1 to 1,
- (4) emission offsets in an amount and location which are demonstrated to have a modeled off-stationary source air quality impact at least equal to the project's PM_{10} ambient air quality impact minus $5~\mu g/m^3$ (24-hour average basis) and $3~\mu g/m^3$ (annual geometric mean basis) must be provided, and
- (5) all reasonable efforts to reduce the air quality impacts of the project are made.
- (C) In no case shall the project result in a maximum PM_{10} air quality impact equal to or greater than $10 \,\mu\text{g/m}^3$ (24-hour average basis) or equal to or greater than $6 \,\mu\text{g/m}^3$ (annual geometric mean basis).

(vi) AQIA May be Required

- (A) Notwithstanding any other provision of this rule, the Air Pollution Control Officer may require an AQIA for any new or modified stationary source, any emission unit or any project if the stationary source, emission unit or project may be expected to:
 - (1) cause a violation of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, or
 - (2) cause additional violations of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, or
 - (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of any national ambient air quality standard, or
 - (4) by itself, result in an increase in ambient concentrations of any air contaminant, for which San Diego County is in attainment of the applicable national ambient air quality standards, greater than the applicable air quality increment above the baseline concentration for that air contaminant in any Class I or Class II area. This provision shall only apply if the emissions increase constitutes a new federal major stationary source or federal major modification.

Regulation II G-7 Rule 20.3

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any stationary source, emission unit or project for which an AQIA is required pursuant to this Subsection (d)(2)(vi)(A) unless the applicant demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer that the emission increases from such source, unit or project will not result in any of the impacts to the national ambient air quality standards or an air quality increment specified above in (1), (2), (3) and (4) of this Subsection (d)(2)(vi)(A).

- (B) Notwithstanding any other provision of this rule, the Air Pollution Control Officer may require an AQIA for any new or modified stationary source, any emission unit or any project if the stationary source, emission unit or project may be expected to:
 - (1) cause a violation of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, or
 - (2) cause additional violations of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, except as provided for in Subsection (d)(2)(v), or
 - (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of any state ambient air quality standard.

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any stationary source, emission unit or project for which an AQIA is required pursuant to this Subsection (d)(2)(vi)(B) unless the applicant demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer that the emissions increases from such source, unit or project will not result in any of the impacts to state ambient air quality standards specified above in (1), (2) and (3) of this Subsection (d)(2)(vi)(B).

(3) PREVENTION OF SIGNIFICANT DETERIORATION (PSD)

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any project subject to this Subsection (d)(3) unless the applicant demonstrates that the following requirements are satisfied. The demonstrations required by this Subsection (d)(3) shall be based on the emission unit or project emission exhaust system design and discharge characteristics but not to an extent greater than good engineering practice stack height. This provision shall not be applied to limit actual stack height.

(i) Applicability

(A) PSD Stationary Sources

(1) The provisions of Subsections (d)(3)(ii) through (vii) below shall apply to any new PSD stationary source and to any PSD

modification, for those air contaminants for which the District is classified as attainment or unclassified with respect to a national ambient air quality standard.

(2) The provisions of Subsections (d)(3)(ii), (iii), (v) and (vii) below shall apply to any emission increase of a non-criteria air contaminant at a PSD stationary source with a potential to emit equal to or greater than a non-criteria pollutant emissions significance level (see Table 20.1-8) for the air contaminant.

(B) Major Stationary Sources – Projects Causing a Significant Impact

The provisions of Subsections (d)(3)(ii) through (vii) shall apply to any project at a new or modified major stationary source, which project is expected to have, as determined by an AQIA required pursuant to Subsection (d)(2):

- (1) a significant impact on any Class I area, regardless of the Class I area's national attainment or nonattainment classification, or
- (2) a significant impact on any Class II area where the Class II area is classified as attainment of the national ambient air quality standard for that air contaminant for which there is a significant impact.

(ii) Notification Requirements

(A) <u>Notification of Federal Land Manager - Before Application</u> Submittal

The applicant shall provide written notification to the Federal Land Manager of the applicant's intent to file an application for an Authority to Construct, Permit to Operate, or a Determination of Compliance pursuant to Rule 20.5, not less than 30 days prior to application submittal. The applicant's notification to the Federal Land Manager shall include copies of all of the analyses required by this Subsection (d)(3). Concurrently, the applicant shall notify the federal EPA and the District, and provide copies of the written notification given to the Federal Land Manager.

(B) Notification of Federal Land Manager - After Application Submittal

If a project is modified prior to issuance of an Authority to Construct such that it becomes subject to Subsection (d)(3), the Air Pollution Control Officer shall provide the notification required by Subsection (d)(3)(ii)(A) no later than 15 days after it is determined that the provisions of Subsection (d)(3) apply.

(C) Failure to Notify

If the applicant has failed to provide the notification required by Subsection (d)(3)(ii)(A) within the time periods described in that subsection, the applicant shall provide the notification required by that subsection no later than 15 days after the Air Pollution Control Officer informs the applicant that the provisions of Subsection (d)(3) apply.

(iii) Air Quality Impact Analysis (AQIA)

Notwithstanding the emission threshold requirements of Subsection (d)(2), the applicant shall perform an AQIA as prescribed in Subsection (d)(2) for those pollutants for which, pursuant to Subsection (d)(3)(i), Subsection (d)(3) applies. In conducting the AQIA, projected growth calculated pursuant to (d)(3)(v)(A) shall be taken into account. The Air Pollution Control Officer shall comply with the public comment and notice provisions of Subsection (d)(4) and with the following:

(A) Federal Land Manager and Federal EPA Notification

Notify the Federal Land Manager and EPA. This notification shall include all of the analyses required by Subsection (d)(3), the location of the project, the project's approximate distance from all Class I areas within 100 km of San Diego County (as specified in Rule 20.1, Table 20.1 - 3), and the results of the AQIA, at least 60 days prior to the public comment period required by Subsection (d)(4).

(B) ARB, SCAQMD and Imperial County APCD Notification

Notify and submit to the California ARB, the South Coast Air Quality Management District and the Imperial County Air Pollution Control District all of the information required by Subsection (d)(4)(iv).

(iv) Air Quality Increment

If the stationary source is located in an area designated as attainment or unclassified for the SO_2 , NO_2 , $PM_{2.5}$ or PM_{10} national ambient air quality standards pursuant to Section 107(d)(1)(D) or (E) of the federal Clean Air Act, the following shall be satisfied:

- (A) The applicant shall demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer, using procedures approved by the Air Pollution Control Officer, that the applicable air quality increments are not exceeded within the project's impact area.
- (B) The demonstration required by Subsection (d)(3)(iv)(A) shall include the following:

- (1) a description of the federal attainment area where a significant impact occurs and the attainment area's corresponding minor source baseline date, and
- (2) an analysis of the air quality impacts of all increment consuming and increment expanding emissions within the impact area, and
- (3) an analysis of the air quality impacts of increment consuming and increment expanding emissions outside the impact area that may have a significant impact within the impact area.

(v) Additional Impacts Analyses

The analyses required by Subsections (d)(3)(v)(A) through (C) shall include the impacts of total emissions which exceed a non-criteria emissions significance level.

(A) Growth Analysis

The applicant shall prepare a growth analysis containing all of the following:

- (1) an assessment of the availability of residential, commercial, and industrial services in the area surrounding the stationary source,
- (2) a projection of the growth in residential, industrial and commercial sources, construction related activities, and permanent and temporary mobile sources which will result from the construction of the new major stationary source or major modification, including any secondary emissions associated with the construction,
- (3) an estimate of the emission of all pollutants from the projected growth, and
 - (4) a determination of the air quality impacts occurring due to the combined emissions from the projected growth and the stationary source's emissions increase.

(B) Soils and Vegetation Analysis

The applicant shall perform an analysis of the impacts from air contaminants on soils and vegetation containing all of the following:

(1) the analysis shall be based on an inventory of the soils and vegetation types found in the impact area, including all vegetation with any commercial or recreational value, and

(2) the analysis shall consider the impacts of the combined emissions from projected growth as determined above, pursuant to Subsection (d)(3)(v)(A) and the stationary source's emissions increase.

(C) <u>Visibility Impairment Analysis</u>

The applicant shall perform a visibility impairment analysis. The analysis shall focus on the effects of the emission increases from the new PSD stationary source or PSD modification and their impacts on visibility within the impact area. The analysis shall include a catalog of scenic vistas, airports, or other areas which could be affected by a loss of visibility within the impact area, a determination of the visual quality of the impact area, and an initial screening of emission sources to assess the possibility of visibility impairment. If the screening analysis indicates that a visibility impairment will occur, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer, a more in-depth visibility analysis shall be prepared.

(vi) **Protection of Class I Areas**

(A) Requirements

- (1) An AQIA shall be prepared as prescribed in Subsection (d)(2) for all emission increases attributable to the new or modified stationary source, notwithstanding the emission threshold requirements of Subsection (d)(2). The AQIA shall include a demonstration that the new or modified stationary source will not cause or contribute to a violation of any national ambient air quality standard nor interfere with the attainment or maintenance of those standards.
- (2) The analyses contained in Subsections (d)(3)(iii) through (v) shall be prepared for all emission increases which will result in a significant impact.

(B) <u>Application Denial - Federal Land Manager/Air Pollution Control</u> <u>Officer Concurrence</u>

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct for a new or modified stationary source subject to this Subsection (d)(3)(vi), if the Federal Land Manager demonstrates, and the Air Pollution Control Officer concurs, that granting the Authority to Construct would result in an adverse impact on visibility, soils, vegetation or air quality related values of a Class I area. The Air Pollution Control Officer shall take into consideration mitigation measures identified by the Federal Land Manager in making the determination.

Regulation II G-12 Rule 20.3

(vii) Additional Requirements

(A) Tracking of Air Quality Increment Consumption Sources

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall track air quality increment consumption, consistent with current requirements established by the federal EPA.

(B) <u>Preconstruction Monitoring Requirement</u>

The applicant shall submit at least one year of continuous monitoring data, unless the Air Pollution Control Officer determines that a complete and adequate analysis can be accomplished with monitoring data gathered over a shorter period. Such shorter period shall not be less than four consecutive months. The requirement for monitoring may be waived by the Air Pollution Control Officer if representative monitoring data is already available.

(C) Cancellation of Authority to Construct

Any Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate issued to a PSD stationary source subject to the provisions of Subsection (d)(3) of this rule, shall become invalid if construction or modification is not commenced within 18 months after its issuance or if construction or modification is discontinued for a period of 18 months or more after its issuance. The 18-month period may be extended by the Air Pollution Control Officer for good cause.

(4) PUBLIC NOTICE AND COMMENT

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall not issue an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any emission unit or project subject to the AQIA or notification requirements of Subsections (d)(2) or (d)(3) above, nor for any emission unit or project which results in an emissions increase of VOC equal to or greater than 250 pounds per day or 40 tons per year, nor for any emission unit or project that would otherwise constitute a new major stationary source, a new federal major stationary source, or a major modification or a federal major modification, unless the following requirements are satisfied.

(i) **Public Comment Period**

At least 40 days before taking final action on an application, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall:

(A) provide the public with notice of the proposed action in the manner prescribed in Subsection (d)(4)(iii), and

Regulation II G-13 Rule 20.3

- (B) provide the California ARB, federal EPA, and any tribal air pollution control agencies having jurisdiction in the San Diego Air Basin with notice of the proposed action and all of the information specified in Subsection (d)(4)(iv), and
- (C) make available for public inspection all information relevant to the proposed action as specified in Subsection (d)(4)(iv), and
- (D) provide at least a 30-day period within which comments may be submitted.

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall consider all comments submitted.

(ii) Applicant Response

Except as agreed to by the applicant and the Air Pollution Control Officer, no later than 10 days after close of the public comment period, the applicant may submit written responses to any comment received during the public comment period. Responses submitted by the applicant shall be considered prior to the Air Pollution Control Officer taking final action. The applicant's responses shall be made available in the public record of the permit action.

(iii) **Publication of Notice**

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall publish a notice of the proposed action in at least one newspaper of general circulation in San Diego County and a copy of the draft Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate on the public notice section of the Air Pollution Control District's web site, for the duration of the public comment period. In addition, the notice shall also be published in at least one newspaper of general circulation in San Diego County. The notice shall:

- (A) include the name and address of the of the applicant, and
- (B) describe the proposed District action, including the preliminary decision to approve, conditionally approve, or deny the application, and
- (AC) describe the proposed action <u>and emission changes</u>, including the use of any modified or substitute air quality impact model as allowed under 40 CFR Part 51, Appendix W, and
- (\underline{BD}) identify the location(s) where the public may inspect the information relevant to the proposed action, and
- (\underbrace{EE}) indicate the date by which all comments must be received by the District for consideration prior to taking final action, and the duration of the public comment period, and
 - (F) describe procedures for providing public comment, and

(G) include the time and place of any hearing, if already scheduled, or the procedures for petitioning for a hearing.

(iv) Information to be Made Available for Public Inspection

The relevant information to be made available for public inspection shall include, but not be limited to:

- (A) the application and all analyses and documentation used to support the proposed action, the District's evaluation of the project, a copy of the draft Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate and any information submitted by the applicant not previously labeled Trade Secret pursuant to Regulation IX, and
- (B) the proposed District action on the application, including the preliminary decision to approve, conditionally approve or deny the application and the reasons therefor.

(5) EMISSION OFFSET REQUIREMENTS

Except as provided for in Subsection (b)(3), the Air Pollution Control Officer shall not issue an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any new or modified stationary source, new or modified emission unit, replacement or relocated emission unit or project which results in an emissions increase that constitutes a new major stationary source, a new federal major source, or a major modification, or a federal major modification for NOx or VOC, or for any air contaminant, or its precursor air contaminants, for which the San Diego Air Basin has been designated by EPA as nonattainment for the NAAQS for such air contaminant, unless emission offsets are provided, on a pollutant-specific basis, for such emission increases as specified below. Interpollutant offsets may be used, provided such offsets meet the requirements of Subsection (d)(5)(iii).

(i) **Determination of Applicability**

The determination that a new emission unit, project or new stationary source is a new major stationary source or a new federal major stationary source shall be based on the emission unit's post-project potential to emit, or the project's or stationary source's aggregate post-project potential to emit, respectively. The determination that a new, modified, replacement or relocated emission unit or project at an existing major stationary source or federal major stationary source is a major modification or federal major modification shall be based on the stationary source's contemporaneous net emissions increase, unless the San Diego Air Basin is designated by EPA in 40 CFR 81.305 as an extreme ozone nonattainment area where for NOx and VOC emissions it shall be based on the emission unit's or the project's emissions increase. These determinations shall be made on a pollutant-specific basis.

Regulation II G-15 Rule 20.3

The applicant for a new major stationary source, a new federal major stationary source or a new, modified, replacement or relocated emission unit or project at an existing major stationary source or an existing federal major stationary source shall submit, with each application for such emission unit, project or source, sufficient information to determine the emissions increases for the unit, project or source, and the contemporaneous net emissions increases if located at an existing major stationary source.

(ii) **Emission Offsets**

(A) If the NOx or VOC emissions increase from the project under review constitutes a new federal major stationary source or a federal major modification, such emissions increase an emissions increase calculated pursuant to Rule 20.1, Subsections (d)(1) through (3), where the pre-project potential to emit for modified units within the project is calculated in accordance with Rule 20.1, Subsection (d)(1)(i)(D)(2), shall be offset at a-the ratio listed below in Table 20.3 – 2, based on the ozone nonattainment designation by EPA in 40 CFR 81.305 for the San Diego Air Basin-of 1.2 to 1.0. For any other EPA designated nonattainment air contaminant or its precursor for which the emissions increase from the project under review constitutes a new major stationary source or a major modification, such emissions increase shall be offset at a ratio of 1.0 to 1.0. Interpollutant offsets may be used provided they meet the requirements of Subsection (d)(5)(iii) of this rule.

TABLE 20.3 – 2 NOx and VOC Offset Ratio

Ozone nonattainment designation	Offset Ratio
Marginal, moderate or serious	1.2 to 1.0
Severe	1.3 to 1.0
Extreme	1.5 to 1.0

- (B) The requirements of Subsection (d)(5)(ii)(A) of this rule shall not apply to a federal major modification for NOx or VOC if the San Diego Air Basin is designated by EPA in 40 CFR 81.305 as an extreme ozone nonattainment area and the emissions increase is offset by emission reductions occurring within the stationary source at a ratio of 1.3 to 1.0.
- (C) The requirements of Subsections (d)(5)(ii)(A) and (d)(5)(ii)(B) of this rule shall not apply if the District demonstrates to the satisfaction of EPA that all federal major stationary sources of NOx and VOC in the District are equipped with federal BACT, as defined in CAA Section 169(3). After EPA

approval of such a demonstration, if the NOx or VOC emissions increase from the project under review constitutes a new federal major stationary source or a federal major modification, such emissions increase shall be offset at a ratio of 1.2 to 1.0.

- (D) If the NOx or VOC emissions increase from the project under review constitutes a new major stationary source or a major modification, such emissions increase shall be offset at a ratio of 1.2 to 1.0.
- (E) For any other EPA designated nonattainment air contaminant or its precursor for which the emissions increase from the project under review constitutes a new major stationary source, a new federal major stationary source, a major modification, or a federal major modification, such emissions increase an emissions increase calculated pursuant to Rule 20.1, Subsections (d)(1) through (3), where the pre-project potential to emit for modified units within the project is calculated in accordance with Rule 20.1, Subsection (d)(1)(i)(C) or (D)(2), as applicable, shall be offset at a ratio of 1.0 to 1.0.
- (F) Interpollutant offsets may be used provided they meet the requirements of Subsection (d)(5)(iii) of this rule.
- (BG) When an emissions increase from a new, modified, replacement or relocated emission unit or project has been determined to be subject to, and approved as in compliance with, the emission offset requirements of this rule, the contemporaneous net emissions increase for the subject air contaminant shall thereafter not include the amount of such offset emissions increase from the new or modified emission unit or project, on a pollutant-specific basis.
- (\underline{CH}) When the emissions offset requirements of this Subsection (d)(5) are being applied to a new federal major stationary source or federal major modification, the amount of creditable emission reductions from any emission reduction credits to be provided shall be adjusted as specified in Rule 20.1, Subsection (d)(5)(v). Such adjustments shall be made at the time that an Authority to Construct is issued, for credits provided by the applicant on or before such issuance, and at the time that a credit is surrendered, for credits provided by the applicant after issuance of the Authority to Construct.

(iii) Interpollutant Offsets

The Air Pollution Control Officer may allow the use of interpollutant emission offsets at the ratios specified in Table 20.3 – 23 to satisfy the VOC and NOx offset requirements of this Subsection (d)(5). For any other EPA-designated nonattainment air contaminant having precursor air contaminant relationships specified in Table 20.1-9 of Rule 20.1, the Air Pollution Control Officer may allow

Regulation II G-17 Rule 20.3

the use of interpollutant offsets of such precursor air contaminants in addition to or in lieu of providing offsets of the nonattainment air contaminant only if done pursuant to an project specific interpollutant offset protocol approved by the Air Pollution Control Officer and the federal EPA (unless EPA approval is not required). The following information shall be included in the applicant's proposed project specific interpollutant offset protocol:

- (A) a description of the air quality models that were used to propose the interpollutant offset ratio(s),
- (B) the proposed ratio(s) for the precursor substitution and the accompanying calculations, and
- (C) a modeling demonstration showing that such ratio(s) as applied to the proposed project and credit source will provide an equivalent or greater air quality benefit with respect to the ground level concentrations in the air contaminant(s) nonattainment area than an offset of the emitted precursor(s) would achieve.

Interpollutant offsets may only be allowed if the applicant demonstrates, to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer, that the AQIA requirements of Subsection (d)(2), as applicable, are satisfied for the emissions increases. The interpollutant ratios shall be multiplied by the emission offset ratios required by this rule to determine the final offset ratio.

<u>TABLE 20.3 – 23</u> Interpollutant Ratio

Emission		Interpollutant
Increase	Decrease	Ratio
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)	NOx	1.0
	VOC	2.0
Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC)	VOC	1.0
	NOx	1.0

(e) ADDITIONAL REQUIREMENTS – FEDERAL MAJOR STATIONARY SOURCES

(1) COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATION

Prior to receiving an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate pursuant to this rule, an applicant for any new federal major stationary source or federal major modification shall certify that all major stationary sources owned or operated by such person, or by any entity controlling, controlled by or under common control with such a person, in the state are in compliance, or on an approved schedule for compliance, with all applicable emission limitations and standards under the federal Clean Air Act.

(2) ALTERNATIVE SITING AND ALTERNATIVES ANALYSIS

The applicant for any new federal major stationary source or federal major modification shall conduct an analysis of alternative sites, sizes, production processes, and environmental control techniques for such proposed source or modification which demonstrates that the benefits of the proposed source or modification outweigh the environmental and social costs imposed as a result of its location or construction. Analyses conducted in conjunction with state or federal statutory requirements may be used.

(3) ANALYSIS OF VISIBILITY IMPAIRMENT IN CLASS I AREAS

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any emission unit or project which constitutes a new federal major stationary source or federal major modification and which may have an impact on visibility in a Class I area unless the applicant demonstrates that the following requirements are satisfied. The demonstrations required by this Subsection (e)(3) shall be based on the emission unit or project emission exhaust system design and discharge characteristics but not to an extent greater than good engineering practice stack height. This provision shall not be applied to limit actual stack height.

(i) Required Analyses

At the time of application submittal, the applicant shall provide an initial screening analysis of the impairment to visibility, including any integral vista, in each affected Class I area as a result of the emissions increases from the new federal major stationary source or federal major modification, and any general commercial, residential, industrial and other growth associated with the new source or modification. If a screening analysis indicates that a visibility impairment will occur, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer, a more in-depth visibility impairment analysis shall be prepared. All analyses of impairment to visibility shall be conducted using applicable methods and procedures promulgated or approved by the federal EPA.

(ii) Notification Requirements

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall notify the Federal Land Manager and EPA not later than 30 days after receipt of an application for a new federal major source or a federal major modification subject to the requirements of this Subsection (e)(3). The notification shall include a copy of the application submittal, the location of the project, the project's approximate distance from all Class I areas within 100 km of San Diego County (as specified in Rule 20.1, Table 20.1 - 3), the results of any AQIA, and the results of any screening analysis and any more indepth analysis of the impacts of the project on visibility in any Class I area.

Regulation II G-19 Rule 20.3

(iii) Application Denial

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or Permit to Operate for any new federal major stationary source or federal major modification if the Air Pollution Control Officer finds, after consideration of comments and any analysis from the Federal Land Manager, that the emissions increases from such new source or modification would have an adverse impact on visibility in a Class I area. As defined in 40 CFR 52.21(b)(29), an adverse impact on visibility means visibility impairment which interferes with the management, protection, preservation or enjoyment of the visitor's visual experience of the Class I area.

(4) PROHIBITION ON ISSUING FEDERAL MAJOR SOURCE PERMITS

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall not issue a permit to construct or operate a new federal major stationary source or a federal major modification if the EPA

Administrator has determined that applicable implementation plan for the nonattainment area is not being adequately implemented.

Regulation II G-20 Rule 20.3

RULE 20.4 NEW SOURCE REVIEW PORTABLE EMISSION UNITS

(ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE 5/17/94) (REV. ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE 12/17/97) (REV. ADOPTED 11/4/98 AND EFFECTIVE 12/17/98)

(REV. ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE 4/27/16)

(REV. ADOPTED (date of adoption) AND EFFECTIVE (date of EPA approval into SIP))

Table of Contents

SEC'	TION TITLE	PAGE NO.
(a)	APPLICA	ABILITY1
(b)	EXEMP	TIONS1
(c)	DEFINIT	TIONS1
(d)	STANDA	ARDS2
	(1) BA	CT and LAER for New, Modified or Replacement Portable Emission Units2
	(i)	Portable Emission Units - BACT
	(ii)	Portable Emission Units - LAER
	(iii)	Portable Emission Units - PSD Stationary Sources
	(2) Air	Quality Impact Analysis (AQIA)
	(i)	AQIA for Portable Emission Units4
		Table 20.4 - 1: AQIA Trigger Levels4
	(ii)	AQIA for PM2.5 and PM10 Emission Increases5
	(iii)	AQIA Not Required for NOx or VOC Impacts on Ozone5
	(iv)	AQIA Requirements for PM10 Impacts May be Waived5
	(v)	AQIA May be Required6
	(3) Sign	nificant Impact in Class I Areas
	(i)	Federal Land Manager and Federal EPA Notification7
	(ii)	ARB, SCAQMD and Imperial APCD Notification8
	(4) Pub	olic Notice and Comment8
	(i)	Public Comment Period8
	(ii)	Applicant Response8
	(iii)	Publication of Notice9
	(iv)	Information to be Made Available for Public Inspection9

Table of Contents

SECTION TITLE		PAGE No.	
(5) En	nission Offsets	10	
(i)	Emission Offsets - Portable Emission Units	10	
(ii)	Permanent and Temporary Emission Offsets	10	
(iii)	Reserved	11	
(iv)	Interpollutant Offsets	11	
	Table 20.4 - 2: Interpollutant Ratios	11	

NOTE: The following listed sections and subsections will not be submitted to the federal Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) for inclusion in the San Diego State Implementation Plan (SIP). As such, the following listed sections and subsections are not enforceable by EPA, but remain enforceable by the San Diego County Air Pollution Control District.

Subsections (b)(2) and (b)(3); Subsection (d)(1)(iii); Subsections (d)(2)(i)(B), (d)(2)(iv), and (d)(2)(v)(B); and Subsections (d)(3) and (d)(5).

RULE 20.4. NEW SOURCE REVIEW - PORTABLE EMISSION UNITS

(Adopted & Effective 5/17/94)

(Rev. Adopted & Effective 12/17/97)

(Rev. Adopted 11/4/98; Effective 12/17/98)

(Rev. Adopted & Effective 4/27/16)

(Rev. Adopted (date of adoption) & Effective (date of EPA approval into SIP))

(a) **APPLICABILITY**

This rule applies to any new, modified or replacement portable emission unit. Subsection (d)(2)(v) of this rule also applies to any stationary source where one or more portable emission units will be located. This rule does not apply to identical or like-kind replacement portable emission units exempt from Authority to Construct and modified Permit to Operate requirements pursuant to these Rules and Regulations. Compliance with this rule does not relieve a person from having to comply with other applicable requirements in these rules and regulations, or state and federal law.

(b) **EXEMPTIONS**

The exemptions contained in Rule 20.1, Section (b) apply to this rule. In addition, for purposes of this rule, the following exemptions shall apply.

- (1) Except as provided in Subsection (d)(2)(v) of this rule, the provisions of this rule shall not apply to any previously permitted portable emission unit, unless such unit is modified or replaced.
- (2) Emission increases resulting from an air contaminant emission control project to reduce emissions from a portable emission unit shall be exempt from the emission offset requirements of Subsection (d)(5) of this rule to the extent that the project does not include an increase in the capacity of the emission unit being controlled. Emission increases that are associated with an increase in capacity of the emission unit being controlled shall be subject to the emission offset provisions of this rule, as applicable. This exemption from offsets shall not apply to any air contaminant for which the emissions increase constitutes a new federal major stationary source or a federal major modification.
- (3) The emission offset requirements of Subsection (d)(5) of this rule shall not apply to a portable emission unit operating at a stationary source if the operation of such unit is not related to the primary activities of the stationary source, as defined herein.

(c) **DEFINITIONS**

The definitions contained in Rule 20.1, Section (c) shall apply to this rule. In addition, for purposes of this rule, the following definitions shall apply.

(1) "Related to the Primary Activities of the Stationary Source" means with regard to the operation of a portable emission unit, that the unit is considered under the same major industrial grouping, as identified by the first two digits of the applicable code in *The Standard Industrial Classification Manual*, as the stationary source where such unit will be operated, or is used as part of or supplements a primary process at the stationary source where the operation of one is dependent upon or affects the operations of the other. This includes industrial processes, manufacturing processes and any connected processes involving a common material, service or product.

(d) STANDARDS

(1) BACT AND LAER FOR NEW, MODIFIED OR REPLACEMENT PORTABLE EMISSION UNITS

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any new, modified or replacement portable emission unit unless the applicant demonstrates that the following requirements will be satisfied. These requirements shall be applied on an air contaminant-specific basis.

(i) Portable Emission Units - BACT

Unless a portable emission unit is equipped to comply with Lowest Achievable Emission Rate (LAER), as provided in Subsection (d)(1)(ii) of this rule, for the following air contaminants otherwise subject to BACT, any new or modified portable emission unit which has any increase in its potential to emit particulate matter (PM₁₀), NOx, VOC, or oxides of sulfur (SOx), and which unit has a post-project potential to emit of 10 pounds per day or more of PM₁₀, NOx, VOC, or SOx, respectively, and any replacement portable emission unit which has such a post-project potential to emit, shall be equipped with Best Available Control Technology (BACT) for each such air contaminant.

(ii) Portable Emission Units - LAER

Any new, modified or replacement portable emission unit which has any emissions increase of an air contaminant or its precursors for which the District is designated as non-attainment with respect to a national ambient air quality standard, and which may be expected to operate at a stationary source that is a major stationary source or a federal major stationary source of such air contaminant or precursor, shall be equipped to comply with LAER for each such air contaminant or precursor except as provided in (A) or (B) below. For each air contaminant for which LAER is not required by the following, BACT shall apply:

Regulation II H-2 Rule 20.4

- (A) LAER shall not apply if the applicant demonstrates, to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer, and agrees to federally enforceable permit conditions to ensure that, the emissions increase of such nonattainment air contaminant or precursor from such unit will not constitute a new major stationary source, a new federal major stationary source, or a major modification or federal major modification at any stationary source at which it is to be located and which is major for such non-attainment air contaminant or precursor.
- (B) LAER shall not apply if operation of the portable emission unit is not related to the primary activities of the major stationary source or federal major stationary source at which it is to be located, provided the portable emission unit, or aggregation of such portable emission units co-located at the same stationary source, does not constitute a new federal major stationary source.

(iii) Portable Emission Units - PSD Stationary Sources

Any new, modified or replacement portable emission unit which may be located at a Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD) stationary source, and which emission unit has an emission increase of one or more air contaminants which constitutes a new PSD stationary source (see Table 20.1-11) or PSD modification (see Tables 20.1-8 and 20.1-10) shall be equipped with BACT for each such air contaminant.

(2) AIR QUALITY IMPACT ANALYSIS (AQIA)

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any new, modified or replacement portable emission unit unless the following requirements are satisfied. Modeling shall be used to conduct any Air Quality Impact Analysis (AQIA). The AQIA shall be performed using maximum expected ambient air contaminant concentrations within San Diego County, based on existing data, unless the applicant agrees to enforceable permit conditions that require a new AQIA whenever the equipment is to be located at a stationary source for which the initial AQIA was not representative.

The demonstrations required by this Subsection (d)(2) shall be based on the emission unit emission exhaust system design and discharge characteristics but not to an extent greater than good engineering practice stack height. This provision shall not be applied to limit actual stack height.

(i) AQIA for Portable Emission Units

- (A) For each new, modified or replacement portable emission unit which results in an emissions increase equal to or greater than the amounts listed in Table 20.4 1, the applicant shall demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer, through an AQIA, as defined in Rule 20.1, that the new, modified or replacement portable emission unit will not:
 - (1) cause a violation of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, nor
 - (2) cause additional violations of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, nor
 - (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of national ambient air quality standard.
- (B) For each new, modified or replacement portable emission unit which results in an emissions increase equal to or greater than the amounts listed in Table 20.4 1, the applicant shall demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer, through an AQIA, that the new, modified or replacement portable emission unit will not:
 - (1) cause a violation of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, nor
 - (2) cause additional violations of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, except as provided for in Subsection(d)(2)(iv), nor
 - (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of any state ambient air quality standard.

TABLE 20.4 - 1 AQIA Trigger Levels

	Emission Rate		
Air Contaminant	<u>(lb/hr)</u>	(lb/day)	(tons/yr)
Particulate Matter (PM ₁₀)		100	15
Fine Particulate Matter (PM _{2.5})		67	10
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)	25	250	40
Oxides of Sulfur (SOx)	25	250	40
Carbon Monoxide (CO)	100	550	100
Lead and Lead Compounds		3.2	0.6

(ii) AQIA for PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀ Emission Increases

In determining if a PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀ AQIA is required under this Subsection (d)(2), the emissions increases shall include both directly emitted PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀, and PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀ which would condense after discharge to the atmosphere. If a PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀ AQIA is required, the AQIA shall include both directly emitted PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀, and PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀ which would condense after discharge to the atmosphere. Any permit terms or conditions limiting emissions of PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀ as a result of the requirements of this Subsection (d)(2) shall apply to the combination of both directly emitted and condensable PM_{2.5} or PM₁₀. The provisions of this Subsection (d)(2)(ii) shall apply separately to PM_{2.5} and PM₁₀.

(iii) AQIA Not Required for NOx or VOC Impacts on Ozone

Notwithstanding any other provision of this rule, a demonstration shall not be required for determining the impacts from a portable emission unit's NOx or VOC emissions on an ambient air quality standards for ozone, unless the Air Pollution Control Officer determines that adequate procedures exist for determining the impacts of NOx or VOC emissions from such portable emission units on ozone ambient air quality standards and that such procedures are acceptable to the California Air Resources Board (ARB) with regard to state ambient air quality standards and the federal Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) with regard to national ambient air quality standards.

(iv) AQIA Requirements for PM₁₀ Impacts May be Waived

Notwithstanding the requirements of Subsection (d)(2)(i) above, the Air Pollution Control Officer may waive the AQIA requirements for PM_{10} impacts on the state ambient air quality standards, as follows:

- (A) If the emission unit, individually or in combination with any other portable emission units proposed to be co-located, will result in a maximum particulate matter air quality impact of less than 5 μ g/m³ (24-hour average basis) and 3 μ g/m³ (annual geometric mean basis), all of the emission unit's PM₁₀ emission increases, including area fugitive emissions of PM₁₀, must be offset at a ratio of 1.5 to 1.
- (B) If the emission unit, individually or in combination with any other portable emission units proposed to be co-located, will result in a maximum PM_{10} air quality impact equal to or greater than 5 μ g/m³ but less than 10 μ g/m³ (24-hour average basis) or equal to or greater than 3 μ g/m³ but less than 6 μ g/m³ (annual geometric mean basis):
 - (1) the emission unit must be equipped with BACT for PM_{10} without consideration for cost-effectiveness,

- (2) all of the emission unit's PM_{10} emission increases, including area fugitive emissions of PM_{10} , must be offset at an overall ratio of 1.5 to 1.
- (3) sufficient emission offsets must be provided within the emission unit's impact area to offset all of the project's PM_{10} emission increases, including area fugitive emissions of PM_{10} , at a ratio of at least 1 to 1.
- (4) emission offsets in an amount and location which are demonstrated to have a modeled off-stationary source air quality impact at least equal to the emission unit's PM_{10} ambient air quality impact minus 5 $\mu g/m^3$ (24-hour average basis) and 3 $\mu g/m^3$ (annual geometric mean basis) must be provided, and
- (5) all reasonable efforts to reduce the air quality impacts of the project are made.
- (C) In no case shall the emission unit, individually or in combination with any other portable emission units proposed to be co-located, result in a maximum PM_{10} air quality impact equal to or greater than $10 \, \mu g/m^3$ (24-hour average basis) or equal to or greater than $6 \, \mu g/m^3$ (annual geometric mean basis).

(v) AQIA May be Required

- (A) Notwithstanding any other provision of this rule, the Air Pollution Control Officer may require an AQIA for any portable emission unit, or aggregation of portable emission units, if it may be expected to:
 - (1) cause a violation of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, or
 - (2) cause additional violations of a national ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, or
 - (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of any national ambient air quality standard.

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any portable emission unit or aggregation of portable emission units for which an AQIA is required pursuant to this Subsection (d)(2)(v)(A) unless the applicant demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer that the emission increases from such unit or aggregation of units will not result in any of the impacts to the national ambient air quality standards specified above in (1), (2) and (3) of this Subsection (d)(2)(v)(A).

- (B) Notwithstanding any other provision of this rule, the Air Pollution Control Officer may require an AQIA for any portable emission unit, or aggregation of portable emission units, if it may be expected to:
 - (1) cause a violation of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere that does not already exceed such standard, or
 - (2) cause additional violations of a state ambient air quality standard anywhere the standard is already being exceeded, except as provided for in Subsection (d)(2)(iv), or
 - (3) prevent or interfere with the attainment or maintenance of any state ambient air quality standard.

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any portable emission unit or aggregation of portable emission units for which an AQIA is required pursuant to this_ Subsection (d)(2)(v)(B) unless the applicant demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer that the emission increases from such unit or aggregation of units will not result in any of the impacts to state ambient air quality standards specified above in (1), (2) and (3) of this Subsection (d)(2)(v)(B).

(C) If the Air Pollution Control Officer determines that concurrent operations of more than one portable emission unit at the same stationary source may be expected to cause any of the air quality impacts specified in this Subsection (d)(2)(v) to occur, the Air Pollution Control Officer may require the owner or operator of the units, or of the stationary source, to apply for and obtain a Permit to Operate for the operations and to demonstrate that the operations will not cause any such air quality impacts to occur.

This Subsection (d)(2)(v) may be invoked notwithstanding the equipment being previously permitted.

(3) SIGNIFICANT IMPACT IN CLASS I AREAS

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall deny an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any portable emission unit which is expected to have a significant impact on any Class I area, as determined by an AQIA required pursuant to Subsection (d)(2), unless the following requirements are satisfied. The Air Pollution Control Officer shall:

(i) Federal Land Manager and Federal EPA Notification

Notify the Federal Land Manager and the federal EPA in writing. This notification shall include all of the information specified by Subsection (d)(4)(iv), the location(s) where operation of the portable emission unit may cause a significant impact on any Class I area, the approximate distance from all Class I areas within

100 km of San Diego County (as specified in Rule 20.1, Table 20.1-3) and the results of the AQIA, and

(ii) ARB, SCAQMD and Imperial County APCD Notification

Notify and submit to the California ARB, the South Coast Air Quality Management District and the Imperial County Air Pollution Control District the information specified in Subsection (d)(4)(iv).

(4) PUBLIC NOTICE AND COMMENT

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall not issue an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any portable emission unit subject to the AQIA or notification requirements of Subsections (d)(2) or (d)(3), nor for any emission unit or project which results in an emissions increase of VOCs equal to or greater than 250 pounds per day or 40 tons per year, unless the following requirements are satisfied.

(i) **Public Comment Period**

At least 40 days before taking final action on an application subject to the requirements of Subsections (d)(2) or (d)(3), the Air Pollution Control Officer shall:

- (A) provide the public with notice of the proposed action in the manner prescribed in Subsection (d)(4)(iii), and
- (B) provide a copy of the public notice to the federal EPA Administrator, through its Region 9 office, to the California ARB, and to any tribal air pollution control agencies having jurisdiction in the San Diego Air Basin, and
- (C) make available for public inspection all information relevant to the proposed action as specified in Subsection (d)(4)(iv), and
- (D) provide at least a 30-day period within which comments may be submitted.

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall consider all comments submitted.

(ii) Applicant Response

Except as agreed to by the applicant and the Air Pollution Control Officer, no later than 10 days after close of the public comment period, the applicant may submit written responses to any comment received during the public comment period. Responses submitted by the applicant shall be considered prior to the Air Pollution Control Officer taking final action. The applicant's responses shall be made available in the public record of the permit action.

(iii) Publication of Notice

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall publish a notice of the proposed action in at least one newspaper of general circulation in San Diego County and a copy of the draft Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate on the public notice section of the Air Pollution Control District's website, for the duration of the public comment period. In addition, the notice shall be published in at least one newspaper of general circulation in San Diego County. The notice shall:

- (A) include the name and address of the applicant, and
- (B) describe the proposed District action, including the preliminary decision to approve, conditionally approve, or deny the application, and
- (AC) describe the proposed action and emission changes, including the use of any modified or substitute air quality impact model as allowed under 40 CFR Part 51, Appendix W, and
- (\underline{BD}) identify the location(s) where the public may inspect the information relevant to the proposed action, and
- $(\underbrace{\mathbf{E}})$ indicate the date by which all comments must be received by the District for consideration prior to taking final action-, and the duration of the public comment period, and
 - (F) describe procedures for providing public comment, and
- (G) include the time and place of any hearing, if already scheduled, or the procedures for petitioning for a hearing.

(iv) Information to be Made Available for Public Inspection

The relevant information to be made available for public inspection shall include, but is not limited to:

- (A) the application and all analyses and documentation used to support the proposed action, the District's compliance evaluation, a copy of the draft Authority to Construct or Permit to Operate and any information submitted by the applicant not previously labeled Trade Secret pursuant to Regulation IX, and
- (B) the proposed District action on the application, including the preliminary decision to approve, conditionally approve or deny the application and the reasons therefore.

(5) EMISSION OFFSETS

Except as provided in Subsections (b)(3) and (b)(4) of this rule, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall not issue an Authority to Construct or modified Permit to Operate for any new, modified or replacement portable emission unit or project which has any emissions increase of VOC or NOx and which may be located at a major stationary source of such air contaminant unless emission offsets are provided for such emission increases. Emission offsets shall be required on an air contaminant-specific basis and shall meet the requirements specified below and in Subsection (d)(5) of Rule 20.1 of these Rules and Regulations. Interpollutant offsets may be used, provided such offsets meet the requirements of Subsection (d)(5)(iv) below.

(i) Emission Offsets - Portable Emission Units

Emission offsets shall be required for emission increases of VOC and NOx emissions from portable emission units which may be operated at a major stationary source of VOC or NOx emissions, respectively. If the VOC and NOx emission increases of the portable emission unit have been previously fully offset by permanent, enforceable emission reductions or the permanent surrender of emission reduction credits pursuant to these Rules and Regulations, no further offsets shall be required unless the unit is subsequently modified resulting in an emissions increase.

If the NOx and VOC emissions of the unit have not previously been fully and permanently offset, the owner or operator of such unit shall first apply for and obtain a modified Permit to Operate for operation at the major stationary source and shall provide emission offsets, on a pollutant-specific basis, for all VOC and NOx emissions from the portable emission unit. Emission offsets shall be provided at a ratio of 1.2 to 1.0 if the portable emission unit is equipped to comply with LAER for VOC or NOx emissions, as applicable, or at a ratio of 1.3 to 1.0 if the portable emission unit is equipped to comply with BACT for VOC or NOx emissions, as applicable.

If a portable emission unit is brought onto a major stationary source of VOC or NOx to remedy an immediately occurring emergency situation, the application for a modified Permit to Operate the portable emission unit shall be submitted within 24 hours from the time the portable emission unit is first located at the affected stationary source.

(ii) Permanent and Temporary Emission Offsets

Emission offsets required by this Subsection (d)(5) shall be provided as specified in paragraphs (A) or (B) below.

(A) Permanent Emission Offsets

The owner or operator of a portable emission unit may satisfy the offset requirements of this Subsection (d)(5) by permanently surrendering to the Air Pollution Control Officer sufficient emission reduction credits or providing sufficient permanent actual emission reductions prior to the first date such new, modified or replacement portable emission unit commences operating at a major stationary source of VOC or NOx emissions, as applicable, in San Diego County. Thereafter, further emission offsets shall not be required for the applicable air contaminant unless such unit is modified resulting in an emissions increase.

(B) Temporary Emission Offsets

The owner or operator of a portable emission unit may satisfy the emission offset requirements of this Subsection (d)(5) by temporarily surrendering to the Air Pollution Control Officer sufficient emission reduction credits or temporarily providing concurrent, enforceable actual emission reductions for the entire period of time that the portable emission unit is located at the stationary source where emission offsets are required.

(iii) **RESERVED**

(iv) **Interpollutant Offsets**

The Air Pollution Control Officer may allow the use of interpollutant emission offsets at the ratios specified in Table 20.4 - 2 to satisfy the offset requirements of this Subsection (d)(5), provided the applicant demonstrates to the satisfaction of the Air Pollution Control Officer that the AQIA requirements of Subsection (d)(2), as applicable, are satisfied for the emission increase. The interpollutant ratios shall be multiplied by the applicable emission offset ratios required by Subsection (d)(5)(i) of this rule to determine the final offset ratio.

TABLE 20.4 - 2 Interpollutant Ratios

Emission		Interpollutant
Increase	Decrease	Ratio
Oxides of Nitrogen (NOx)	NOx	1.0
	VOC	2.0
Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC)	VOC	1.0
	NOx	1.0

RULE 26.0. BANKING OF EMISSION REDUCTION CREDITS (ERCs) – GENERAL REQUIREMENTS (Adopted & Effective 10/22/97;

Adopted & Effective (date of adoption)

(a) APPLICABILITY

Rules 26.0 through 26.10 apply to any person creating, applying for, owning, transferring, or using stationary source emission reduction credits (ERCs).

(b) **ADMINISTRATIVE REQUIREMENTS**

- (1) Any person wanting to bank emission reductions shall submit an application to the Air Pollution Control Officer. A separate application shall be required for each emission unit that produces a product or performs a service independently of other emission units and may include a request for banking multiple pollutants. The Air Pollution Control Officer may allow more than one emission unit to be included in a ERC banking application. Upon approval of the application by the Air Pollution Control Officer, the District shall record such reductions in an ERC register and shall issue a certificate evidencing ownership of such banked reductions to the owner(s) of the ERC.
- (2) Fees for an initial ERC banking application, a banked ERC transfer application, an ERC reclassification application and an advisory opinion shall be paid in accordance with the labor rates specified in Rule 40.
- (3) An ERC certificate may include a condition requiring the payment of a fee, annual or otherwise, if the Air Pollution Control Officer determines such fee necessary to recover District costs for monitoring, enforcing or otherwise ensuring the continued validity of the ERC. The fee shall be determined using the labor rates specified in Rule 40 of these rules and regulations. Failure to pay any such fee shall be grounds for ERC invalidation.
- (4) Notwithstanding the exemptions from permit requirements specified in Rule 11, the Air Pollution Control Officer may require a permit to operate for an emission unit if the Air Pollution Control Officer determines such a permit to operate and associated permit conditions are necessary to ensure the enforceability of an ERC. The fee for such permit to operate shall be determined using the labor rates specified in Rule 40.
- (5) The Air Pollution Control Officer shall maintain an ERC Register which shall consist of a record of all information specified in Rule 26.9(c) and (d) concerning an approved ERC. All data in the ERC Register shall be available to the public upon request.
- (6) The Air Pollution Control Officer shall maintain a list of State Implementation Plan (SIP) and Regional Air Quality Strategy (RAQS) control measures for which ERCs may not be issued (limited ERCs are allowable under Rule 26.8).

- (7) The Air Pollution Control Officer shall be responsible for including banked ERCs in the emissions inventory so that the credits are considered for air quality planning purposes, if necessary. Any failure by the Air Pollution Control Officer to fulfill this responsibility shall not affect the validity of the ERCs in any manner.
- (8) ERCs that were banked before October 22, 1997, whether Class A or Class B, shall not be invalidated and shall remain in the bank until withdrawn or used.

(c) **DEFINITIONS**

For the purposes of Rules 26.0 et seq., the following definitions shall apply:

- (1) "**Actual Emissions**" means the emissions from an emission unit calculated pursuant to Section (d) of this rule.
- (2) "Actual Emission Reductions" means emission reductions which are real, surplus, enforceable, federally enforceable, and quantifiable and may be permanent or temporary in duration. Actual emission reductions shall be calculated pursuant to Section (d) of this rule. All actual emission reductions must be federally enforceable by conditions in the permit or ERC.
- (3) "Banking" means a regulatory system that recognizes and reserves actual emission reductions achieved by any person for later use.
- (4) "Base Reuse Authority" means the authority recognized pursuant to Section 65050 of the Government Code.
- (5) "BRAC Military Base" means a military base that is designated for closure or downward realignment pursuant to the Defense Base Closure and Realignment Act of 1988 (P.L. 100-526) or the Defense Base Closure and Realignment Act of 1990 (10 U.S.C. Sec. 2687 et seq.).
- (6) "Certificate" means a District-issued document regarding an ERC and containing the information specified in Rule 26.9(a).
- (7) "Class A ERC" means an ERC that meets all of the criteria for emission reductions identified in Rule 26.1.
- (8) "Class B ERC" means an ERC that fails to meet one or more of the criteria necessary to qualify as a Class A ERC.
- (9) "**Emission Offsets**" means emission reductions used to mitigate emission increases pursuant to these Rules and Regulations.

Regulation II I-2 Rule 26.0

- (10) "Emission Reduction Credit or ERC" means an actual emission reduction at a stationary source which is banked pursuant to these rules and regulations, registered with the District, and for which an ERC certificate is issued.
- (11) "ERC Register" means a tracking system maintained by the District which lists each ERC and related information specified in Rule 26.9(c) and (d).
- (12) "**Emission Unit**" means any article, machine, equipment, contrivance, process or process line, which emit(s) or reduce(s) or may emit or reduce the emission of any air contaminant.
- (13) "**Enforceable**" means capable of being enforced by the District, including through either the SIP or inclusion of conditions on an Authority to Construct, Permit to Operate, Determination of Compliance or ERC certificate.
- (14) "Federally Enforceable" means, for purposes of creating, banking and/or using ERCs, capable of being enforced by the federal Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) including through either the SIP or terms and conditions of a Permit to Operate or an ERC certificate that are necessary to ensure compliance with Rules 26.0 et seq., and to ensure the validity of the emission reduction, or through terms and conditions on an Authority to Construct or Permit to Operate or Determination of Compliance as they apply to the creation of emissions reductions eligible for banking under Rules 26.0 et seq. This does not preclude enforcement by the Air Pollution Control Officer.
- (15) "**Permanent**" means federally enforceable and which will exist for an unlimited period of time.
- (16) "Quantifiable" means that a reliable basis to estimate emission reductions in terms of both their amounts and characteristics can be established, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer. Quantification may be based upon emission factors, stack tests, monitored values, operating rates and averaging times, process or production inputs, mass balances or other reasonable measurement or estimating practices.
- (17) "**Real**" means actually occurring and which will not be replaced, displaced or transferred to another emission unit at the same or other stationary source within San Diego County, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer.
- (18) "Reasonably Available Control Technology" or "RACT" means the lowest emission limit that a particular source is capable of meeting by the application of control technology that is reasonably available, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer pursuant to the federal Clean Air Act, considering technological and economic feasibility.
- (19) "**Regional Air Quality Strategy**" or "**RAQS**" means emission control measures approved by the Air Pollution Control Board to achieve the emission reductions necessary to meet the state ambient air quality standards.

Regulation II I-3 Rule 26.0

- (20) "Replacement Emission Unit" means an emission unit which supplants another emission unit where the replacement emission unit serves the same function and purpose as the emission unit being replaced, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer.
 - (21) "**Shutdown**" means the cessation of operations or emissions.
- (22) "State Implementation Plan" or "SIP" means emission control measures approved by the Air Pollution Control Board to achieve the emission reductions necessary to meet the federal ambient air quality standards and all such measures subsequently adopted by the District as rules and approved by the federal EPA.
- (23) "**Surplus**" means any emission reduction which, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer, is in excess of:
 - (i) Any standard or other requirement provided for in the SIP, including any revisions approved by the federal EPA through rulemaking under Title I of the federal Clean Air Act;
 - (ii) Any standard or other requirement under Sections 111 or 112 of the federal Clean Air Act;
 - (iii) Any standard or other requirement of the Acid Rain Program under Title IV of the federal Clean Air Act or the regulations promulgated thereunder;
 - (iv) Any stationary source emission reduction measure contained in the SIP or RAQS, federal Clean Air Act or California Clean Air Act requirements, or any District, state or federal law, rule, regulation, order or permit condition. A variance issued by the Air Pollution Control District Hearing Board is not an order within the meaning of this subsection;
 - (v) Any stationary source emission reduction measure noticed for workshop by the District prior to receipt of the application to bank the emission reductions. Such emission reductions shall be considered surplus until they are required by a District rule or regulation. Any ERCs created from such emission reductions shall expire on the date the reductions are actually required by the District rule or regulation to take place. However, if at the time an application to bank is filed with the District, two years have elapsed beyond the date of the latest workshop notice and no corresponding rule or other measure has been adopted, such emission reductions shall be considered surplus;
 - (vi) Any stationary source emission reduction measure for which the Air Pollution Control Officer has begun the process to add to the SIP, RAQS or the District's Rules and Regulations prior to receipt of the application to bank the emission reductions and which will be added to the SIP, RAQS or the District's Rules and Regulations within 180 days after receipt of a complete application to

Regulation II I-4 Rule 26.0

bank the emission reductions. Such emission reductions shall be considered surplus until they are required by a District rule or regulation. Any ERCs created from such emission reductions shall expire on the date the reductions are actually required by the District rule or regulation to take place;

- (vii) Any term or condition of an Authority to Construct issued pursuant to these rules and regulations which term or condition is imposed pursuant to 40 CFR Parts 60 or 61, 40 CFR Part 52.21 or 40 CFR Part 51, Subpart I; and
- (viii) Emission reductions which have been banked or otherwise committed for air quality purposes, including as emission offsets.
- (24) "**Temporary**" means federally enforceable, existing and valid for a specified limited period of time.

(d) EMISSION REDUCTIONS CALCULATIONS

For the purposes of Rules 26.0 et seq., actual emission and actual emissions reductions shall be calculated as follows:

(1) **ACTUAL EMISSIONS**

Actual emissions shall be calculated based on the actual operating history of the emission unit pursuant to the following.

(i) Time Periods for Calculation

- (A) Actual emissions of an existing emission unit shall be calculated on an operating hour, day and year basis averaged over the most representative two consecutive years within the five years preceding the receipt date of a banking application, as determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer.
- (B) For emission units which have not been operated for a consecutive two-year period which is representative of actual operations within the five years immediately preceding the receipt date of the banking application, the calculation of actual emissions shall be based on any two one-year operating periods determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer to be representative within that five-year period. If a representative two-year operating time period does not exist, the calculation of actual emissions shall be based on the total operational time period within that five-year period.

(ii) Time Periods Less Than Six Months

Actual emissions for emission units operated for a period less than six months shall be based on the longest operating time period determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer to be most representative of actual operations.

(iii) Adjustments For Determining Actual Emission Reductions

The following adjustments shall be made in determining actual emission reductions:

(A) Units Permitted and Operated Less Than Two Years

If an emission unit has been permitted and operated for a period less than two years, the emission unit's actual emissions (in tons per year) shall be calculated as the unit's actual emissions (in tons) that occurred during the actual operating time period multiplied by the actual operating time period in days divided by 1460 days.

(B) Adjustments for Rule Violations

If an emission unit was operated in violation of any District, state or federal law, rule, regulation, order or permit condition during the period used to determine actual emissions, the actual emissions shall be adjusted to reflect the level of emissions which would have occurred if the emission unit had not been in violation. Emissions in excess of a standard and which are authorized by a variance shall not be considered to be actual emissions.

(C) Adjustments for Federal Reasonably Available Control Technology (RACT)

Actual emission reductions shall not include emission reductions which would have occurred had RACT requirements, determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer to meet the requirements of the federal Clean Air Act, been applied. This provision shall not apply to emission reductions from an emission unit which is exempt from permit requirements pursuant to Rule 11. However, any ERCs created from actual emission reductions from such an exempt emission unit shall be discounted at the time of use by the emission reductions which would have occurred had RACT requirements, determined by the Air Pollution Control Officer to meet the requirements of the federal Clean Air Act, been applied. A condition shall be included on the ERC requiring such discounting from such an exempt emission unit to occur at the time of use of the ERC.

(D) Adjustments for Emission Reductions that are Not Surplus

Actual emission reductions shall not include emission reductions which are not surplus at the time the banking application is submitted.

(2) ACTUAL EMISSION REDUCTIONS

Actual emission reductions shall be calculated using actual emissions. An actual emission reduction must be real, surplus, enforceable, federally enforceable, quantifiable and may be permanent or temporary in duration. A temporary actual emission reduction shall be identified as temporary and shall include a specific date beyond which the reductions are no longer valid.

(i) Shutdowns

Actual emission reductions from the shutdown of an emission unit shall be calculated as the emission unit's actual emissions prior to its shutdown.

(ii) Modified Emission Units

Actual emission reductions from a modified emission unit shall be calculated as the emission unit's actual emissions before a complete application for Authority to Construct the proposed modification is filed with the Air Pollution Control District minus the emission unit's maximum permitted emissions after it is modified. The emission unit's expected actual emissions after modification shall be adjusted to reflect the modification and shall be based on the emission unit's same actual operating history as is used to determine the actual emissions before the application for Authority to Construct the proposed modification is filed with the District, unless the Air Pollution Control Officer agrees to the use of a different future operating scenario.

(e) PROCESSING AN EMISSION REDUCTION CREDIT BANKING APPLICATION

(1) **DETERMINATION OF A COMPLETE APPLICATION**

- (i) A ERC banking application shall be deemed complete when the Air Pollution Control Officer determines sufficient information has been provided to evaluate the banking application.
- (ii) ERC applicants shall not be required to fully implement the emission reduction or forfeit, modify, or cancel existing operating permits before the Air Pollution Control Officer determines the banking application is complete.
- (iii) The Air Pollution Control Officer shall determine whether a banking application is complete not later than 30 calendar days following receipt of the application, or after a longer time period agreed upon in writing by both the applicant and the Air Pollution Control Officer. Should the Air Pollution Control Officer fail to make a completeness determination within 30 calendar days following receipt of the application, or after a longer time period agreed upon in writing by both the applicant and the Air Pollution Control Officer, the applicant

Regulation II I-7 Rule 26.0

may deem the application complete and so notify the Air Pollution Control Officer in writing.

- (iv) If the Air Pollution Control Officer determines that the banking application is not complete, the applicant shall be notified in writing of the decision, the additional information that is required, and the date when the information must be submitted. If the information is not submitted by the specified date and no alternate date has been established with the applicant, the Air Pollution Control Officer may cancel the application with written notification to the applicant. Upon receipt of all requested information, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall have 30 calendar days to determine whether the application is complete.
- (v) Upon determination that the banking application is complete, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall notify the applicant in writing within five working days of such determination and include the date the application was deemed complete.

(2) PRELIMINARY DECISION ON BANKING APPLICATION

Within 120 calendar days of a banking application being determined to be complete, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall perform an initial assessment of the application and render a preliminary decision whether to approve or deny the application. This 120 calendar day period may be extended by up to an additional 90 calendar days if agreed upon in writing by both the applicant and the Air Pollution Control Officer. Upon completion of this initial assessment, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall provide written notice of such preliminary decision to the applicant. If the preliminary decision is to approve the application, the notice shall include the proposed quantity and type of ERC proposed to be approved. If the preliminary decision is to approve the application for less ERCs than proposed by the applicant or to deny the application, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall provide an explanation of the preliminary decision.

(3) COMMENT PERIOD ON THE PRELIMINARY DECISION

Upon notification from the Air Pollution Control Officer of the preliminary decision concerning the banking application, the applicant shall be provided at least 30 calendar days to comment on the preliminary decision.

If the Air Pollution Control Officer's preliminary decision is to approve the banking application, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall also cause to be published in at least one newspaper of general circulation within the County of San Diego on the public notice section of the Air Pollution Control District's web site, for the duration of the public comment period, a notice stating the Air Pollution Control Officer's preliminary decision to approve the banking of emission reductions and inviting written public comment for a

30 calendar day period following the date of publication. <u>The notice shall also be</u> <u>published in at least one newspaper of general circulation in San Diego County.</u> The Air Pollution Control Officer shall strive to make this 30-day comment period concurrent with the 30-day comment period provided to the applicant. After considering all such comments, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall make a final decision within 30 days of the close of the comment period.

(4) FINAL DECISION ON BANKING APPLICATION

Within 30 calendar days of receipt of comments from the applicant, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall approve or deny the banking application and notify the applicant in writing. If the final decision is to approve the application, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall issue an ERC certificate in accordance with the requirements of Rule 26.9.

(5) APPEALS

In the event the Air Pollution Control Officer denies a banking application, the applicant may, within 30 days of receipt of such denial, request the Hearing Board to hold a hearing, in accordance with the requirements of these rules and regulations, on whether the application was properly denied.

(6) WITHDRAWAL OF A BANKING APPLICATION

Withdrawal of a banking application by an applicant shall result in the cancellation of the application.

Regulation II I-9 Rule 26.0

RULE 1415. PERMIT PROCESS-PUBLIC NOTIFICATION

(Adopted 1/18/94: Revised 3/7/95) (Rev. 5/23/01: Eff. 12/31/01) (Rev. 8/13/03; Eff. 2/27/04)

(Rev. Adopted (date of adoption); Effective (date of EPA approval into SIP))

(a) **PUBLIC NOTICE** (Rev. 8/13/03; Eff. 2/27/04)

At least 30 days prior to issuance of a five year initial permit to operate subject to this regulation, a revised permit resulting from an application for significant modification or renewal of such a permit, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall publicly notice and make available a draft of the proposed permit for public and affected state review and comment as follows:

- (1) Publication in a newspaper of general circulation of a notice of intent to issue a permit to operate. Posting a notice of intent to issue a permit to operate, along with a draft of the proposed permit, on the public notice section of the Air Pollution Control District's web site, for the duration of the public comment period, that includes the comment period duration and dates. In addition, the notice shall also be published in at least one newspaper of general circulation in San Diego County.
- (2) Notification to all persons requesting to be included in a mailing list for purposes of notification of all permit actions.
- (3) By other means if determined necessary by the Air Pollution Control Officer to assure adequate notice to the affected public.
- (4) Availability of a copy of the draft permit for public review at the Air Pollution Control District offices.

(b) **PUBLIC HEARINGS**

Pursuant to any petition from the public as a result of public notice, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall, with reasonable cause, hold a public hearing to receive comments regarding initial issuance, modification, or renewal of a permit to operate. All public hearings shall be preceded by issuance of a public notice containing all information specified in Section (d) of this rule at least 30 days prior to the public hearing.

(c) NOTICE TO THE FEDERAL ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY (EPA)

At least 45 days prior to issuance of a five year initial permit to operate subject to this regulation, or significant modification or renewal of such a permit, a draft of the proposed permit shall be made available to the federal EPA, Region IX for the purpose of comment on the proposed permit. In the event a proposed permit to operate issuance or renewal is substantively changed after submittal to federal EPA, such changes shall be resubmitted to federal EPA. An additional 45 days shall be provided for federal EPA review and comment regarding the changes. The federal EPA shall be provided with a copy of the final permit with supporting analysis used as a basis for permit issuance.

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall not issue a permit to operate required by this regulation if the Administrator of the federal EPA objects, within the specified review period, to such issuance. In such case, a permit to operate shall not be issued by the Air Pollution Control Officer except in a form consistent with the objection, or after the Administrator withdraws the objection.

(d) **CONTENTS OF PUBLIC NOTICE**

Notice to the public shall:

- (1) Identify the affected facility by name and address;
- (2) Provide the name and address of the District processing the permit;
- (3) Identify the activity or activities involved in the proposed permit action;
- (4) Identify the emissions change involved in any modification;
- (5) Identify the name, telephone number and address of the person who can provide additional information including:
 - (i) a copy of the permit draft;
 - (ii) the permit application; and
 - (iii) all relevant supporting materials available to the Air Pollution Control Officer.
 - (6) Describe procedures for providing comments;
- (7) Include the time and place of any hearing, if already scheduled, or the procedures for petitioning for a hearing; and
- (8) Identify the scope of the permit review and identify areas that are appropriate for public comment.

Regulation XIV J-2 Rule 1415

(e) COORDINATED PROCESSING OF RELATED PERMITS

The District shall endeavor to issue a single public notice, to hold a single public hearing (if a hearing is necessary), and to coordinate notice to the federal EPA for any group of permits for similar sources that raises similar issues.

(f) **EXCEPTIONS**

The public notice requirements of this rule shall not apply to minor modifications and administrative amendments.

(g) NEW APPLICATION LISTS

Lists of new permit applications received will be posted in the District office on a weekly basis. These lists will be available for public review during normal business hours. A copy of the list will be provided to any person or interested group who has requested a copy in writing.

(h) **CONSIDERATION OF COMMENTS** (Rev. 5/23/01: Eff. 12/31/01)

Comments that are relevant to the permit review and areas appropriate for public comment identified pursuant to Subsection (d)(8) of this rule shall be considered and responded to by the District in the review of an application for permit.

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall provide a written response, including reasons for not accepting comments and recommendations for a proposed permit, to persons or agencies that submitted written comments which are postmarked or otherwise submitted by the close of the public notice and comment period. All written comments and responses to such comments shall be kept on file at the District office and made available upon request.

(i) COPIES OF PERMIT ACTION

Upon issuance of an Authority to Construct, Temporary Authorization, Permit to Operate, or a revised Permit to Operate, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall mail a copy of such action to any person or interested group who has requested a copy in writing.

(j) **PUBLIC INSPECTION**

The permit file will be open to public inspection to the extent required by District Rules and Regulations, and state and federal law.

(k) TRADE SECRETS

Nothing in this regulation shall require or authorize the Air Pollution Control Officer to release to the public or the federal EPA any information which has been labeled as "trade secret" by the person furnishing such information except as provided in Regulation IX and 40 CFR Section 70.4 (b)(3)(viii). However, the Air Pollution Control Officer will provide the federal EPA with notice of which specific trade secret information has been withheld.

Regulation XIV J-3 Rule 1415

(1) ACTION ON APPLICATIONS

Notwithstanding the requirements of Sections (a) through (k) of this rule, the Air Pollution Control Officer shall take final permit action on an application for an initial permit, a revised permit, or a reopening of a permit within the time limits specified in Rule 1410.

(m) TRANSMITTAL OF PERMIT DOCUMENTS TO THE FEDERAL EPA

The Air Pollution Control Officer shall provide to the Administrator of the federal EPA a copy of each application (or summary thereof) for initial permit, permit renewal, administrative permit amendment and permit modification, each proposed permit, and each final initial, revised or renewed permit.